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The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 
Alabama I11 Room of the Adams Mark Hotel, Mobile, Alabama, 
Thursday morning, March 11, 2004, and was called to order at 
8:30 o'clock a.m. by Chairman Bobbi Walker. 

CHAIRMAN BOBBI WALKER: Good morning. My name is Bobbi Walker, 
and as chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 
Council, I welcome you all. This is the 194~" meeting of the 
council. Members of the public will be permitted to present 
oral statement in accordance with the schedule published in the 
agenda. 

Please advise the council staff if you desire to address the 
council. Please give written statements to the council staff. 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 
background and interests of the persons and the subject of the 
statement. 

All written information shall include the statement of the 
source and date of such information. It is unlawful for any 
person to knowingly and willfully submit to a council false 
information regarding any matter the council is considering in 
the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act. 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 
committee sessions. A tape recording is used for the public 
record. Therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 
each member is requested to identify themselves, starting on my 
left. 

MS. JULIE MORRIS: Julie Morris, Florida. 



MR. ROBERT SOUTHERLAND: Robert Southerland, South Atlantic 
council. 

LCDR JOHN SHERLOCK: John Sherlock, gth Coast Guard District, New 
Orleans. 

LT. DON MONTORO: Don Montoro, gth Coast Guard District, New 
Orleans. 

MR. ROBIN REICHERS: Robin Reichers, Texas 

MR. JOESPH HENDRIX: Joe Hendrix, Texas. 

MR. VERNON MINTON: Vernon Minton, Alabama. 

MR. WILLIAM PERRET: Corky Perret, Mississippi. 

MR. DAVID SAUCIER: Dave Saucier, Mississippi. 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS: Kay Williams, Mississippi. 

MR. PHIL STEELE: Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries 

MS. VIRGINIA FAY: Ginny Fay, NOAA Fisheries. 

DR. ROY CRABTREE: Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES: Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 
Southeast Region. 

MS. KAREN BELL: Karen Bell, Florida. 

MR. ROY WILLIAMS: Roy Williams, Florida. 

DR. MAUMUS CLAVERIE, JR.: Mo Claverie, New Orleans. 

MR. IRBY BASCO: Irby Basco, Texas. 

MR. MYRON FISCHER: Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 

MS. KAREN FOOTE: Karen Foote, Louisiana. 

MR. WALTER THOMASSIE: Walter Thomassie, Louisiana. 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON: Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 
Commission. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE: Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 



staff . 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Next we'll proceed with the 
adoption of the agenda, and I have some recommendations that 
have been made. Heidi is going to have to leave this afternoon; 
and if there's no objection, we'll move Item 6C, the Habitat 
Protection Committee, up under Committee Reports as the first 
one after public testimony. Is there any objection? Is there 
any other changes to the agenda? Is there any objection to 
adoption of the agenda? 

MR. MINTON: When we get into state directors reports and so 
forth, I would recommend, if we're running out of time, that we 
delay those or have people turn in written reports. I know some 
people are on a tight schedule for airline departures and that 
type thing. So if we get to that part of the agenda and we' re 
running short, I would move that we either ask to send them in 
or delay them. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Minton, and we do have some 
that are going to make sure that they get out of here by noon 
tomorrow. We'll address that when the time gets here. Is there 
any objections then to the adoption of the agenda? Is there any 
further discussion? The agenda is adopted. 

You now have the minutes before you. Is there any discussion? 
Is there any opposition to the adoption of the minutes? The 
minutes are adopted. 

Next we have NMFS Regional Bycatch Plan, and I think Phil Steele 
is going to give the presentation. It's under Tab E, 6. 

MR. STEELE: My name is Phil Steele from NOAA Fisheries 
Southeast Regional Office. As you know, the NOAA Fisheries 
Southeast Regional Office is involved in management fisheries 
activities with three of our regional councils, the South 
Atlantic, the Gulf, and the Caribbean. 

While a considerable amount of effort has been expended by NOAA 
Fisheries and other agencies dealing with the bycatch issues, 
bycatch still exists in our fisheries, and we need to continue 
to develop additional alternatives for addressing this. 

This morning what I would like to discuss with you in a brief 
overview is the Southeast Region's bycatch implementation plan, 
which you can see is one of the six components we have in a 
process that addresses the National Marine Fisheries Service 
bycatch strategy. This is, as you're probably well informed, 



the results from a petition for rulemaking by Oceana. 

The components that have been completed towards addressing our 
national bycatch strategy have been to assess progress towards 
meeting the national bycatch goals and minimizing bycatch to the 
extent practicable. This was done in a report that was 
completed last July, which is basically our Southeast Region's 
bycatch report card. 

Number two - -  and you have this report I believe available to 
you - -  was to develop a national approach to standardized 
bycatch reporting methodology. This is evaluating bycatch. 
This is the Powers et a1 report. 

Number three is the component I want to talk with you about 
today, which is our regional bycatch implementation plan. There 
are three other components of our bycatch implementation plan 
that are still undergoing development. Number one, and certainly 
one of the more important ones, is to undertake educational and 
outreach activities involving cooperative efforts to reduce 
bycatch, utilize our existing partnerships and develop new 
international approaches to reducing bycatch; and probably one 
of the more important ones is show me the money, identify new 
funding requirements to support the NMFS national bycatch 
strategy on an ongoing basis. 

Our statutory authorities for bycatch, the four big ones - -  of 
course, the Magnuson Act requires that fisheries have 
standardized bycatch reporting methodologies and methods to 
reduce bycatch to the extent practicable. Another one under the 
Endangered Species Act requires that the federal agencies ensure 
that the activities do not jeopardize the continued existence of 
any endangered species or sea turtles and so forth. 

The Marine Mammal Protection Act requires that marine mammals 
bycatch is limited to a level that does not jeopardize their 
ability to achieve optimum sustainable populations; and the 
Migratory Bird Treaty Act, as you can see, is probably one of 
the longer ones and certainly one of the more important, but 
maybe no so much in the Gulf. 

The definition of bycatch that we're going to use today is the 
discarded catch of any living marine resource plus the retained 
incidental catch and unobserved mortality due to direct 
encounters with fishing gear. This definition applies for all 
of the four legislative mandates I showed you earlier, MMPA, 
ESA, Magnuson, and the Migratory Bird Treaty Act. 



The purpose of the bycatch implementation plan, they have four 
goals. We want to prioritize our fisheries that have high 
bycatch potentials and describe how reporting methodologies can 
be standardized and enhanced. 

We want to look at some of our top research priorities so we can 
better monitor and reduce bycatch in these fisheries. We want 
to identify some management measures that can be used to reduce 
bycatch, which we've kind of been doing with development of some 
of the FMPs we have underway now, and discuss ways to enhance 
communication and outreach. 

Now we' 11 get to where the rubber meets the road. Some of the 
reporting methodologies that we can use are at-sea observations. 
We know that data from at-sea observers programs are probably 
the most reliable for estimating bycatch if the coverage is 
adequate, and also if you can get past the effect known as the 
observer effect. 

A lot of times when you have observers on a vessel it sometimes 
may change how the captain fishes, where he fishes, so it can 
bias some of the bycatch estimates you get. But combined with 
reliable estimates, the total fishing effort that we may get 
from maybe fishery-dependant programs or landed bycatch rates 
from observer data can be used to estimate total bycatch in the 
fishery. 

We estimate at one time or the other about 48 percent of the 
fisheries in the Southeast have collected some kind of observer 
data. I'll talk a little bit more about at-sea observation 
after these next couple of slides. 

To give you an idea of what the observer programs basically look 
like, this is on a nationwide estimation of categories that we 
use. It goes all the way from none, which has basically no 
bycatch observations, all the way to mature. The none and 
baseline and pilot observer programs look to have observers 
somewhere between 0.5 and the 2 percent level. 

Going up to the developing programs, they try to cover about 6 
percent of the fisheries. The mature is based on a coefficient 
of variation, which is basically an estimate of precision. We 
want this to be around 20 or 30 percent. The CV, the way it 
works, the lower the CV, the more precise the sampling program 
is. 

These are not listed in any kind of priority. I just want to 
get you right of the bat. These are some of the fisheries in 



the Southeast that are considered to have high bycatch levels. 
We'll go across the top. We look at identify the fishery, the 
gear, the level that we think the program is at right now, the 
number of trips or sea days that we think would take it to go to 
the next level, the estimated cost, and the potential for 
interactions with marine mammals, endangered species, or sea 
birds, potential for fish bycatch; and the last one, the 
potential for marine mammal bycatch. 

I'll just through a couple of them. You can look at these and I 
can provide these for you. Take a look at our pelagic longlines, 
our pelagic longline fishery. As you can see, it has a high 
potential for interaction with marine mammals, endangered 
species; not so much with seabirds in the Gulf of Mexico, 
anyway. It has a high potential for finfish bycatch and also a 
high potential for interaction with marine mammals. 

Take a look at our Gulf of Mexico shrimp trawl fishery, which is 
Number 2, and compare that to the South Atlantic shrimp trawl 
fishery. As you can see, the difference in cost, what we think 
to take this up to the next level, you' re looking at about 8,000 
days in the Gulf of Mexico fishery and an estimated cost of 
around $8 million. This would probably give it somewhere in 
that 3 to 5 or 6 percent coverage. 

You see it has high potential for interactions with marine 
mammals and endangered species, but not with sea birds; a high 
potential for bycatch with fish and very low potential for 
interactions with marine mammals. 

Comparing that to the South Atlantic, it's a little bit lower; 
Number 2 for marine mammals and ESA, which I think is basically 
because the turtle interactions in the Gulf of Mexico are 
somewhat higher than they are in the South Atlantic. Very low 
potential for marine mammal bycatch, but certainly it has a high 
potential for finfish bycatch. 

Going back a little bit more to our at-sea observations, 
observer programs, as I said a little bit earlier, are reliable 
methods for estimating bycatch if you can get adequate coverage 
and if you have the money to fund them. 

Many of these programs need to be enhanced for the fisheries 
that have significant bycatch potentials in the Gulf of Mexico 
and the Southeast. You have pelagic longline fisheries, our 
shrimp trawl fisheries and our hook-and-line fisheries for our 
reef fish and snapper groupers. As I indicated, they're some of 
the most expensive ways for estimating bycatch, anywhere from 



$350 to $2,000 per day, depending on the situation. 

MR. BASCO: Phil, I had a question. What kind of observer would 
be $2,000 a day; do you know? 

MR. STEELE: Depending on the vessel and depending on insurance 
requirements, how much we pay the captain to take the observers 
on. Some of these, I think, maybe for a highly migratory 
species, could be expensive and least expensive may be for 
shrimp observers on board. We're looking at somewhere between 
$250 to $300 a day for them, maybe a little bit more. 

Observers usually get paid by the hour. Sometimes they 
reimburse the captains to take them on board. It just would 
depend, Irby, on the fishery that we1 re looking at. But some of 
them I would think, with the HMS may be some of the more 
expensive - -  maybe Dr. Crabtree can help us a little bit more 
with that, but I would think those would be --  

MR. BASCO: But that's not just somebody's thought; that is a 
realistic -- 

MR. STEELE: Yes, sir, it is. It comes right out of the Powers 
reports, so that's just some estimates. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Everybody please remember we do have a court 
reporter and only one person needs to talk at a time. Thank 
you. 

MR. STEELE: Let's look at our fisheries-independent sampling 
programs. Fisheries-independent sampling programs are very 
useful for estimating bycatch in fisheries where observer data 
are discontinuous or where you don't really have CPU estimates 
from the fisheries dependant. 

These programs also are very expensive. Some of these platforms 
like this one here can cost anywhere from $5,000 to $10,000 to 
data run. These large research vessels, whether they belong to 
the Service or whether they're actually leased out from someone, 
are very expensive. 

As I said, they're expensive, and looking at bycatch data is not 
the main goal of fisheries independent. Basically what they 
want to look at is to characterize the stock out there. Another 
problem with fisheries-independent surveys is sometimes they 
don't use the same kind of gear as maybe the commercial 
fishermen use. 



Sometimes they'll use a smaller variety, they may not fish at 
the same time or using the same fishing effort, so it's kind of 
questionable sometimes as to what fishing-independent surveys 
can do. 

Another technique that we can use for monitoring bycatch is 
logbooks. One option for reporting bycatch is to mandate the 
standardized use of logbooks for participants in the fishery. 
As you are well aware, these are some of the options that we're 
looking for in development of some of the fisheries management 
plans we have ongoing now. 

Looking at logbooks, we do have logbook requirements in some of 
our fisheries as we speak. The key advantage to logbooks is 
they can cover fishing activity relatively inexpensively 
compared to observer data or observer programs or fisheries- 
independent programs. 

Here's an example of some of the logbook data reporting that we 
have in the Southeast, our pelagic highly migratory species, 
snapper grouper, our CMPs, are coastal migratory pelagics, our 
Gulf and South Atlantic reef fish and bottom longlines and also 
for traps. Our golden crab, I didn't know we had one for golden 
crab. 

One that we really want to get up and running, I think, that's 
in the program is the one for the last one, the headboat/charter 
boat rod-and-reel program. It's developing in the Southeast. 

In the absence of observer data, here's some of the concerns 
about logbooks and how accurate they can be. Problems some 
people have brought to their attention and many people know that 
when do they fill out the logbooks? Do they fill it out at the 
beginning of the trip when they're catching this, at the end of 
the trip? Sometimes their recall may not be as good as it 
should be if they do it immediately, over-estimations and under- 
estimations. These are some of the problems with logbook 
reporting. 

They're more useful in providing estimates of total effort by 
area and seasonal closures, and they can be combined with 
observer or any of the other variety of programs that we look at 
to get an estimate on bycatch. So logbooks are very useful. 

Fisheries-dependant sampling programs, these are state/federal 
cooperative, the FIN program, the MRFSS, and the ACCSP. These 
are state/federal cooperative programs that collect, manage, and 
disseminate data, including bycatch, on commercial or 



recreational fisheries in the Southeast. There's probably 
people in this audience that are a lot more familiar with these 
programs than I am. 

The FIN program, certainly Mr. Simpson is. It's developing and 
I think they have it up and running now, Larry, if I'm correct, 
this bycatch module where data would be collected via at-sea 
sampling for many priority fisheries. 

Continuing along with this, the MRFSS data, we're all fairly 
familiar with MRFSS. They collect data on the recreational 
fisheries, including estimates of fish that are caught but are 
not landed. 

The ACCSP, the bycatch data collection component includes 
mandatory at-sea observers as well as mandatory and voluntary 
reporting of release and discards through the catch-and-effort 
trip ticket system. 

Looking at some of these other methods, the alternative method 
is the use of high tech, video technologies, electronic fish 
measuring boards. Another technology that's been used to a 
limited extent in the Southeast Region, our MARMAP program along 
the Southeast coast is one of these programs. 

This use of this technology, it's still out on this stuff. 
There's really some interesting things that go along using video 
camera displays, which you can set up on a vessel, say three 
video cameras with a CPU unit over a ten-day period, say it 
would cost around $8,000 or $9,000 or $10,000, but what this 
thing can do, is it actually photographs and takes a digital 
image of what's going on on that back deck. 

Whether or not you can actually say this is Species A and 
Species B, it can be done. This technique has been very 
effective in the Alaskan halibut longline fishery, especially 
monitoring encounters with seabirds. 

They've actually found this to be more effective in measuring 
these encounters with seabirds than observers are because 
observers may not be at the right place at the right time. 
There's also some techniques that are being developed where 
these fish would go through a conveyor belt and they would be 
scanned, weighed. 

All this stuff is kind of under development and it's certainly 
something that we want to look for in the future. The use of 
electronic measuring boards has been around for a long time. 



I've used those personally where you can slap down a fish, get 
it's weight, it's total length, punch a button and it goes right 
to the computer. 

So a lot of this electronic technology is being developed, and I 
think it may be very useful for us to examine in the near 
future. The good thing about this is that it's cheaper than 
observers. Whether or not it's going to develop in the time 
frame that we need it, we'll just have to wait and see. 

Some of our prioritizations of top research needs are dealing 
with our shrimp trawl fishery. We would really like to see 
enhancement of the observer program to give us some better 
estimates of bycatch of red snapper with respect to depth, 
season, and location. More reliable effort from logbook 
programs combined with observer estimates can give us a lot of 
good information on bycatch in this fishery. 

Analyze the effect of time and area closures on bycatch in the 
pelagic longline fishery. Logbook data have been used 
subsequent to this and have been used to estimate the effects of 
closures on discard species. 

The evaluation of time and area closures, which we have for this 
fishery right now, might be enhanced with putting some more 
observers on there, putting some observers on the boats; and, 
again, logbook data can be ground truthed by the observer to 
ensure that they actually depict the bycatch information that's 
coming from this fishery. 

Survival of regulatory and economic discards, probably one of 
our more contentious issues and certainly information that we 
need. We need these estimates of depth-related release 
mortality and depth distribution fishing effort for our stock 
assessments, some of the critical ones coming up here in the 
near future, as you well know one being red snapper. 

A well-coordinated program that involves observers, fishermen 
participation, electronic monitoring, whether it be by logbook 
or otherwise, VMS, is needed to link depth-related mortality 
rates to distribution of fishing effort by depth, a high 
priority issue right here, because it would help our stock 
assessments out. 

Again, I've mentioned this research on observer programs, on 
this digital video cameras. As I've said, observer programs are 
probably the best way to measure bycatch, but they're also very, 
very expensive. 



In comparison, this video and other electronic components here 
might be able to use those technology, if it develops quick 
enough, to augment this research on these, and it's certainly 
going to be a lot less expensive. Hopefully, this technology 
can be enhanced where you can get the data collection in 
conjunction with using observer data also. We don't know how 
that's going to work. 

Conduct research on post-release mortalities of HMS caught by 
the recreational and commercial fishermen. We know that species 
released alive, not only in HMS, but in other fisheries, cryptic 
mortality, we're not sure what happens to these beasts once 
they' re released. Some of these cryptic mortalities may be 
delayed by weeks. If you lose a scale, if you have a torn gill 
or whatever, diseases come in. We're not quite sure what , 

happens to these fish. 

DR. CLAVERIE : I'm all in favor of this, but why is it a 
Southeast project when it's an HMS and not the councils? 

MR. STEELE: Well, it's the Southeast Regional Office. I mean, 
we deal with HMS. It's just some of the research priorities we 
have, it may not be -- I know the council doesn't deal with HMS 
in particular, but the Southeast Regional Office certainly does. 

DR. CRABTREE: And, Mo, remember the Southeast Fisheries Science 
Center does the assessments and a great deal of work on those 
throughout. Even in the northeast distant fishery, the 
Southeast Fisheries Science Center has done a lot of those gear 
samples. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, this component exists in regular fisheries 
as well as HMS fisheries, and it wasn't listed on the earlier -- 

DR. CRABTREE: As Phil said, this applies to all of our finfish 
fisheries. 

MR. STEELE: There's a problem with every fishery, whether it be 
trap, hook and line, whatever the species is, cryptic mortality 
is a problem. We don't know sometimes, as I indicated, small, 
minor wounds or whatever, what happens to these beasts two weeks 
from now. So, this is certainly something we need to get a 
better handle on. 

DR. CLAVERIE: And your other category was only regulatory and 
the other kind of discards, not voluntary discards. That's what 
confused me. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: I'm going to ask the council to hold your 
questions until he gets through his presentation. 

MR. STEELE: We're almost done. Research to reduce mortalities 
of sea turtles, HMS, or marine mammals, and, again, the pelagic 
longline fishery. We need to continue to develop effective ways 
to minimize potential for harming and catching sea turtles. 
This is one that usually comes back and bites us. 

Continue research on the development of tools to remove hook and 
lines. We've got this program up and running. If any of you 
saw Dr. Hogarth on CNN a few weeks ago, he explained how this 
program is up and running now where we require these dehooking 
devices on most of the HMS boats. 

It seems to be a very effective way to reduce sea turtle 
mortality; and training these fishermen, we've conducted 
workshops telling them how to do this and we now require that 
they have these dehooking devices on there. They also have to 
report anytime they have an interaction with our sea turtles. 

Possible management measures, fisheries with a high potential - -  
again, looking at our pelagic longline fishery. We want to 
continue these time area closures like we have out in the De 
Soto Canyon, since they appear to reduce bycatch of turtles and 
like juvenile swordfish in our HMS fisheries. 

Circle hooks, circle hooks seem to be getting a lot more 
interest from all sectors of the fisheries, be it commercial, 
recreational, recreational for hire. The research that has been 
conducted by our centers documents that we get lower mortality 
of sea turtles when this type of hook is being used. 

I'm sure there's several people in this audience that have a lot 
more experience with this; and if they would make some comments, 
it would certainly be welcome. Again, with appropriate tools 
being used by longline fisheries to dehook these turtles, the 
survival rates seem to be increased dramatically. 

The Gulf of Mexico shrimp trawl fishery, one of my favorites. 
Additional BRD designs are being developed by our regional 
science centers. There's a lot of BRDs out there that show some 
potentials for increased bycatch reduction, not only of red 
snapper, but of finfish in general. 

As we all know and we've discussed many times here in the past 
few months, the shrimp fishery may have excess capacity and may 
be able to benefit from a reduction in vessels. Initial steps 



have been taken by yourselves towards this effort with a limited 
entry program, with our permit requirements that we have and a 
control date of last December 2003. 

You're also looking at some extra efforts to reduce effort in 
the shrimp fishery under Shrimp Amendment 14, which is being 
developed by council staff. 

The Gulf of Mexico reef fish bottom longline, it's considered to 
have a high potential for fish bycatch. I think in the 1994 
observer program that they did, that about 56 or 57 percent' of 
the fish that were caught were retained, so that leaves a lot of 
fish unaccounted for. 

You're addressing some of the issues involving this bottom 
longline fishery in Amendment 18 where you're looking at some 
effort reduction methods of reducing vessels in the longline and 
the shallow water grouper through endorsements. Amendment 18, 
as you know, is under development by council staff. 

Mandatory use of circle hooks again. I was talking to a 
longline fisherman last night, that they're out looking at 
circle hooks right now. This certainly would enhance the 
survival of some of these snapper grouper species in the shallow 
water. 

Gulf of Mexico and South Atlantic reef fish hook and line, same 
kind of thing. It has high potential for finfish bycatch, and 
the management measures that may decrease some of this include 
time area closures; and, again, the use of circle hooks. 

Education and outreach, NOAA Fisheries, I think, has done a 
considerable amount of effort working on education and outreach. 
Some of the examples that we have is that the Southeast Regional 
Office is continually issuing public announcements, Southeast 
fisheries bulletins, new releases on a variety of topics 
involving bycatch. 

Technology transfer workshops have been conducted; especially 
some you all may be familiar with some of the workshops we've 
conducted with BRDs and the recently enacted TED rule. These 
workshops were conducted not only by NOAA Fisheries, but the 
Gulf and the South Atlantic Fisheries Development Foundation. 

Websites, we have a variety of websites out there now. If you 
don't have them, I can provide them to you. You can go to NOAA 
Fisheries on line and there's a whole website dedicated to 
bycatch. And our Protected Resources Division, if you haven't 



seen these, they really put out some pretty slick brochures 
telling the public about interactions with dolphins. It provides 
training to a lot of diving groups and such to familiarize them 
with the laws and regulations regarding marine mammals. 

More can be done. We know this is going to be done, and this is 
one of the larger components that we want to look at. We want 
to develop these lists of government, industry, conservation, 
NGOs, and so forth, professionals and other organizations that 
have an interest or need of bycatch. We're doing this as we 
speak. 

Getting this accurate and timely information on bycatch-related 
issues and regulations and activities, we want to start 
distributing these. Wer 11 have a whole mailing list, not only 
making them aware of our websites, but also providing them 
written literature dealing with the bycatch issues in the 
Southeast region. 

Monitoring, for fiscal year F04 and F05, we would like to 
enhance the observer program in the Gulf of' Mexico shrimp trawl 
fishery. We would also certainly like to continue funding for 
our other fisheries-independent and dependent monitors, our FIN, 
MRFSS, and ACCSP. Basically the same priorities for fiscal year 
'04 and '05. Again, this is all contingent on funding. 

For other priorities for research in '04 and '05, we would like 
to get a better estimate of bycatch of the red snapper fishery 
with respect to season, depth, and location. We need this 
information to feed into our stock assessments. 

We also want to start to begin to look at some of this 
technology I talked to you a little bit about earlier before, 
the digital technology that is available to us out there to see 
if we can't use some of this to decrease the need for observers, 
which really take a lot of money. 

Under management, again, we've discussed this a little bit 
earlier; maybe look at and evaluate some alternatives to reduce 
capacity in the Gulf of Mexico shrimp fishery; the continued use 
of time and area closures for fisheries that have bycatch of 
fishes, marine mammals, and at-sea turtles, our longlines, both 
pelagic and benthic. 

For our educational outreach priorities, this is something we're 
really starting to deal with. We want to, as I indicated 
earlier, update these lists and get them going on and continue 
our partnerships with our fishermen and industry groups to 



research and develop effective bycatch reduction techniques. 

In 2005, continue this, and we hope to develop these regional 
media kits, both electronically and in the paper form, that 
gives everybody an idea of what are the terminologies used with 
bycatch, what are the laws and regulations. You would be 
surprised at how many people out there aren't really aware of 
these. A lot of visual aids for education would be at the 
elementary school level all the way up to college; and, again, 
continuing to develop our websites on bycatch issues. Madam 
Chairman, that's it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Steele. I know there's going 
to be several people who are going to want to ask you questions. 
But before we get into them, I noticed that there are some more 
people that have come in. We've taken up the cards, so if you 
haven't filled out a card to testify on Amendment 22, Final EIS 
for EFH and Applications for Exempted Fishing Permits, please 
fill out a card and give it to staff. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Phil, one of my questions relates 
to your definition of bycatch; and if I understood you 
correctly, you included retained incidental catch, and that 
seems to contrast with the definition of bycatch in the Act, 
which says that bycatch does not include fish retained by the 
fishermen for their own use. 

And, surely, that incidental bycatch would, in most instances, 
be sold. I'm fairly certain that's what you did, isn't it? I'm 
just curious why. 

MR. STEELE: Your comment is retained incidental catch? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes. Well, it pertained to 
incidental catch, and that does seem to not be in compliance 
with the definition in the Act. 

MR. STEELE: Well, retained incidental catch may or may not show 
up. I mean, this thing could be sold or not. I mean, this is 
definitely the definition that was used right out of the NMFS 
"Addressing the Nation's Bycatch" in 1998. I'm not sure what 
your concern is here. It's something that needs to be included 
in our bycatch evaluation. 

This is a large component of it. It may not be a regulatory 
discard, it may not be something that shows up in any of the 
monitoring or landings, but we need to know. Sometimes this 
could be a large component of the bycatch if they're out fishing 



for grouper and they're catching red snapper or whatever. I 
don't know if that answers your question, but I think this is . 
pretty much in line with the bycatch definitions that National 
Fisheries is using nationwide. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I searched the Magnuson-Stevens Act and the only 
place incidental is used is in Section 405 speaking of 
incidental catch in the shrimp trawl fishery. It's not 
technically bycatch, but it's something NMFS is supposed to be 
looking after, and I guess they've put it in here. But you're 
right, it's not part of the definition. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: I have two questions related to 
your Table 2. One of these, you have identified as the level of 
sampling needed by observers in the Gulf shrimp fishery as 8,000 
days, and you have identified the amount needed in the South 
Atlantic as 4,000 days. 

Now the Gulf shrimp fishery lands 240 million pounds of shrimp 
per year, and I don't think the South Atlantic lands half that 
amount, and so it would seem that the level specified for their 
fishery would result in a higher level of precision than it 
would be for the Gulf with proportionally lower rates, if you 
follow that. 

MR. STEELE: Well, we have had some observer data in the Gulf of 
Mexico shrimp trawl fishery and little or none that I'm aware of 
in the South Atlantic. We definitely need more. Maybe it's not 
as proportional as it should be. But 4,000 days, we haven't 
estimated a cost for the South Atlantic shrimp trawl fishery. 

And the pilot level, although we're calling the pilot level in 
the South Atlantic the same, I think the percent coverage 
they've had is not near as extent. Like I say, we do have some 
observer data for the Gulf of Mexico while we have very little 
for the South Atlantic. 

It may be out of proportion because it is a larger fishery, but 
I think the idea is that we do have some observer data for the 
Gulf while we have very little for the South Atlantic. So the 
proporti'onal needs for the Gulf would be a little bit less 
because we have had some data from this fishery, if that answers 
your question. 

DR. CRABTREE : To that point, Madam Chairman, if I could. 
Wayne, those estimates came out of the "Evaluating Bycatch: A 
National Approach to Standardized Bycatch Monitoring Programs", 
which is the report put out by the working group that Joe Powers 



chaired. Just looking at them, I agree with you that because 
the numbers of trips is much lower over there, that it could be 
that number could be adjusted downward some along the way. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: And the other question I had, Phil, 
in regard to that table, I'm not sure if you really emphasized a 
problem that occurs in our fisheries regarding the private 
recreational catch or at least recreational catch; and if I 
recall the figures from the more recent stock assessments for 
red grouper and for gag, that the number of released fish that 
are hooked in the gag fishery is on the order of 80 percent of 
each fish hooked is released; and for the record, it's closer to 
85 percent of them are released. 

Now 
they 
a 20 
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in the more recent gag stock assessment, there was a figure 
included in that that basically implied that if you assume 
percent release mortality rate for the recreational sector, 

recreational sector was killing more fish from the ones they 
released than they retained when they landed. It just seems to 
me that those always bothered me as problems that we need to 
address. I don't see any emphasis on addressing this and I'm 
not quite sure how we address it either. 

MR. STEELE: Well, as you said, this is a document under 
continuing development, and these are the kind of comments we're 
looking for to add to and flesh out our priorities and our 
implementation plans. So, yes, please make that aware to us, 
and I'm sure there's several other areas here that we've 
overlooked. But I understand your concerns and that's exactly 
the kind of information that we need to make this thing a more 
comprehensive document. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: In regard to that, now we were 
asked to comment on this program by mail once before, and we 
emphasized the need to repeat the observer study of the bottom 
longline fishery and fish trap fishery that was done in 1994 and 
1995; and, good Lord, you know, that's getting be almost ten 
years ago without an update in the data, and it's not really 
emphasized in this, even though we made that suggestion when we 
were asked to comment on this document. 

MR. STEELE: Well, I think we identified some of the priorities 
that we did need, and I discussed this earlier, that our benthic 
longline fishery, the discard mortality rates and so forth, 
depth-related and seasonal-related do need to be updated, and we 
have mentioned this. I agree with you a hundred percent. When 
did we do that program, 1994, I believe, or '95? 



EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: 1994 or 1995. 

MR. STEELE: Yes, it definitely needs to be updated. We need 
this information for our stock assessments for all our snapper 
grouper fisheries in the Gulf and South Atlantic, but I did 
mention that earlier as being one of our priorities. 

MR. PERRET: On education and outreach, Phil, Roy, or other NMFS 
members, I'm going to volunteer more work for the states. I 
strongly encourage you to coordinate education and outreach with 
your state partners. 

Each state has its outlets that they deal with through news 
releases and things of that sort. As an example, just recently 
we sent out our commercial shrimp trawl -- well, shrimp gear 
license renewals. We sent a copy of all the new TED regulations 
and so on and so forth, and we did get several calls back from 
fishermen that they appreciated that. Of course, I got a few 
calls that some didn't appreciate it, but, nevertheless, each 
state has outlets and we can work with you, so please keep your 
state partners in mind. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Phil, your immediate goal is to characterize 
bycatch and everything. Do you envision any of these being 
long- term studies; or once bycatch has been characterized, is 
it over? 

MR. STEELE: Well, no, I would think that these, again depending 
on funding and our priorities, that it may take a long time to 
characterize some of these fisheries. We certainly want to get 
in there as quickly as we can. 

But, things change over time for climate regimes or whatever, 
and I would think depending on what we see in the fisheries and 
through our stock assessments and through fishermen, that we may 
need to continually evaluate some of this, Roy. It can change 
over time, as you're well aware. 

Bycatch in one year or one decade may be significantly different 
than another. But the initial, I think, program we want to do 
is go in there and see what's there now. But, yes, I can see 
continuing bycatch characterization studies may be necessary. 

MR. WILLIAMS: After it's characterized, could you legally just 
go ahead and drop it at that point? 

MR. STEELE: I don't think we would drop it. If we see a need 
to come in -- I mean, sometimes species compositions change. We 



certainly want to get it done, but I don't think just because 
we've gone and characterized it -- I think getting it done and 
characterizing it would be the first step, and then maybe some 
other priorities may come into being. 

I don't think just completely doing away with that program would 
be a good idea. But once it's done, I think we can go on to 
some other priorities on how to reduce it. But as far as 
continuing evaluation of bycatch, we may need to continue to do 
that. Once it's done the first time, I think we can go to other 
things, but not drop it completely out of the picture. 

DR. CRABTREE: If I could, Roy, the Act requires bycatch 
reporting, so in my mind, it would be ongoing long term. Now 
that does not mean that you have to do it every year 
necessarily. And if these characterization studies show that 
every few years is adequate, then that would probably meet the 
requirements of the Act. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, you know, a case in point would be 
something like stone crab which FMRI characterized some time 
ago, and there's so little. I wonder, well, why would you even 
bother again, there's so little bycatch of anything other than 
stone crabs in there, why bother. I guess you would be required 
at some point to look at it again. 

DR. CRABTREE: You might, in that instance, be justified to just 
do a periodic check to make sure that nothing substantially has 
changed in the fishery. 

MR. BASCO: Phil, a couple of my questions have been answered, 
but going onto HMS, what about the satellite tags? Are you 
looking at that as a way to identify about tunas and billfish 
and their survival rates? 

MR. STEELE: Well, Dr. Crabtree, I think, will respond to that. 

DR. CRABTREE: There is that type of work going on I know 
particularly in highly migratory species and billfish. I don't 
know, John, if NOAA is funding that type of work or not, but 
there's a considerable amount of money in this year's budget for 
billfish research, and that type of information would be useful 
in characterizing release mortality rates. 

MR. BASCO: That's correct, there's a lot of Billfish Foundation 
and people are putting money up for these tags. And also the 
other thing is my understanding is that the longliners have been 
using circle hooks for a length of time; is that correct? 



MR. STEELE: Some of them are, from what I understand. Not all 
of the fleet, but I think a good majority of them are using 
circle hooks. We were talking to some of them the other day 
about that, the 16 and 18. Some of the 16's straighten out and 
the 18's work more effectively. Yes, they are using circle 
hooks. 

DR. CRABTREE: And NOAA Fisheries published a DEIS looking at 
the longline fishery recently, which is exploring options of 
requiring various size circle hooks in the pelagic longline 
fishery. We are working on a new biological opinion on the 
pelagic longline fishery now, so we're in the process of looking 
at various requirements for circle hooks in the pelagic longline 
fishery and tended to reduce turtle mortalities. 

MR. BASCO: Thank you, Roy, and one more question. Do you think 
that funding for this bycatch study, can we reasonable expect 
that to happen? 

DR. CRABTREE: Well, this year things are somewhat better than 
they've been in the past. I believe we have $800,000 for shrimp 
observers for the Gulf and the South Atlantic. I can't 
speculate in terms of the whole tab, which clearly is a 
considerable amount of money, what our prospects are for getting 
all of that. But it is certainly a priority to the agency, and 
there are many constituent groups out there that have made it a 
priority, but that depends on Congress. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Dr. Crabtree, let me ask you a question. 
Wasn't the Gulf and the South Atlantic actually given the least 
amount of money for observer coverage? 

DR. CRABTREE: That I don't know. John, do you know? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I think we were low man on the totem pole. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Phil, two or three things. One, I felt like you 
really hit on the commercial and really didn't address the 
recreational sector. These are comments that are being given to 
me as I just approached the table. 

Number two, Mr. Zales pointed out that the recreational charter 
boat and the recreational headboat do use cast nets; however, 
that's not listed on here. And, three, they're going to want 
observers and that wasn't really mentioned. Those are just some 
points that they wanted me to point out to you. 

MR. STEELE: Again, this is a process that's strictly under 



development, and these are the kind of comments we need. I'm 
sorry if I neglected to address more of the recreational 
fishery, but we certainly will. Send me your stuff. 

MS. MORRIS: Phil, thanks for the report. It's going to be very 
useful to us when we're -- I mean, I think we can refer to this 
and get guidance from it when we' re working on the shrimp and 
reef fish FMPs that we're working on that have bycatch sections 
and options in them. 

It's just so important for science-based management that we have 
good information on both effort and bycatch. I know it looks 
like a huge sticker price to get this observer program up, but 
the report is just very clear that's the best data, and we want 
to have the best data to base our management decisions on, so 
just really strong support for what ' s emerging in the document 
and a strong statement in support of investing the money in 
observers. 

In response to Wayne's comments about addressing the 
recreational grouper harvest and the bottom longline fishery 
bycatch issues, you said that they were priorities, but when I 
look at the prioritization of top research needs on page 18 of 
the document, they're not listed there. I want to emphasize the 
things that Wayne was emphasizing. 

MR. STEELE: Absolutely. 

MS. MORRIS: And hopefully when you revise this, there will at 
least be discussion of why those aren't priorities or maybe 
they'll appear on the prioritization list. I also think 
something we're very interested in is the bycatch in the snapper 
commercial fishery, both during the red snapper open season and 
during the red snapper closed season, and not just this release 
at depth and cryptic mortality issue, but the actual discards 
and bycatch during those fisheries. 

One of your tables shows that we really have no information on 
the headboat and charter boat rod-and-reel bycatch and that 
seems like it's an important area to develop some information 
on. 

MR. STEELE: Absolutely. Thank you. 

MR. FISCHER: I had one point and it was in reference to what 
Mr. Basco was referring to in satellite tags in tuna. There is 
ongoing research. I could get the project leader's name at this 
meeting if someone needs it. It's in my logbook. They are 



actively tagging fish. 

These tags are very expensive, so they're not tagging hundreds 
and thousands of fish, it's a handful of fish. And speaking 
with the leader, my understanding is it's to see if these fish 
return to the same areas to feed or if they're in constant 
migration. It's more of a migration movement study. So there 
is work going on the HMS tuna species at this time. 

The other issue follows what Julie Morris was just mentioning in 
the recreational and the for-hire industries, and it refers back 
to the question Mo raised on the definition of bycatch that 
stated that incidental fish kept - -  and I don't think that's 
consistent with the definition we've used in the past. An 
example would be if I'm targeting red snapper and catch a gag 
grouper, it's an incidental catch and I'm keeping it, but I 
don't think it's a bycatch. 

DR. CRABTREE: If I could, you're correct that the definition 
used there is broader and somewhat different than the definition 
that's used in the Magnuson Act in that this definition attempts 
to identify non-targeted species that are kept and retained. 

So, it would give you more detailed information about what's 
going on, but in terms of our mandated requirements under the 
Magnuson Act, bycatch is defined as essentially fish that are 
caught and discarded. There is a difference. 

MR. FISCHER: And my only reference to why I feel it shouldn't 
be is the national standard to reduce bycatch. I don't think I 
should reduce my take of amberjack or gag or other species while 
I'm snapper fishing. 

DR. CRABTREE: And I don't think that we mean to imply that 
here. We're just trying to collect more information on things 
that may be caught that weren't targeted because it may be 
useful in characterizing the fishery. 

MR. STEELE: Well, Dr. Crabtree is absolutely right. What this 
does, Myron, is gives us more information to characterize the 
fishery. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Two things, one on incidental. Incidental in 405 
is shrimp trawl incidental catch, and that was a nine-month 
program, and since the nine months is over, maybe that doesn't 
have to be -- if you're short on funds, that might not have to 
be up on the top priority of the list, and that would not come 
under the bycatch impetus to reduce mortality. 



But the circle hooks for the turtles, I think you need to do 
some research, if it's not already done - -  and I don't know that 
it has been done - -  on the 10 degree offset circle hooks. Those 
apparently don't bother turtles. And if the 10 degree offset is 
allowed because it makes it quicker and easier to thread the 
mackerel bait onto the hook, but we know on the billfish side 
that circle hooks do reduce injuries from being caught, but that 
an offset circle hook can injure a billfish because it gets down 
in the throat and stomach area, the offset will catch the flesh 
and do the harm, so there needs to be research to see whether 
the 10 percent ought to be allowed in billfish areas or not. I 
don't know if that's on your list, but it should be. 

MR. STEELE: I certainly would appreciate it if you would 
provide those comments to us. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I said percent and I mean degrees. 

MR. STEELE: I understand, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are there any other council members that have 
any questions? 

MR. FISCHER: It's just a correction in the document of the 
title "Southeast Regional Bycatch Priorities." On page 28, 
under Recreational Private Boats, it's just a word I would like 
changed. It says "Bycatch has been monitored in the charter 
boat fishery through MRFSS". It's also monitored in the 
recreational fishery through MRFSS. It's not solely the charter 
boat industry. It's the paragraph under Recreational Private 
Boat Fishing; just to illustrate that MRFSS is also sampling the 
pure recreational boats in addition to charter boats. 

MR. STEELE: You're correct. Thank you, we'll fix that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any other questions? Mr. Steele, thank you 
for your presentation. 

Next on the agenda is public testimony and we' 11 start with Reef 
Fish Amendment 22. If you have not turned in a card and you do 
wish to give public testimony today, please do so now to one of 
our staff members. All right, Amendment 22, the Red Snapper 
Rebuilding Plan; the first person I have is Mr. Wayne Werner. 

MR. WAYNE WERNER: Good morning. My name is Wayne Werner, and I 
would just like to say it's my fiftieth time addressing this 
council. I finally hit it; I finally got to fifty. A couple of 
things about this rebuilding plan. 



I want to support the status quo and the 9 million pound TAC. 
But under the way we're being run today, the fishery is not 
going to survive it. It's just not going to happen. We're not 
going to have a fishery in a few years. You can do all this 
nice stuff and increase the recruitment by four times; and 
whenever they get to those spots, they get pulled off of them, 
float away and die. 

All we've done is increase the amount of fish coming to those 
spots. But they always keep coming when they're about twelve 
inches long or thirteen inches long, and we catch them and we 
watch them float away. 

I'm glad you talked about bycatch. We've called it regulatory 
discard for a bunch of years. That's why the season is closed, 
the fish that we throw back, the red snappers. And I've said 
for the last fifteen years, over and over and over again, that 
I've felt we were killing a million and a half or two million 
pounds a year while our red snapper season is closed, fishing 
out in 300 feet of water or 350 feet of water and watching them 
float away. 

I hope that while you're doing this rebuilding plan, that you 
look an IFQ system to be incorporated to address the race for 
the fish, address the size limits and make sure that you address 
the regulatory discard. I wanted to make a comment about that 
because the people who are catching most of these other fish are 
the Class 1 permit holders. 

If you look at the logbooks, and you can request them anytime, 
the vermilion snapper fishery, the yellowedge grouper, the deep 
water fish on the western zone in the Gulf of Mexico are being 
landed, 75 percent of them by Class 1 permit holders. If you go 
to an IFQ system, you'll avoid killing a couple million pounds 
of fish a year. That's all I really have to say. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Basco, you have a question? 

MR. BASCO: Wayne, thanks again for coming down and giving us 
some good testimony. What's the answer on the discards you're 
talking about like the juvenile snapper? Do you think that 
maybe keeping a smaller fish might do? 

MR. WERNER: Well, Irby, if you're putting 18 million pounds out 
there on those spots, and you're watching 18 million pounds of 
them float away, then you' re not gaining any ground. That's the 
way I look at it. So if you can retain those fish and sell 
them, then, yes, you'll be able to save a lot more fish than 



what is going on today. 

MR. BASCO: Well, okay, one more question. What length of 
snapper do you think would be ideal as the minimum length of 
whatever the smallest length that you could keep? 

MR. WERNER: Well, I watched this fishery go through no size 
limit, a twelve-inch size limit, a thirteen, fourteen, and all 
the way through today to fifteen, and when we were at a 
thirteen- inch size limit, I saw this fishery growing and 
growing strong. I mean, I really did. We saw a big bloom in 
the fish. As soon as we went to fourteen inches, it kind of 
steadied off and at fifteen inches it looked like we went over 
the curve down. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Wayne, I think we used 30 or 33 percent mortality 
estimates, discard mortality estimates in the assessment. What 
do you think it is, in your observation? 

MR. WERNER: Well, I would say I had a boy that worked for me 
for two years, and he went on another boat for five months. He 
told me he averaged catching fifteen red snappers on a string 
and keeping three. How does that sound, Roy? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, that's the fraction undersized. I mean, of 
the ones that you're putting back in the water, what would you 
say they're throwing back? 

MR. WERNER: Oh, 70 or 80 percent. 

DR. CRABTREE: Wayne, is there anything we can do in terms of 
regulating the gear to reduce handling times that would increase 
the survival rate of the fish put back? I'm thinking along the 
lines of if you reduced the number of hooks that are allowed on 
a single rig so that you could cull out the small ones and 
release them more quickly; would that help? 

MR. WERNER: Well, I don't believe that it's as much as the way 
that you bring the fish up that's the problem. It's the fact 
that theyr re coming up from that depth of water, whether you're 
bringing up five of them or you're bringing up thirty of them. 
I really don't see it. 

I want to say something about that because about five of us, you 
know, we were punching all the fish for a long time, and 
everybody would scrape a few scales off right there on the fish, 
and I know about 20,000 fish that went back like that, but 
basically in over a hundred feet of water, and no one caught 



back that we could find in that depth of water now. 

DR. CRABTREE: How would the industry, in your opinion, react if 
the council decided to go forward with an ITQ plan, but also 
required VMS be aboard all of the vessels that have ITQ coupons 
so that law enforcement would be able to meet them at the dock 
more efficiently to make sure that the fish on board matched up 
with the coupons they had? 

MR. WERNER: Over what we have today; sounds good to me. 

DR. CRABTREE: Thanks, Wayne, I appreciate you being here. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Wayne, thanks. The New Zealand, I think it was, 
experience with IFQs was that did not reduce discards, that the 
fish that were not wanted by the market were discarded, anyhow. 
Where is your market on minimum size? 

MR. WERNER: Actually, we're talking about a fish that is wanted 
for the market that we're discarding now. It's the totally 
opposite thing. It's apples and oranges because the red snapper 
was definitely a popular fish at the market. And you're saying 
the fish that weren't wanted were discarded; what we're talking 
about is we're discarding today the fish that we do want. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, that's my question, how small could you 
sell? 

MR. WERNER: How small a fish could you sell? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Yes. 

MR. WERNER: Well, you could sell a fish that was three-quarters 
of a pound. 

DR. CLAVERIE: How many inches is that? 

MR. WERNER: About eleven. 

MR. FISCHER: Mr. Werner, we know there's a market for smaller 
fish, but if the size limit stays the same - -  I think you may 
have testified in the past that under the present system, we 
don't allow you to go out as far as you would like to where the 
big fish live type of situation. 

I think a lot of these people sitting at the table may not 
understand why the mortality is maybe 80 percent or more on a 
commercial vessel in reality, where I could go and actually 



maybe survive 20 percent because I'm not in the -- I could 
survive 80 percent. I could have a 20 percent mortality because 
I'm not in the derby situation. What we've put you under 
speedwise has a lot to do with your mortality, and if you could 
talk about that a second. 

MR. WERNER: It is a lot to do with our mortality. I mean, I've 
testified before Congress about it, about, you know, you get 
1,700 or 1,800 pounds of fish - -  and I'm pretty good at keeping 
my mortality as low as possible because I've been doing this a 
long, long time. And the scientist said - -  I was amazed at 
Baton Rouge, a scientist stood up there and told you the same 
thing that I testified to Congress six years ago about, and that 
was that when you get 1,700 or 1,800 pounds of fish, rather than 
run out another hour, I'm willing to kill a lot of fish to get 
them right there or close by. 

I'm willing to kill a lot more fish right then rather than waste 
fuel, time, and everything else. I was amazed by that. Also I 
want to make a comment that me and you talked about you going 
down there and going all the way to the circle field and not 
seeing any snapper after the commercial season one year. 

That's because everybody tries to get everything as close as 
they can and just keep working their way off because generally 
you're talking about economics. 2,000 pounds is not a lot of 
fish. If you're allowed to go get 6,000 or 7,000 pounds, well, 
then your expenses aren't as important to you. I've said all 
along that my expenses have tripled under a derby system whereas 
my prices dropped by 30 percent. 

MR. PERRET: Just a parallel. I find it interesting with what 
Mr. Werner has said relative to fishing as close in as they can. 
This parallels what is happening in the shrimp fishery because - 
of some of the same reasons, increased fuel prices and so on and 
so forth, and we're seeing much more effort as close in as they 
can rather than continuing to go further offshore; and from what 
you indicate, you all are doing the same thing. 

MR. WERNER: Absolutely, Corky. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Werner, I understood you to say that your 
release mortality is 70 to 80 percent. 

MR. WERNER: I didn' t say mine. They asked me what I thought it 
was in the fishery. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: What is your release mortality? 



MR. WERNER: Mine? Mine is probably around 20 percent. I'm not 
trying to pat --  excuse me here, but I'm not trying to pat 
myself on the back, but I've been doing this since I was ten 
years old. I'm really, really, really making a point to avoid 
killing fish. I drive by a lot of spots that I know a lot of 
people are going to fish. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Help us understand why your release mortality 
is only 20 percent and yet other fishers are 70 to 80 percent. 
I don't understand that. 

MR. WERNER: I don' t know what the average guy might fish in the 
way of oil platforms, but since the beginning of the year I've 
fished one and probably drove by fifty boats on oil platforms, 
and I've fished one so far this year. I fished four last year 
totally for the whole year. 

I mean, I'm not going to the structures I see. Also, there's 
some people I hear that are pretty sharp, like Mr. Waters over 
there and a few others, that have taken the time to learn about 
pipelines and stuff like that to really go after the nicer fish. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And how does a platform contribute to the 
mortality of the fish? 

MR. WERNER: Well, it's a structure you can see in it, and we've 
been changing permits. If you looked at all 132 permits and you 
saw how many transfers there were on them, we have permits that 
have transferred thirteen times. We have a lot of permits, 
many, many permits, that transferred five or six times. 

These are giving people a license to kill. This isn't handing 
out a license to go fishing at this point. You're handing out a 
license to kill, learn on the job, and when you learn on the 
job, you have to go fish these platforms. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : So you're telling this council then that 
transferability of the permits is a license to kill? 

MR. WERNER: No, I said transferability of a permit that we're 
using today is. If you were talking about an IFQ system, then 
the permit transferability would go back to the hands of the 
people. It would be a fleet reduction program and you would 
reduce the effort. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: One more question and then Ms. Williams has 
one for you. Do you also vermilion fish when you' re not snapper 
fishing? 



MR. WERNER: Actually, you're beating on the wrong person 
because I do not like to catch vermilion snapper. I don't like 
to catch fish that small, so I really avoid them. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: So you don't vermilion snapper fish? 

MR. WERNER: Well, if I happen to run across them and they're 
over two pounds, a pound and a half or two pounds, I' 11 catch 
them. But for the most part, I avoid them. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are you interacting with them frequently when 
you're red snapper fishing? 

MR. WERNER: A little bit. This last go around, I had 300 
pounds of vermilion snappers with 8,000 pounds of snapper. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you, Mr. Werner. Did you say that the 
experience of a fisherman, such as yourself, you said you had 20 
percent or less of mortality. Your point was the fact that 
we're allowing the transfer of these licenses, they're going to 
inexperienced fishers and that's why their mortality is higher? 

MR. WERNER: That's absolutely what I said. What happened is 
why would a permit transfer thirteen times in thirteen years to 
thirteen different people? The reason why is because no one 
could catch those fish efficiently. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay, so then it's not the depth, it's not the 
experienced fisherman, it's the inexperienced fisherman rushing 
out there to make a quick buck; is that what you're saying? 

MR. WERNER: Well, I can't just blame it on them because there 
are some experienced fishermen - -  and I hate to sit here and try 
to beat up my own industry. There's some people who have been 
doing this a long time that kill too many fish, too, that I 
know, and I'm sure Mr. Waters would say the same thing. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay, and I hear you saying that if we go to an 
ITQ system, that's going to prevent this release mortality 
inexperienced fishermen from this happening. How is that going 
to happen if you still have the same size limit? 

MR. WERNER: Well, number one, instead of having a 2,000 pound 
trip limit, you'll be able to bring in whatever you want, so you 
can go further. The economics will allow you to avoid a lot of 
stuff that you're fishing today. In other words, my expenses, 
it might cost me $500 to go catch 2,000 pounds of red snapper 
today; whereas, if I could catch 6,000 pounds I might be able to 



do it for $1,200 total and go a lot further offshore and avoid a 
lot of fishing things. 

It's kind of hard to explain to people who aren't there 
everyday, but what I've seen in this fishery over the last 
fifteen years is not pretty, that's my whole point. The whole 
idea of this whole program is to reduce the fleet and that's 
what it will do. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Just one other question. But aren' t these 
inexperienced or not as experienced fishermen, they're throwing 
the fish back because they're regulatory discards? 

MR. WERNER: Well, that's when the season is closed, yes. But 
when the season is open, basically it's release mortality. But 
once the season is closed, yes, it is considered regulatory 
discard. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Wayne, one follow-up question. What I'm getting 
out of here is that size limit might work if you had a VMS and 
had to fish further offshore or could fish further offshore if 
you weren't subject to the derby that you're subject to now; 
that larger size limit might work, right? 

MR. WERNER: Well, I hate to see -- the only problem with the 
size limit that I see, Roy, is I've watched this for the entire 
history of fishing, and like I say, I think you just broke the 
curve by a little bit. 

I mean, with everything there's a little bit of balance, and 
like I said, when we were at thirteen inches, this fishery was 
booming. I mean, we were watching the growth of the fishery 
month by month, it seemed like. I mean, I hate to comment on 
that because I hate to say how it will do because I'm not sure. 

MR. WILLIAMS: But you know that theoretically there's higher 
yield at the larger size limit because they're still growing 
real fast at those - -  

MR. WERNER: I understand the theory, but I don't know how it 
will work in reality. I can't really, really say. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I'm trying to figure out how it is that a more 
experienced fisherman has a lower mortality rate on discards. 
Is it because you're better at finding the size fish you want so 
that you throw back fewer, or is it because the ones you throw 
back you know how to treat them so that they have a better 
chance of survival? 



MR. WERNER: Oh, no, I've had observers on my boat, and I've 
always welcomed observers and have had them on my boat, and we 
have a very low mortality rate - -  I mean, a very low discard 
rate, period. The only reason why I say that is because I've 
been running out there for twenty-two years looking for places 
and place after place after place. 

And since my old boat sank, Mo, I've started putting stuff on a 
plotter, and I still have about 600 numbers to go to put in my 
plotter, and I've been running around for two and a half years 
now, So, I mean, that's how many spots I've accumulated over 
twenty-two years. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, of the fish that you actually throw back, 
do they have a higher survival ratio than someone who is not as 
experienced a fisherman as you? 

MR. WERNER: Oh, I doubt that, I really do doubt that. 

DR. CLAVERIE: So the reason your mortality is lower is because 
you're catching fewer throw-backs because you can find what 
you're looking for? 

MR. WERNER: Correct. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Werner. The next speaker I 
have is Mr. Buster McKay. 

MR. BUSTER MCKAY: Buster McKay. I've been fishing since before 
most of you all were born, and I agree a whole lot with what Mr. 
Werner said. All the options we've been. offered so far are 
based on further reducing the effort or reducing the take. 

I would like to see this council take a hard look at reducing 
the mortality in another way, not only in the shrimp fleet, 
which has made great strides, but in the snapper fishery. The 
forced discard in the commercial fishing fleet is caused by the 
fifteen-inch rule. 

It makes a fisherman throw back as many or more fish than they 
keep. In order to catch the 2,000 pound trip limit, we have to 
catch, gosh, sometimes 3,500 or 4,000 pounds, which we can't use 
because they're too small, just barely, but they're too small. 

By changing to a smaller limit, perhaps thirteen or fourteen 
inches, the bycatch discards would be reduced 60 to 80 percent. 
The conventional view by the marine biologists is that reducing 



size would take more fish, which it will, but it wouldn' t reduce 
the stock as much as they claim it would because we wouldn't 
have all those other fish that we're catching and throwing back. 
They would have a chance to grow. 

With the TAC already in place and a trip limit of 2,000 pounds, 
the result to the catcher would be the same, but the stock would 
have a great chance to rebuild. The mortality at 50 percent or 
better, which we're having now, is so high that the biologists 
that I've talked to say it wouldn't really matter if you had a 
discard or not. It's still a bad effect on the fishery. 

I'm in favor of an observer program. I think it ought to be a 
rotating program with random selection of boats. That's all 
boats that snapper fish, and include charter and headboats and 
recreational boats should have random sampling taken by either 
the Coast Guard or the local state enforcement agencies. 

I also hate to see this probably brought up on the targeted 
species and underutilized species or other species. According 
to the report, if you say that you're going grouper fishing and 
you catch a snapper, it's considered a bycatch. 

If I go out there and I'm going to go tuna fishing and I catch 
swordfish or wahoo or marlin -- marlin we throw back, but 
dolphin or anything like that, they' re considered bycatches. I 
don't think you can narrow it down to one targeted species and 
classify everything else as a discard or a bycatch. That's all 
I've got to say about this. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Does anyone have any questions for Mr. McKay? 
Thank you very much for coming. Mr. Russell Stewart. 

MR. RUSSELL STEWART: Ir.m Russell Stewart from Panama City. I 
grew up in the fishing industry though I'm an attorney now. I 
wanted to echo what they were saying that it seems to me that 
the fifteen inch is the big problem on the bycatch or the 
discards. It doesn't matter whether it's during the closed 
season or even during the open season for the snapper. 

If he's under fifteen inches, he's still a regulatory discard. 
I would suggest that what you should consider looking at is 
going back to the thirteen inch, but make it also apply to the 
recreational fisherman because in the past couple of years, 
whenever I go fishing off of Panama City and we ' re out there on 
a charter boat or in a private recreational boat and we're 
catching snapper and we have to throw them back, most of those 
fish, if you get a blackfish come up or a dolphin or porpoise 



comes up, he'll get every one of them before he gets back to the 
bottom. He'll do the same thing with a porgy or a white snapper 
or a smaller gag grouper. 

They all get eaten by the porpoises, and so I would think that a 
lot of the recreational people would be perfectly happy to go 
with a thirteen-inch minimum so that they wouldn't have to throw 
it back. That's all I have. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Anyone have any questions for Mr. Stewart? 

DR. CRABTREE: If such a high percentage of the fish that are 
thrown back are being eaten by dolphin or killed, then why would 
we have any minimum size limit at all? I mean, why would we 
want to throw anything back? 

MR. STEWART: That's up to you all. I mean, I would not have a 
problem with that, but I wouldn't think that going to no limit 
at all would ever fly, but whatever you all decide is fine. 

MS. WILLIAMS: What I heard you also say was a thirteen-inch 
size limit across the board for recreational and commercial and 
that that would help prevent the high mortality from both 
sectors? 

MR. STEWART: I think so because my understanding from a lot of 
the fish houses and fish dealers - -  and I represent a lot of 
them and commercial fishermen - -  is that a lot of restaurants 
would prefer a pound, pound a quarter fish to put on a plate, 
and right now that would be like probably a thirteen-inch 
snapper on the average. 

So they have to go with the bigger fish, but if you had the 
opportunity to dispose of it or sell that kind of fish, they 
would be able to do it. The same way with the recreational man 
that -- you know, I keep hearing from friends and people that we 
went out and we caught a hundred snapper, but we couldn't catch 
but two that were legal and we had to throw them back. I've 
seen the porpoises eat them, and I get that anecdotal history 
from a lot of people. 

MR. BASCO: Just one comment. I've been there when dolphin were 
in back of the boat, and I think that a responsible recreational 
fisherman would just simply pull up and move, because I've done 
that before many times. They've been there and you can't --  I 
don't care where you discard the fish, either side, they're 
coming after that fish, and so we just pick up and leave and 
move to another spot. That would be one way to maybe stop some 



of that. 

MR. STEWART: I agree, a lot of people will do that, but an 
awful lot of them won't. If they're fishing on one of the 
artificial reefs, they don't know anywhere else to go or 
something like that. If they think they can catch a legal 
snapper and throw back ten to catch a legal, they'll sit right 
there until it's time to go home. 

MR. HENDRIX: One more question. What's your opinion of the 
idea of keeping, say, the first five fish you catch, 
recreational limit, regardless of size? 

MR. STEWART: It sounds fine in theory. In practicality, it 
wouldnt t be worth a hoot. If the first five they catch and then 
they keep on fishing and they catch a bigger one and all they 
can keep are five, they'll throw one of them back, and they'll 
cull them and that wouldn't work, not unless you have the man 
with the badge sitting in the next seat with them. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Stewart. Mr. Donnie Waters. 

MR. DONALD WATERS: Good morning. My name is Donald Waters. 
I'm a commercial fisherman with the fishing vessel Hustler. I 
want to echo some of the same things that have already been said 
through this microphone this morning. 

I think a thirteen-inch size limit under an ITQ program would 
reduce the waste of red snapper in the fishery. It would 
definitely help on the rebuilding plan of the red snapper. I 
think that, like Wayne tried to say, that these snappers come 
into these places, they really seem to show up when they're 
twelve, thirteen, fourteen inches, and these fish has got to 
weigh probably a pound and a ha-lf at this time, and it would 
count against the quota. 

I really believe that it would be a lot more beneficial for 
everybody that participated in the fishery, commercial and 
recreational, for us to take these fish and count them against 
the quota and go on about our business. 

I just really believe that we could kill a million and a half to 
two million pounds less fish fishing under an ITQ program. A 
lot of people that held those permits said they would never go 
snapper fishing again, they would continue to fish for the fish 
that they mostly targeted, and keep the red snapper that they 
caught as bycatch. 



That's the way a lot of people that have 5,000 or 6,000 pounds 
through those years to qualify, they wasn't, quote, directly 
fishing for red snapper. They was fishing for other species and 
accidentally caught these fish. They would go back to the way 
they was fishing and they would be able to catch the 7,000, 
8,000 or 10,000 pounds of fish a year that they accidentally 
caught. 

Now they have to go fishing the first ten days for snappers, not 
really knowing the inshore waters, that the snapper fishermen, 
directed snapper fishermen fish to try to utilize their permit, 
and then they go back offshore in deep water and try to catch 
the beeliners and the amberjacks and the groupers that they've 
traditionally caught and made their living off of; and now the 
5,000 or 6,000 or 7,000 pounds of snappers that they're catching 
by accident is discarded; and the fish that come out of deep 
water, the mortality rate is high. 

So, .these fishermen would never, quote, go snapper fishing 
again. They would just go back to what they was doing prior to 
this endorsement system. I honestly and truly believe that we 
would kill two to three million pounds less snapper a year under 
an IFQ program. 

The reason that I wouldn't support dropping a size limit now is 
pure economics. If you reduce the size limit to thirteen 
inches, everybody would go catch fish and our fish would be 
worthless. We couldn't get paid at the dock because everybody 
would have the fish. 

So the only way to be able to produce these fish and get paid 
for them is to have it under an ITQ system so that the fishermen 
themselves can regulate the catch so that we would not flood our 
market. We're not going to shoot ourselves in the foot. I 
think it would greatly improve the fishery for all users, the 
charter boats, the recreational, for the recreational and the 
commercial, and I think that it would probably be one of the 
better things for the charter boat industry. 

There's no reason that they shouldn't be able to buy a few of 
these ITQs and catch a few fish and keep their deckhands alive 
during the wintertime so that they're not scrambling around and 
having deckhand problems all winter long and scrambling to see 
who is going to make the first trip to get the best deckhands. 

So, like I say, I think it would benefit the whole fishery as a 
whole. I think there's a lot of positives and what we're doing 
today is a losing battle. I see that the stock of fish, in my 



opinion, is becoming harder and harder to catch. 

I don't know what we landed last month, but I say it was 
probably 20 to 25 percent less than what it was last February. 
Our seasons are going longer and longer and we didn't meet our 
quota last year. We got shut off a day or two early. I see the 
fishery going downhill. I'm not going to stand up here and I 
believe it's because of killing small fish. There's perfectly 
good fish that we're wasting under sheer economics. Thank you. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Thank you for your comments. I want to ask about 
minimum sizes. We heard that you could sell snapper as small as 
eleven inches; is that right? 

MR. WATERS: Back when I first started fishing, we kept fish 
down to a half a pound that they used for pan fried whole fish, 
and .there was a market for those fish. 

DR. CLAVERIE: How many inches is a half pounder? 

MR. WATERS: Probably ten or eleven, but, yes, it's a wanted 
fish, but it all goes back to supply and demand. When we first 
went to our first size limits, we got a better price for bigger 
fish because we was catching a lot of small fish. When we went 
to size limits and those fish got to be right there at two 
pounds, we wasn't catching that one to two pound fish. 

I mean, if it was a skinny fish, it would fall into that 
bracket, but there wasn't a lot of those fish landed. It became 
in greater demand because of the supply, and it's always the 
fish houses and I'm sure -- they always want what you don't 
have. I'm not sitting here saying we're going to get a better 
price for small fish if the size limit goes down because I would 
probably be lying to you. 

If everybody shows up with boat loads of small fish because the 
size limit dropped, they will not be worth what the big fish is 
worth. I honestly believe that the fish that gets killed should 
be counted against the quota, and we should get our fish, get 
out of there and let the fish go back to a normal life, just 
like the fishermen I feel like should go back to a normal life. 

MR. MINTON: I think you answered my question, which was going 
to be you started off your presentation saying that you would be 
in favor of a thirteen-inch size limit and an IFQ; and I think 
what you said at the end of your presentation, the two are not 
separable. In other words, you would not favor a thirteen inch 
unless we had an IFQ program in place; is that correct? 



MR. WATERS: Economically, I think it would kill the snapper 
fishery in the whole. I think we would catch a lot of fish. It 
would make our prices fall to a point that there, again, we're 
catching fish too cheap, and, in my opinion, catching them for 
too cheap is also wasting fish. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Donnie, I just have one question for you. 
What do you estimate your release mortality to be when you're 
fishing? 

MR. WATERS: Well, that's a real hard question. I know that I 
got one man on the boat that's been fishing with me for nineteen 
years. He's been on that deck on the same piece of fiberglass 
for nineteen years. I would estimate his release mortality to 
be like Wayne says, 20 percent. 

Then I've got another reel on the other side of the boat and the 
guy has been with me for five or six years. I would estimate 
his release mortality at probably 35 percent. Then I for some 
reason or another can't keep that back place filled back there, 
and I'm having to have greenhorns back there, and I would just 
about give them a 60 percent release mortality because they come 
and go and just really don't care. 

But I've got one man that really cares and he lets the air out 
of their bladder and takes care of the fish, and he looks at it 
as his livelihood. I think it's all according to how much 
somebody cares. I think it's on an individual basis. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: When you're fishing for beeliners, do you 
interact with red snapper a lot? When red snapper season is 
closed and you're targeting beeliners, are you interacting with 
red snapper a lot? 

MR. WATERS: I don't fish beeliners a whole lot, Ms. Bobbi. I 
pretty much catch them as bycatch, kind of like the beeliner 
fishermen catch snappers. I mean, my landings is probably less 
than 5,000 pounds a year as far as beeliners. But, yes, we do 
interact with them, and we're usually trying to get in deeper 
water. 

The bigger fish seems to be a lot more heartier and can survive 
coming up out of the deep water, and the smaller fish don't seem 
to survive coming up out of the deep water and releasing. I'm 
going to relay one more thing. 

My fish dealer called me and he says, 'Donnie, what do you know 



that I don't know about this ITQ program? I know what your 
landings are, I know what your landings have been for the last ' 

ten years; and if you average your landings out over the last 
ten years, you're going to lose 30,000 pounds of fish a year." 
My answer was if we don't do something, then nobody is going to 
have anything, and I honestly and truly believe that. Thank 
you. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Donnie, so what I'm hearing you say is that the 
size limit plays a big factor in your mortality because they're 
regulatory discards; is that right? 

MR. WATERS: Yes, ma'am, definitely. I mean, the bigger the 
size limit, the more fish we're throwing back. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Under thirteen inches, from the experience that 
you've had this last year, what percentage of your fish have 
been under thirteen inches that you've had to throw back, a 
rough guess? I won't hold you to a nail in the coffin type 
answer. 

MR. WATERS: I understand that, Ms. Williams. I've been lucky 
over the last two or three years when I've caught a lot of fish; 
and like I said, it's just pure luck. But, I mean, a few places 
that I've caught a lot of big fish, and I haven't had to dig 
through small fish, so I think it's almost an unfair question. 
But when I fish the run-of-the-mill stuff, probably the last two 
years 50 percent of my fish have been undersized that we bring 
up to the boat. 

MS. WILIAMS: Now when I say undersized, I understand you're 
saying undersized from the size we have today. I mean, 
undersized -- 

MR. WATERS: It would probably drop to 20 percent. But yet, 
that's another trick question, and I'm going to stand up here 
and tell it just like it is. I ain't going to try to hold no 
bones. We had to stop fishing when those fish go under fifteen 
inches. When we was fishing thirteen inches, we stopped when it 
goes to a point. 

We catch the bigger fish first and we catch those fish until 
they get down to where we're not making any money catching 
fifteen-inch fish. A lot of those fish might be fourteen and a 
half inches and we're catching seven or eight fourteen and a 
half inches and we're catching two that's fifteen inches, I I ~  
not making money, I leave. 



So I'm not catching those thirteen-inch fish because I'm not 
fishing it down that hard. I mean, I want to be totally honest 
here and try to paint a picture, and that way I won't forget the 
truth. If I lie to you, 1/11 forget what I told you. 

MS. WILLIAMS: You answered my question that I needed answered. 
Thank you, Donnie. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Bob Zales. 

MR. BOB ZALES 11: Bob Zales the Second, President of Panama 
City Boatmen's Association. I'm going to try to address some of 
the comments that have been made, too, but real briefly, on your 
alternatives in Amendment 2 on page 2, your preferred 
alternative we would suggest going with. 

I would like to caution that my involvement in fishery 
management is basically due because of being told by a 
government person not to worry. I've discussed these 
alternatives with several key people here and basically have 
been told not to worry. 

I just want the council to consider this very seriously and not 
put yourself and especially those of us on the water in a box 
that we can't get out of with the rebuilding plan with red 
snapper, so that all your parameters for MSY, BMSY and the whole 
bit, be very cautious and be as close to certain as you can as 
to what the future will bring to us. 

On page 8, under the commercial and recreational for-hire 
fisheries - -  let me back up. Under the plans to end overfishing 
and rebuild the red snapper stock to BMSY, we support 
Alternative 1.1.2.2, Alternative 2, which is your preferred 
alternative to maintain the current 9.12 million pound TAC with 
the stipulations involved with that. We need that 9 million 
pound TAC to be able to keep fishing. 

Under the commercial and recreational for-hire fisheries, we 
would support under 1.1.3.1.4, Alternative 4, which is your 
preferred option, to develop an observer program managed by 
NOAA. We would encourage you to develop this plan regardless of 
whether or not the funding is currently available because we 
would encourage if you can get the observer program going to 
seek the funding and push for it relatively hard. 

The Alternative Number 6, which is to enhance MRFSS by including 
headboats using the same sampling methodology as used for 
charter boats, we object to that because currently we' re working 



on new proposals. One thing here is one of the problems with 
observers that I think is currently being addressed by the Coast 
Guard, and I think that they've almost come to getting it 
straightened out is in the six-passenger vessel, uninspected 
vessel scenario, currently an observer would be considered a 
passenger, which would create a problem. 

But I think the Coast Guard is currently trying to work that 
out, and I think that they're real close to having it resolved 
to where that observer would not be included as a passenger. 
That problem would be worked out, so we're getting some of these 
items situated. 

One thing I would like to say in regards to the observers, also 
in the bycatch plan that Phil Steele talked about earlier, 
there's a stipulation in there, the sentence under the 
recreational charter fleet that says observers would enhance the 
ability to track bycatch in the charter fleet, and so we would 
like to see that continue. 

I would like to just take a second and try to clarify something, 
because I've been very involved in this MRFSS system and the 
tracking system and this whole fishery process for a long time 
and have worked real hard with the agency and various people to 
try to work on improving that tracking system because I have 
been one of the big complainers. 

I also feel like that I have worked hard to try to rectify it 
and improve that system, and I feel like that currently people 
feel like that I'm trying to trash that system, and I'm not. 
I ' m  trying to continue that improvement. 

I'm trying to point out the problems that we still see with the 
improved system and problems that from my experience over the 
last fifteen to seventeen years still have not been fixed, and 
that's why I'm working with people to try to develop what we 
would consider to be a more improved and more reliable system, 
essentially a system that could be designed to do what you want 
the system to do, which is to track quotas; and currently the 
system that's there is not designed to do that. 

Getting into page 9, private and recreational fishery, we would 
support 1.1.3.2.2, Alternative 2, and not a federal fishing 
license, but to do with the states, to work with the states to 
license all recreational anglers. 

We would also like to see Alternative 3 where you establish the 
volunteer logbook for the purely private recreational fishers, 



and do this on a voluntary basis so that we can try to get much 
more improved data. 

To address some of the comments that have been made here, some 
of what has been said here I agree with and some I don't. I 
think, Number one, when you're dealing in the commercial 
fishery, I think this council needs to go back and remember when 
the fifteen-inch size limit for the commercial fishery was done. 

You currently have sixteen inches for the recreational fishery 
and fifteen for the commercial fishery. I believe if you go 
back and check the minutes at that last meeting and prior to 
that and in your discussion, you will see comments from the 
commercial fishers that said the reason why they would go with 
fifteen inches is because they intended to fish further offshore 
outside the fishery, or the recreational fishery, so you 
wouldn't have that conflict. 

What I'm hearing now and what I actually see and have heard over 
the past couple of years is that's no longer the case, and in 
areas there is currently a conflict. There's a big concern from 
some recreational fishermen as to why we're stuck at sixteen, 
they can do fifteen and they're fishing rail to rail. 

I'm hearing comments here to because of the economy and for 
various other reasons they're fishing closer inshore. So when 
you play with the size limit, you need to consider that in the 
future, and be sure of where you're going so that you have the 
quality basically. Another concern that I have and -- 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Zales, you're going to have to wrap it up; 
your time is almost up. 

MR. ZALES: Okay, one more comment. The size limit situation, 
you need to be real cautious about dropping the size limit on 
these fish because it's my understanding with current technology 
and current modeling that the situation is such to where if you 
drop that size limit, it's very possible that everybody, 
commercial and recreational, will meet their allocations much 
quicker, which essentially is going to end up in a shorter 
season. So basically that's it, any questions? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Zales. Are there any questions 
for Mr. Zales? 

MS. WILLIAMS: Bob, wasn't one reason there was a differential 
in the size limit between commercial and recreational on the red 
snapper fishery was a way to help extend the recreational season 



by that larger size limit; wasn't that the reasoning? 

MR. ZALES: The sixteen inch on the recreational side, that was 
the reason for that. Yes, that had to do with that. But a lot 
of the argument that I remember and the dropping the commercial, 
because at one point they were tied together, was the fact that 
they said that they were going to be fishing further offshore; 
therefore, they wouldn't have the bycatch problems because they 
were targeting larger fish and whatnot and so forth. That was 
part of it. That's my recollection. 

MR. REICHERS: Just a point of clarification, Bob, and I 
appreciate your comments. On the private recreational fishery 
where you supported a license system working with the states, 
could you elaborate a little bit on what you're really trying to 
talk about there? 

MR. ZALES: We brought this to the Gulf States several years ago 
and they worked with it and came back and said, well, because of 
all the various exemptions different states had, some 65 and 
some 70 and some 16, military, whatever, that it was just about 
impossible to do, and I think now they're relooking at that to 
see. 

What we think is that in order to properly manage the fishery, 
you need to know two critical factors. Number one, you need to 
know how many fish are out there that you're managing, which is 
difficult at best. 

Number two, you need to know how many people are using it. 
Currently there doesn't seem to be -- in the Gulf, I think that 
we're probably far ahead of most everybody in the country 
because all five states currently have licenses. 

The big problem is that when you're going to collect data is the 
information is collected by the various states for the data 
purposes. Some states don't require phone numbers and some 
states don't do addresses. And to get some kind of consistency, 
what would we would see is the minimum would be a name, address, 
and a phone number. 

Other than that, states could collect whatever they want and to 
be able to also share that information with some central focal 
point, that you could then get a handle on how many people you 
actually have out there protecting the resource, so that should 
help improve the data system altogether. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any other questions? 



EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Bob, one thing it would definitely 
do, if they did go with that data collection from the 
recreational fishermen, would be that it could be used to 
increase the precision of the MRFSS system very significantly, 
like they're doing with the charter captains survey. 

MR. ZALES: Well, that's kind of where we headed. The charter 
survey I think showed that if you get a better handle on your 
sample area, the people that you're sampling, that you get 
better information, and we're wanting to go further than that 
rather than just do a percentage. Basically with a logbook, 
we're saying let's get there and sample all of it, and I think 
that we've got a lot of support in the recreational charter 
industry for that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Zales. I have some council 
members who are needing to take a break. We're going to take a 
short ten-minute break, and the next speaker will be Dr. Russell 
Nelson when we come back. 

(Whereupon, a recess was taken) 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: If you1 11 return to your seat, we' 11 proceed. 
Dr. Russell Nelson. 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON: Just briefly, I'm Russell Nelson. I'm the 
fisheries scientist here representing the Coastal Conservation 
Association. We support the amendment. We think it provides an 
adequate framework for the recovery plan, and support the 
amendment as it is before you with your preferred options. 

It does provide the framework for recovery, but I think we're 
going to find that. in the next year we're going to have to 
address two main issues that are going to really speak to how 
the recovery is going to affect the fish and those people on the 
water who are interested in pursuing fish. 

The first would be shrimp bycatch. We would have preferred to 
see some direct measures in this amendment to formalize your 
approach to how you're going to deal with shrimp bycatch. You 
have the opportunity to do that in the coming months with the 
shrimp amendment. 

We all recognize that shrimp trawling is going to exist in the 
Gulf of Mexico. We all recognize that shrimp trawling has a 
high bycatch of juvenile red snapper. We would like the council 
to adopt, at least at a policy level, if not in terms of a 



bycatch quota or some other thing, a goal for what you think is 
a feasible reduction. What is your ultimate target reduction in 
bycatch; and when I say reduction, I mean relative to what the 
bycatch measures were some years back before the first BRDs went 
into effect, what the rates of bycatch were. 

We have BRDs out there, and we're getting probably something I 
think on the average of around 40 or a little more percent of 
the fish now taken in trawls are finding their way out through 
the use of these BRDs, and there are some technological 
improvements that can increase that. 

We've heard discussion about reduction in shrimp effort as a 
measure of further reducing bycatch. We would like the council 
to adopt and send to the stock assessment group your goal for 
shrimp bycatch. It's going to affect ultimately estimates of 
maximum sustainable yield and it's going to ultimately affect 
the ABC ranges. 

We certainly think somewhere in the 60 to 80 percent range 
should be achievable through a joint combination of 
technological BRD devices and whatever is anticipated either 
through natural reaction to economic circumstances or through 
regulatory action, reductions in shrimp effort. 

The second major thing we're facing is the stock assessment. 
I'm not going to get into a debate about any of the measures 
we've heard discussed here today. I think you all know that 
come the end of next year or next January this council is going 
to be faced with the results of a new assessment. 

I hope that it shows that the stock has continued to improve, 
although a lot of what I hear today is eerily reminiscent of 
what I heard back in 1987 and 1988 when we first began working 
on red snapper, and at that time there was a call to reduce the 
present twelve-inch minimum size limit to eleven inches. 

At least at that time it was because they weren't finding any 
fish that they could catch and not that they were having to 
release fish. The issue of size limits is going to be 
important. The issue of mortality and release mortality is 
going to be important. 

I would suggest to you all that unless you frame some very clear 
questions to present to the stock assessment group, alternatives 
such as what would be the impact of reducing the size limit on 
one sector or the other or both, what would be the impact of a 
wide range of measures so that you can get some results back. 



If you don't answer these questions now, before the assessment, 
you're going to be debating these answers next year without the 
answers. 

I think that there is a clear, and I would say it now, pressing, 
need to take some type of scientific look at the issue of fish 
that are released and float. The study that we saw in Baton 
Rouge assumed that the 60 percent sum of those fish that were 
released from the vessel that were floaters were going to die 
ultimately. 

I don't agree that's the case, but I think it would be fairly 
simple to have a project that addressed the science and looked 
at those fish that were released alive and floating and what is 
their ultimate fate. 

From my experience in previous work with NMFS, with very limited 
numbers of fish, fish that we found floating and brought back to 
shore and put into tanks, were swimming the next day, and this 
was a very limited number. I think it's an issue thatf s going 
to be pressing, it's going to need an answer and perhaps before 
you next address the actual setting of ABCs and TACs, that you 
can look at that. Thank you and I' 11 be happy to answer any 
questions. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Russ, thank you. I have a question about the 
bycatch reduction in the shrimp trawl fishery. I've always 
personally thought that we ought to count bycatch reduction 
including both the TED and the BRD, and you mentioned just the 
BRD . Is there any problem with having bycatch reduction 
overall, including both the BRDs and the TEDs. 

DR. NELSON: No. Well, we have estimates of what the bycatch 
was in terms of rate prior to the use of those devices. 
Whatever we' re going out there that's causing fish to get out of 
the shrimp trawl should be taken into account, absolutely. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Nelson, I have two questions for you. The 
percentage of floaters that you brought back to the beach that 
you said survived, what percentage of those floaters survived? 

DR. NELSON: As I recall under the course of the time that we 
were looking at survival and either watching -- I spent hours 
hanging down under boats watching fish swim back down, we put 
fish in cages, but a few times we brought floaters in, and I 
would call it about three fish, maybe. 

I'm not saying that1 s a definitive example, but it did make an 



impression on me because these fish were floating, they were 
blown up, and by the next day they were swimming, but thatf s not 
an answer to your question. 

You need to have a good objective study and just get some boats 
out there with some large enough live wells to accommodate these 
fish with enough flow to keep them alive and have a facility on 
shore where the salinities are right so that you can take the 
fish and bring them back in and put them into a pen or something 
and do some observations. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, of those approximate three fish that 
were floaters that you brought in, how many did survive? 

DR. NELSON: All of them, at least for a day. By the next day 
they were swimming around. There was no long-term monitoring of 
their health after that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I know that you have a lot of experience on 
the water, both diving and fishing. Do you have an opinion as 
to their survivability out there when they're floating, on the 
predation? What happens to them, do you think, in predation? 
What's your opinion? 

DR. NELSON: I've probably spent twenty hours in my life 
underwater hanging below boats, private vessels, charter boats, 
headboats, which is nothing I would recommend to anybody, 
watching fish and trying to track their fate. I've seen days 
when every little red snapper and vermilion snapper that was 
released, a barracuda or an amberjack would trigger on it, chase 
it away and eats it. 

I've seen the very next day in the same place the same critters. 
You would see the barracudas kind of orient to. that little fish 
swimming downward, and it would chase it for a while and then 
give up. I don't know. 

Those predators do not evolve speed on the surface. My opinion 
would be that if a fish is alive and it is floating, its chances 
of being taken by a finfish predator are very, very low. If 
it's alive and swimming, it triggers all the reactions that prey 
trigger in those predators. A fish floating on the surface 
doesn't. I just think we need to take a look at the question 
because it's going to need an answer. 

MS. WILLIAMS: What depth of water was your observation made in 
when you said that there were three floaters, what depth of 
water? 



DR. NELSON: They were taken in about 60 to 80 feet of water. 
That's where we were working at the time. It was off Daytona 
Beach. But they were brought up and they blew up. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any other questions for Dr. Nelson? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Russ, thank you for your comments. If you would 
give me a list of those questions that we need to ask the 
assessment panel, I'll move that the council ask them to address 
that in the assessment. 

DR. NELSON: I would be happy to do that, and I certainly 
encourage other people, other user groups and other folks 
involved in this to submit the same sort of thing. It might be 
you could do it at the next meeting and try to get a list 
together, and your staff probably can come up with probably most 
everything I would, too. 

I just think that if you don't ask the assessment panel, they're 
not going to do those simulations or the what if analyses, and 
you need to sort of prethink this up front so that you get every 
bit of information out of them you can because I don't think 
they'll reconvene next year and they'll redo anything. 

MR. WILLIAMS: I agree. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Dr. Nelson. Ms. Sallie Davis. 

MS. SALLIE DAVIS: This is Sallie Davis with the Gulf 
Restoration Network. I'm the director of the fisheries program, 
and I'm commenting on Amendment 22. As you all remember, last 
time we did submit a very extensive comment, . and we attached to 
those comments a couple of preliminary white papers by Dr. 
Vernoff McAlister, and we are happy to see that some of the 
comments that we made are now reflected in the document. 

Some changes were made to recognize that it is the 
responsibility in this amendment also to address overfishing as 
well as the . overfished condition and rebuild the stock. I 
wanted to start by getting some clarification on timing and how 
the upcoming stock assessment will interact with Amendment 22? 

I was hoping that Dr. Crabtree might be able to sort of, for the 
record, let us know if this time we are really at final 
Amendment 22. It was final on the agenda last time, but it's 
back again. I just wanted to know if there would be comments 
made today about further changes needed, and would it be NMFS 
intention to suggest pulling the document back for more 



assessment and possibly some additional changes or will it 
pretty much go out the way it is and on what time frame? 

The second question I did have is given that the alternative 
section really didn't change a whole lot between last time and 
this time, we still are left with about four management 
alternatives in addition to status quo, and so we have a stock 
assessment coming that may answer a lot of questions, including 
some of the things that Dr. Nelson raised and a number of other 
questions that we've all been talking about, release mortality 
and rate of discards, the extent of shrimp bycatch, and 
survivability of the small snappers when they do leave the net, 
the predation issues. 

We also expect a lot of other information to come out, and this 
new data is going to indicate potentially the need for 
additional management measures. I don't see the four that are 
here as encompassing anywhere near the types of variety of 
management measures that might be indicated by a new stock 
assessment, depending on what the data show. 

So that's a long preamble to a very short question, and that 
question is do you anticipate, therefore, that there will need 
to be another brand new Amendment 24 to the reef fish fishery 
management plan to establish new management alternatives taking 
into account the information from the stock assessment process 
or do you think it can be handled by regulatory framework? 

Those are the two questions that I hope will be answered 
shortly. I was hoping that we could have a little --  I 
understand you're not required to answer a question, but perhaps 
somebody from the council might ask the question and then you 
might answer it. 

Section 4.1, the status criteria section, didn't really undergo 
any significant changes that I could see after we did comment on 
some flaws that were also listed with a certain amount of 
particularity in our report. 

Section 4.2, which is the section we were talking about with the 
management measures, does not take into account a very 
significant comment we made, which is there' s been repeated 
overages in the recreational sector. Although one of the 
alternatives mentioned, making sure that the overages stay, 
there's no indication on how this will happen, and there's no 
backup plan should the shrimp reductions not occur. 

Regarding Russ' comment about the survivability, I know that Dr. 



Karen Burns, or soon to be Dr. Karen Burns will be presenting a 
paper at the stock assessment. I was speaking with her the 
other day and she said that in her study what they did was put 
the fish into a pressurized tank that could mimic the depth, 
then they would simulate bringing the fish up quickly at the 
rate that they normally would be fished, and they also then 
looked at how quickly a venting process or a return to depth can 
help the fish. 

They noticed that the amount of time lag had played a huge role 
in survivability. You'll hear more about that at the stock 
assessment. I see that my time is on yellow, so I don't want to 
take too much more of your time, except also to clarify that the 
$800,000, someone asked about whether that was for the bycatch 
observer program, was in keeping with other regions, and it is a 
lot lower. 

The other regions, however, do have ongoing programs that are 
not just starting out. What I would also like to know is what 
was the request from the Southeast Region for observer coverage 
for 2005, because that's the issue that's being discussed right 
now on the Hill. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Ms. Davis. The purpose of our 
public comment period is for you to make comments to the 
council, so I'm going to have to request to the council if it's 
all right and if Dr. Crabtree wishes to answer your questions, 
because that's not the intent. Is there any objection? Dr. 
Crabtree, would you like to address those questions? 

DR. CRABTREE: I'll try to. We are now in the comment period on 
the DEIS for Amendment 22, so we cannot take final action to 
submit to the Secretary today because the comment period ends on 
March 15. We1 11 be back at the May meeting and at that time we 
can take final action to submit the rebuilding plan to the 
Secretary. 

I think the other question was is it possible that we would need 
to revise the rebuilding plan after we go through the SEDAR 
assessment, and my answer is, yes, it is possible that we'll 
need to revise the rebuilding plan, depending upon the outcome 
of the assessment. It's also possible that all we'll need to do 
is a framework action or a regulatory amendment. 

We can adjust the size limits and a number of other things 
through framework actions, and so I don't think we can make any 
sort of determination about whether that's going to happen or 
not until we get through the SEDAR process. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER : Thank you, Dr. Crabtree. Are there any 
questions for Ms. Davis from the council members? Thank you, 
Ms. Davis. Ms. Marianne Cufone. 

MS. MARIANNE CUFONE: Good morning, everybody. My name is 
Marianne Cufone and I'm here representing the Ocean Conservancy. 
We're a national non-profit organization with members throughout 
the United States. 

First, I want to compliment whoever did the most recent version 
of Draft Amendment 22. I think the document is considerably 
better than it was in the past, and there's a number of things 
that are better fleshed out than they were. I think it explains 
the purposes and concerns in detail, which I'm happy to see that 
things have improved over time. 

In particular, I think some of the sections that are good are on 
the observers. I do think observers is an important aspect for 
a well-managed fishery and should be considered both for 
commercial and for for-hire recreational so we can actually 
count bycatch, catch and effort data over time. 

I also think that the section on recreational permits is a 
really good first step for counting fish that perhaps we're not 
aware of, an effort that we're not aware of and getting a good 
number for how many people are actually out on the water. I 
think recreational permits for reef fish is a great first step. 
We would love to see that in further FMPs in the future for 
other fish where appropriate also. 

The main point actually I would like to bring out today has been 
said a number of times by some of the red snapper commercial 
fishermen, which is we need to count every fish that's caught, 
and currently we're not doing that. We're not considering a 
number of things in this amendment and overall, and so I think 
to make things better we need to look at bycatch in the directed 
reef fish fishery and red snapper fishery, either in this 
document or at some other way. 

Also shrimp trawl bycatch is important, we all know that. We've 
recognized that for years and it needs to be considered and 
looked at. In the interests of comprehensive management, I 
would like to make a radical suggestion, which is to combine red 
snapper, vermilion snapper, and shrimp trawl bycatch into one 
document. 

I think that would look at ecosystem-based management instead of 
species by species, and also give a clearer, overall picture of 



what's going on. Then we would be able to not say we're looking 
at directed reef fish bycatch through Amendment 18; we're .. 

looking at bycatch reduction in the shrimp trawl industry 
through 13 and 14. 

It would all be in one place, one document, and the interactions 
between vermilion and red snapper could be adequately fleshed 
out. The interactions between shrimp trawl bycatch and red 
snapper would be adequately fleshed out in one place at one 
time. So that would be my recommendation, if that's still an 
option. 

If it is not still an option, the Ocean Conservancy still 
supports Alternative 1.1.2.3, which is Alternative 3. It is the 
6 million pound TAC. I wasn't here Monday, but I understand 
that some of our concerns regarding the 6 million pound TAC were 
basically dismissed at the committee, which is disappointing. 

I think maybe our point hasn't been made clear, although I 
thought it was through our written comments, that the reason we 
were supporting a 6 million pound TAC was because of ending 
overfishing, which is a goal under Magnuson. 

At best, using a 6 million pound TAC would end overfishing five 
years sooner than would a 9.12 million pound TAC; and at worst 
it would be two years, which is still faster, and so we would 
still support that. Other than that, I would love to take some 
comments from you guys. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Do any council members have any 
questions for Ms. Cufone? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Thank you, Marianne. About combining shrimp 
trawl with the snapper, are you talking about a joint committee 
meeting and then a single amendment that would amend both plans? 

MS. CUFONE: Yes, I'm talking about one single amendment that 
would be an amendment to the shrimp FMP and reef fish FMP, and 
it would involve vermilion, red snapper, and shrimp trawl 
bycatch reduction. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Okay. I mean, that's not exactly the way we do 
it, but I think the way we do it is what you're talking about 
here. 

MR. REICHERS: Thank you, Marianne, for your comments. Based on 
the other testimony you've heard this morning and kind of your 
previous testimony about counting every fish, how do you feel 



about exploring the reduction in size limits? 

MS. CUFONE: That's a great question. You know, it's funny, red 
snapper, from what I know of the biology of red snapper, red 
snapper is not really a fish that benefits that much from a 
particular size limit unless it's something like thirty inches. 
They're a long-lived, late-maturing fish, and so my suggestion 
for managing spawning potential of red snapper would be MPAs, 
protect the areas that the snappers are spawning rather than the 
size, because I don't think we're at an appropriate size limit 
that is justifiable to protect spawning. 

So perhaps do away with the size limit and let people catch the 
fish that they're going to catch and protect the areas where 
they're spawning. Similarly, we can't really have a season 
closure on red snapper because we don't have a particular season 
that we can label. I think an area closure is probably the best 
approach, and actually it's a great point that's not in this 
document. We don't have MPAs in this document and that might be 
a way at getting at protecting spawning red snapper. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are there any other questions? Thank you, Ms. 
Cufone. Ms. Pam Baker. 

MS. PAM BAKER: Good morning. I'm Pam Baker with Environmental 
Defense. I would like to state that I agree with a lot of the 
comments that I've heard today, particularly on problems with 
regulatory discards, the size limits, and closed seasons, but 
also on IFQs. 

I'm going to list two major concerns I have with the rebuilding 
plan and then a few recommendations. First, the rebuilding plan 
relies on reductions of shrimp trawl effort and bycatch of 
juvenile red snapper, but the economic analysis to justify the 
anticipated effort reduction is not yet available to the public 
or to the council. 

Therefore, the foundation of this plan has not been justified 
and remains a big question to me and to the economists that I 
work with. Second, the plan fails to evaluate management 
strategies to solve the growing problems of regulatory discards 
resulting from minimum size limits and long season closures. 
Regulatory discards will continue to hinder recovery of the 
stock if they're not addressed. 

My first recommendation, the council should commit to developing 
a long-term effort control program for the shrimp fishery. We 
believe that there would be significant environmental benefits, 



like reducing red snapper bycatch, but also significant economic 
benefits. 

In 1967 the shrimp trawl fishery in the Gulf harvested 130 
million pounds of shrimp in 180,000 fishing days. In 2002 that 
same catch, 130 million pounds, was harvested in 327,000 fishing 
days. This is a clear sign that you can reduce effort without 
reducing your yield, and you would get a lot of economic and 
environmental benefits from doing that. But, the council should 
not rely on a projected economic downturn in the shrimp fishery 
to accomplish goals in the red snapper fishery. 

The second recommendation, the council should begin to evaluate 
methods to control effort in the recreational sector. If you 
don't do this and the stock continues to rebuild with no 
controls in place, that means you're going to have shorter 
seasons and calls for increasing the minimum size limit. 

Third, the council should develop an IFQ program for the 
commercial red snapper fishery as soon as possible. Trip 
limits, closed seasons, and minimum size limits force large 
amounts of regulatory discards which can be reduced or 
eliminated with an IFQ program. It will also improve safety and 
eliminate market depletions, which are hurting the fishery 
today. Thank you. 

MR. MINTON: Pam, I guess I would disagree with you just a 
little bit on when you said projected downturns in the shrimp 
fishery, economic downturns, whereas we have seen those. 
They're alive and really hurting the industry right now. 

The number of permitted vessels is about half of what we had 
been using for estimates in the other bycatch model, so I would 
say it's not really a projection anymore. It's alive and out 
there and doing a lot of damage to that industry. 

M S .  BAKER: Well, as you probably know, effort is not measured 
in terms of the number of vessels. Effort is measured in terms 
of fishing days, the amount of time a boat fishes. One boat 
fishes twenty-four hours. That number has not dropped. It has 
continued on an upward climb since the early 1960's and it 
continues today. 

MR. MINTON: Well, what I was commenting to is you said a 
projected downturn in the economics of the shrimp fishery, and I 
would just say that's there right now rather than a projection. 

MS. BAKER: Okay, I agree. There's an economic problem, but it 



has not resulted in reduced effort, and I don't know that you 
can predict that it will. We don't have the analysis to show us 
that. 

MR. MINTON: I think we heard at the last meeting or the one 
before that the National Marine Fisheries Service had in fact 
done that analysis and that we were going to see a large overall 
reduction, so the analysis is out there. 

MS. BAKER: The analysis is not available as I heard yesterday 
from Phil. 

DR. CRABTREE: We expanded the section of the document that 
discusses the economic projections in the shrimp fishery, and it 
cites reports by Mike Travis and Wade Griffith, and also 
analyses that were done relative to the TED rule. I think the 
Travis/Wade Griffith is an outgrowth of the Texas closure 
analysis. We can talk about that or Pete or whoever wants to 
talk to Mike Travis, and we can try to make sure that you have 
those documents. 

MS. BAKER: I have asked for those documents. I have seen the 
Texas closure report, and I certainly am familiar with Wade 
Griffith's models. But that analysis, I mean, you've got 
conclusions in there and you have expanded the discussion of the 
conclusions, but generally when there is a huge shift in 
management that we're going to manage - -  our red snapper 
rebuilding plan relies exclusively on reducing shrimp trawl 
bycatch. 

There's usually a white paper, analysis paper or some sort of 
paper that we can use, and I have shared these other documents 
with the economists that I work with, and they can in no way 
evaluate whether your conclusions are valid or not. 

DR. CRABTREE: I just don't agree that the only thing that this 
is relying on is reductions in shrimp trawl effort. This is one 
of the more heavily restricted fisheries we have; and letf s not 
forget, as we heard about from the fishermen, we've got, what, a 
hundred day a year commercial fishery and the recreational 
fishery is closed half a year. 

So there are an awful lot of other regulations in place relative 
to red snapper, and all of the projections that we have indicate 
that the fishing mortality rates are dropping each year as a 
result of the management measures that we have in place. At any 
rate, I'm willing to talk to you and put you in touch with Mike 
Travis and try to figure out exactly what it is you want to see. 



MS. BAKER: I would like to see the analysis that Phil Steele 
has told me that should be available within a few weeks on this. 

DR. CRABTREE : I don't have analysis that is going to be 
available in a few weeks. We have the analyses that we've done 
that are the basis for the rebuilding plan, and that's what we 
can try and provide. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are there any other questions for Ms. Baker? 
Thank you, Ms. Baker. Mr. Robert Turpin. 

MR. ROBERT TURPIN: Good morning and thank you for this 
opportunity to speak. My name is Robert Turpin. I'm also on 
the Santa Rosa County Florida Marine Advisory Committee. 
However, today I'm here speaking only under my own authority. 

I've been a recreational fisherman in the northern Gulf of 
Mexico for more than thirty-five years. I was a commercial and 
charter captain and participated in that fishery in the 19801s, 
and in the late 1980's it was the red snapper that actually 
drove me to go back to school to begin a marine biologist. My 
undergraduate and graduate at the University of West Florida in 
marine biology particularly focused on artificial reefs. 

I, like Dr. Nelson, spent numerous hours underwater looking at 
not only what's coming up on fishermen's lines, but what is 
existing swimming around the artificial reefs in the northern 
Gulf of Mexico. I think that gives me a little bit of unique 
take on this. I have seen a good recovery inshore in the 60 to 
100 foot reefs of red snapper since the late 1980's to what we 
see now. 

And the work that we did with Dr. Steve Bortone, there's 
actually fish counts, underwater fish counts and data that could 
be compared to today's assemblages around those same artificial 
reefs that might be useful information. 

Specifically with respect to Amendment 22, I think you guys did 
a great job. I think you hit the nail on the head numerous 
times, the biological reference points, plans to end 
overfishing, and to rebuild the stock, and I hope that the 2032 
estimate is accomplished. I would like to see the stock rebuild 
in my lifetime and hopefully everybody else will share in that 
victory. 

In terms of the bycatch reporting, I wish we could maybe meld in 
two or three of the options. Alternative Number 4, the observer 
program I think is right on, but I would really like to see 



observers in the recreational for hire as well as the headboats- 
If you've got observers out there, I think that is - -  and I 
think we all recognize it - -  those are the best data that we can 
get and to expand those and make them comparable across those 
three fisheries, as well as with the private recreational 
fishery. 

I hear from a lot of recreational fishermen in the two counties 
that I interact with, and the concern that they've had over the 
federal permit and the objections that I've heard are related to 
the costs of that permit. I think if they're administered by 
the states, that they can get down to maybe a $ 1 0 . 0 0  permit or 
maybe an endorsement on a state fishing license that would be 
more acceptable to the fishing public, because, again, we're 
getting at data. 

I really support the volunteer logbook reporting program. I 
can't imagine that we wouldn't want to get at some of those 
data. There are a lot of dedicated fishermen out there that 
care about the resource that would be happy to participate in 
that volunteer program. 

Off the Amendment 22, but on some other comments that I've 
heard, the ITQ, I think that we could see a reduction in bycatch 
mortality if we could reduce that catch length minimum size 
limit down to thirteen or maybe fourteen inches. 

But, due to the rising fuel costs, I think that economically 
those fishermen are going to be forced to fish closer and closer 
to shore, and that perhaps will create another unintended 
consequence of user conflict on these shallow reefs. 

And because the fish that we're seeing are truncated just at the 
acceptable recreational length, right now you can dive any of 
the public artificial reefs off Pensacola and see a lot of fish 
that are at or just underneath that sixteen-inch limit. 

If you allowed the commercial limit to go down, the minimum size 
limit to go down to the thirteen or maybe fourteen inches, and 
those guys are forced due to the fuel costs to fish in those 
same reefs, we'll see those harvests of those smaller fishes off 
those reefs and the recreational fishery would suffer. 

I hate that it's that way, but nothing exists in a vacuum and 
everything has to be considered in relation to everything else. 
Also, Amendment 23, if you're going to close a commercial 
fishery for red snapper and you're going to close it for 
vermilion snapper, to me just to reduce bycatch mortality, if 



those closures could be concomitant, I think that you would 
reduce your bycatch mortality. 

One other thing, the shrimp trawling - -  and we've heard about 
the attrition estimates, and these may be inconsistent with 
state efforts to provide economic assistance, so I would urge 
you to cooperate with the state agencies that are providing that 
economic assistance and maybe look at gear buyouts. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Turpin. Do any council members 
have questions? 

MR. BASCO: Thank you, Mr. Turpin. This is a little bit off 
base, but you said you spent a lot of time on artificial reefs 
underwater observing. Have you observed, or in your opinion do 
you think that reef fish like snapper actually spawn on man-made 
artificial reefs? 

MR. TURPIN: You're asking if the fish are spawning on the 
reefs? 

MR. BASCO: Yes, in your opinion or have you observed spawning? 

MR. TURPIN: I've never observed spawning behavior, but I would 
anticipate that red snapper spawn behaviorally as they have for 
thousands of years, and whether or not it's adjacent to natural 
reefs or artificial reefs, I think that that spawning behavior, 
to me it would be relatively consistent with historic. 

But one of the things that I do see is the recruitment of red 
snapper to the artificial reefs. The only fish that I see 
coming to the reefs in the juvenile young-of-the year stages in 
any significance is vermilion snapper. These guys will recruit 
to the reefs at five to ten centimeter range. They school with 
cigar minnows and other bait fishes, and they serve as forage 
fishes. 

These are the only fish that we see in the offshore reefs in the 
60 to 120 foot range. I have seen young-of-the year red snapper 
at artificial reefs in shallow waters up near the mouth of 
Pensacola Bay. But as far as spawning, I don't think that the 
artificial reefs are any different than the natural reefs in 
their functionality. 

MR. BASCO: One more question - -  sorry I'm off base a little 
bit, Madam Chairman. In your opinion, do you think that 
artificial man-made reefs should be considered essential fish 
habitat, yes or no? 



EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Turpin, I was curious, since 
you've done all this observation of the changes in the 
population of the reef, when these juvenile vermilions recruit 
to the reef and become part of I guess the. forage fish 
population, are they fed on by red snapper? 

MR. TURPIN: I would think that content stage would show that. 
I've never personally observed that. When I'm underwater, I 
don't usually see a lot of feeding behavior, probably due to my 
presence underwater. It probably disrupts natural behaviors. 

But I did see, in the year 2001 and 2002, doing artificial reef 
monitoring, a noticeable lack of young-of-the year vermilion 
snapper on the artificial reefs off of Pensacola. Only a couple 
of reefs, only two in particular, had substantial quantities of 
vermilion snapper. I know, based on previous data going back as 
far as 1992, that we had numerous small young-of-the-year 
vermilion snapper on those same artificial reefs throughout the 
northern Gulf of Mexico. Again, Steve Bortone's data would show 
that. We do have those data historic from 1991, 1992, 1993. 
Regarding the EFH on artificial reefs, I really couldn't answer 
that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Mr. Basco, did you have an additional 
question? 

MR. BASCO: Well, no, I don't think I got an answer on my 
question, and maybe he didn't understand the question about -- 
oh, he said he could not answer it. Okay, I didn't hear it. 
Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any other questions for Mr. Turpin? Thank 
you, Mr. Turpin. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have concluded our testimony on the red 
snapper rebuilding plan, so now we'll start with the final EIS 
for EFH, and the first person that has requested to speak is Mr. 
Dennis OIHern. 

MR. DENNIS O'HERN: My name is Dennis O'Hern. I'm a local 
recreational angler and diver in St. Petersburg, Florida. I've 
been fishing in that area since I was five and diving in that 
area for the past nearly twenty years. I'm here today to 
represent two groups. One group is the Fishing Rights Alliance, 
the FRA. Our vision is fairness in fisheries management and we 
encourage participation with our group among commercial anglers, 
recreational anglers, and divers, anybody who uses the resource. 



I'm also representing another group, SPORT, Sportsmen Protecting 
Ocean Resources Together. We have essentially the same goal. 
We're both non-profits groups. One can engage in lobbying and 
one is an educational and research group. 

The groups have come together due to a recent problem with the 
hogfish assessment. I would like to take a moment because this 
isnr t on the agenda, but I would like to compliment the council 
on their actions in including a diver on the hogfish assessment 
for the SEDAR workshop. You all did very well. 

You really bridged a perceived gap between the user group and 
the regulatory process; and on behalf of the over thousand 
people whose voices I'm representing right now, we all say thank 
you, and we would like in the future to be included in also the 
Goliath grouper and other species Ehat we interact with. 

Mostly as the divers, I think anybody who has been underwater 
knows that you've got a good view of what's going on with the 
fishery, you're one on one with it, and I think we can bring a 
lot to the table. We would like to work together with the 
council and with all the management groups. Just to ensure 
fairness in fisheries management, we want a sustainable, 
accessible resource. 

I would like to comment briefly on the EFH. One of our 
concerns, we have to study it further, but it appears that EFH 
could be abused and really restrict access to a lot of areas. 
We're concerned about the limits within the EFH documents as to 
what can actually be declared an EFH, what can be declared off 
limits, what can be declared overfished. 

That just seems a bit broad at this point. We'll make further 
written comments on it later. I do want to thank the council 
for their time in allowing us to address them; and once again, 
thank you so much for -- we know you went out of the way for the 
SEDAR process. I know you all don1 t get a lot of compliments, 
so I'll pass them along. Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. OIHern. We do appreciate that. 
Are there any questions for Mr. OIHern? Thank you very much for 
coming. Ms. Sallie Davis. 

MS. DAVIS: Sallie Davis, once again, with the Gulf Restoration 
Network. In terms of the EFH EIS, I think you all realize that 
we've had some ongoing concerns that the document didn' t have as 
many alternatives in there that we felt should be in there. 



However, we were very pleased to see at the last meeting some 
new scientific information being both accepted and considered 
and then having that consideration lead to an amendment to the 
document that would include some additional coral areas that 
were recently discovered around the Flower Garden Banks National 
Marine Sanctuary. 

On that note, it has come to my attention that I'm sure due to 
an oversight or perhaps due to a poorly legible map, one 
particular newly discovered coral outcrop or coral area called 
Clay Piles did not get onto the list when you chose to identify 
those areas in the document. I believe that Heidi Lovett has 
this information, but it may take a motion of the council in 
order to rectify that oversight. I just wanted to call that to 
your attention. 

Regarding the rest of the document and what happens next, I 
wanted just to make a comment and make sure that my 
understanding is similar to everyone else's understanding about 
where we go from here. 

When this document becomes a final and approved document, then 
everyone on the council probably already realizes we'll need to 
open up each of the seven fishery management plans and address 
them accordingly in order to put in the provisions the law 
requires, and so I wanted to remind everyone that when that 
happens, remember this document is not cast in stone. 

It's not meant to be a limiting document. So if it becomes 
clear due to new information, such as an example being the new 
information about the coral outcrops, between now and when a 
particular FMP gets opened up for this sort of revision, I would 
urge the council to remember that you're more than entitled to 
look at that new information. 

If an alternative for minimizing impacts to that habitat or new 
information about gear impacts would indicate that there's an 
alternative that's not currently in the document and hasn't been 
through the EIS process, you're not prevented from at that point 
introducing that alternative. 

And, granted, you would then need to do the analysis on the 
environmental impact of that alternative, but you do that every 
time you do an FMP amendment. I just urge the council to 
remember that this document has a lot of valuable biological 
information that can help you. 

The bundles are just bundled for purposes of the analysis so 



that we wouldn't be left with 32,000 different permutations. 
But, you yourselves are free to pick amongst the various 
groupings, and I urge to do that because sometimes the groupings 
have -- there's some good ones in different groups of 
alternatives. 

We have 1 through 6 ,  and it might be that a couple from 2 and a 
couple from 4 might make the most sense in a particular fishery 
management plan. That's the more broad comment that I wanted to 
make. 

Now I have a very specific announcement. If anybody is planning 
to be in New Orleans this coming April 3, I encourage you to 
come on over to the Tulane Law School and see Dr. Maumus 
Claverie and some others participating in a panel on marine 
reserves. 

Hers going to be a panelist for the 2004 Tulane Environmental 
Law Conference, and so will Dr. Jim Bonsach and someone from he 
Coast Guard will be there to discuss the enforcement concerns. 
1/11 be moderating the panel and we'll be hoping for a nice 
lively discussion of marine reserves, can they be a tool for 
helping manage our fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico? Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I'm sure Mr. Claverie will participate in that 
very lively discussion. Are there any questions? 

MR. SIMPSON: A question, Sallie. Does that mean you can tell 
Mo to be quiet? 

MS. DAVIS: That would be the case, yes. 

MR. SIMPSON: I might come just to see that. 

MS. DAVIS: He's on a strict time limit of fifteen minutes, but 
then there'll be question and answer afterwards. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are there any questions for Ms. Davis? ' We 
have one more card that has requested to speak for EFH, Mr. Bob 
Zales. 

MR. ZALES: Thank you again. Bob Zales, Panama City Boatmen's 
Association and I'm going to be real brief. This goes along 
with what I said earlier about the Amendment 22. This is a very 
big, thick, long reg document, and it has a lot of serious 
implications for the future on how you all decide what you do 
and the different options you select. 



I would encourage you to put a whole lot of thought and effort 
into what is chosen to be considered as EFH and the thought into 
the future as to what those decisions will have on the impact of 
the resources themselves, because I think we all know that 
without habitat, we're not going to have much of a resource and 
we all need that resource to play with and enjoy. So that's 
basically it unless anybody has got any questions. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any questions for Mr. Zales? Thank you, Mr. 
Zales. That concludes our public testimony. I have no other 
cards. With the council's permission, we're going to move right 
into the -- I did not have any cards for applications for 
exempted fishing permits. We've gone through all of our cards. 
If there's no objection, we're going to move on into the Habitat 
Committee report. Ms. Morris. 

MS. MORRIS: You should have a piece of paper, one sheet, which 
is the Habitat Protection Committee summary. It says Tab J up 
in the corner. The Habitat Protection Committee met on Tuesday 
afternoon to discuss the items under Tab J. 

The first item was review of the final EFH EIS. Mr. Claverie 
wanted clarification on a few items. The first item was the 
classification of sargassum as EFH. He wondered where the 
sargassum distribution map was and wanted clarification whether 
sargassum was identified as EFH everywhere it occurred in the 
Gulf of Mexico. 

Ms. Lovett stated that a map was not produced since sargassum 
was not a stationary habitat. She stated that sargassum was 
EFH . If it was described as habitat used by a particular 
species and located in areas designated as EFH, it was then 
considered EFH. 

Mr. Claverie's next concern was the areas designated as HAPCs at 
the last meeting. He wanted to know if the banks located off 
Texas and Louisiana contained living coral. Mr. Rester stated 
that the areas did contain living hard and soft corals. He 
referenced a letter from the director of the Flower Gardens 
National Marine Sanctuary stating this. 

Mr. Claverie's next concern was artificial structures being 
classified as EFH. Mr. Grimes stated that all artificial 
structures cannot be classified as EFH unless the structure was 
in an area classified as EFH and the artificial structure was 
functioning as EFH. 

Mr. Claverie's final concern was classifying the loop current as 



EFH. He was concerned that the loop current was habitat for 
several species but was not itself classified as EFH. Ms. 
Lovett responded that the physical parameters, salinity, and 
temperature are what make the pelagic environment EFH. The loop 
current occurs within areas that are already classified as EFH 
and would be considered EFH. 

A motion was passed and on behalf of the committee, I so move 
that the HPC recommends that the full council approve the final 
EFH EIS with allowances for editorial changes by staff and MRAG, 
Americas. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? This will have to be a roll call vote. There is no 
discussion? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Fischer. 

MR. FISCHER: Yes. He has to read in the motion. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: The motion was to approve the final 
EIS for submission to National Marine Fisheries Service. 

MR. FISCHER: Yes, I approve. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Dr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Ms. Foote. 

MS. FOOTE: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Simpson is absent. Ms. Bell. 

MS. BELL: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Basco. 

MR. BASCO: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Hendrix, absent. Mr. Reichers 

MR. REICHERS: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes. 



EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Ms. Morris. 

MS. MORRIS: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Saucier. Absent 

MR. THOMASSIE: Yes. 

Thomassi e 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Williams, absent. Ms. Walker. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Okay, four absent and the rest 
yea's. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Could you change that to Dr. in there, please? 

MS. MORRIS: Change Mr. Claverie to Dr. Claverie; is that your 
request? 

DR. CLAVERIE: And there was one other statement I made that I 
would like in the record, and I guess it should go in here, and 
that is it was my position that an artificial structure could be 
EFH if it met the legal definition of whether or not it was in 
an EFH area. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It is on the record now, Mr. Claverie. Mr. 
Swingle, will you announce that the motion carried and what the 
vote was? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: 13 for and 4 absent 

MS. MORRIS: Mr. Grimes wanted to remind everyone that since the 
EFH EIS is - -  once the EFH EIS is filed at the EPA, the council 



has seventeen months to start implementing the alternatives. 

Mr. Fruge discussed council participation in the Southeast 
Aquatic Resource Partnership, SARP. SARP was initiated to 
address the myriad of issues related to the management of 
aquatic resources in the Southeast Region. He stated that the 
initial benefit of joining the partnership would be to SARP, 
But in the long term the council would benefit from increased 
funding for fisheries in the Southeast Region. 

A motion was passed, and on behalf of the committee I so move 
that the council participate in and sign the memorandum of 
understanding for the Southeast Aquatic Resource Partnership. 
This MOA is in your briefing book under Tab J. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? 

MR. PERRET: First off, I would just say that if we sign this 
memorandum of understanding, it does not commit financial 
resources. I think that's one thing we need to make clear. 
I'm not on Ms. Morris's committee, but I have been involved in 
this process for some time now. My agency has signed off, as 
well as I think some of the other state agencies. and I would 
recommend that we sign the memorandum. 

DR. CLAVERIE: A couple of things. Number one, I asked and it 
was our understanding that if the Gulf Council signs on, we 
would automatically become a member of the steering committee, 
which is shown in the partnership document that's in the tab. 

I would like to ask whether or not the other council and NMFS 
have signed off on this because the copy we have here, which is 
in here, Hogarth has not signed and Mahood has not signed for 
the South Atlantic Council, and is that going 'to happen or is 
there some reason that they're not doing so? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Morris, can you answer that question? 

MS. MORRIS: My understanding is that the South Atlantic Fishery 
Management Council, even though their signature doesn't appear 
in this handout, is participating in SARP, and I guess NOAA 
Fisheries will have to answer for themselves. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Crabtree, can you answer Mr. Claverie's 
question about whether NMFS will be participating? 

DR. CRABTREE: I expect that we will, but I don't know that -- I 



think it1 s still under review, and to my knowledge it has not 
been signed by Dr. Hogarth yet. I got a draft of it at one 
point and we had some comments on it, and I'll have to check to 
see where that is in headquarters. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Fay, you had a comment? 

MS. FAY: Anne Lange is the representative on SARP from 
headquarters. 

MS. MORRIS: So you're participating? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any more discussion on the committee 
motion? Is there any objection to the committee motion? The 
motion carries. 

DR. LEARD: I think Doug Fruge mentioned yesterday that there 
would be a meeting sometime in April, I can't remember. But it 
was in Nashville, I remember, and I was just wondering if the 
council wanted to consider sending someone, or perhaps Mr. 
Perret, if he's going to be represented, somebody could 
represent the council at that meeting. Just something for the 
council to consider. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Ms. Morris, does your committee have a 
recommendation? 

MS. MORRIS: We do not; we'll just have to work it out. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Next meeting. 

MS. MORRIS: Our final item on the agenda was sending a 
participant to the Kemp's-Ridley Recovery Team meeting in 
Houston in April. A motion was passed and on behalf of the 
committee I so move that the council send Jeff Rester to attend 
the meeting and represent the council. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: WE have a committee motion. 1s there any 
discussion? 

MR. MINTON: A major issue to me at this meeting will be funding 
for the Kemp's-Ridley Program down in Rancho Nuevo. As I 
understand it, that funding through Fish and Wildlife Service 
again has been zeroed out for whatever reason. 

But that program, in my opinion, has probably done more for 
recovery of this species or putting it on the road to recovery 
than any single action, including TEDs. I think it's made a 



tremendous amount. I would really want to make sure the person 
that we send has a thorough understanding of what that program 
has done, and there's three people here that have been to that 
area and I would recommend -- I would like to ask Larry if he 
could go, and it's mainly, Larry, because of the impact of the 
funding that it will have. 

I know that you have, through the state directors, replaced 
equipment items that have broken down for them and tried to 
help, and you've written letters already to Fish and Wildlife 
Service and other folks to try to get this funding back. I just 
want to make sure that if you can't go, that Jeff has a thorough 
understanding of what's needed there and doesn't go and not 
raise this issue to the highest level that he could. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton, are you making a substitute motion 
that the council send Larry Simpson to attend the meeting to 
represent the council? 

MR. MINTON: Well, in deference to Larry and his workload, I 
would like to ask him about that first. I really would hope 
that he would consider it; and if he does, then I would make 
that motion. 

MR. SIMPSON: I would consider it, Vernon, and I was informed 
that one of the other state directors, Mike Raye, is going to be 
there. I'm sure that he'll carry that water and I will fully 
brief Jeff and strongly consider it. It doesn't have to have 
council funding. If I go, 1/11 just go, and you can go ahead 
and send Jeff through the council. But if I go, I'll just go 
under the commission staff. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton, do you want -- 

MR. MINTON: That's fine with me. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: You do not want a substitute motion. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I just want to be sure it's not on the third 
because then Larry would miss my talk at Tulane Law School. 

MR. SIMPSON: Well, when I talked at Tulane, you didn't come to 
mine. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Let's move on. There's a motion on the board. 
It's a committee motion that the council send Jeff Rester to 
attend the meeting and represent the council at the Kemp- 
Ridleyrs Recovery Team meeting in Houston in April. Is there 



any further discussion? 

MR. BASCO: Please tell me the dates on that. 

MS. MORRIS: April 13 and 14 in Houston. 

MR. BASCO: Okay, I think I'm going to attend on my own. 

DR. CLAVERIE: What does representing the council mean? We 
don't have any positions, right? He's just going to listen and 
report to us? 

MS. MORRIS: The intent is that he'll do exactly what Mr. Minton 
was describing and advocate strongly for continued funding of 
the program in Mexico. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any further discussion? Is there any 
objection to the motion? Hearing no objection, the motion 
carries. 

MS. MORRIS: MS. Chairman, that concludes my report. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We're back on the record. Mr. Grimes, you had 
a comment? 

MR. GRIMES: I just wanted to clarify something I had told the 
committee regarding implementation of FMPs that would implement 
the FEIS. I had said filing with the EPA or finalization of it, 
and that is not entirely accurate. 

According to the renegotiated settlement agreement, issuance of 
the final EIS for the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council 
is due June 25, 2004; issuance of the record of decision is due 
July 26, 2004; and any necessary amendments and implementing 
regulations shall be put in place no later than seventeen months 
from the issuance of the ROD, so that would be December of 2005, 
just so the record is clear. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Grimes. Wetre at 11 :40 right 
now. We weren't scheduled for lunch until 12:00 noon, but I 
would suggest that we go ahead and take our lunch break now and 
come back at 1:00 instead of 1:30, if that's acceptable. 

DR. CLAVERIE: We're all finished with public testimony? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We're all finished with public testimony. 
I'll see you back here at 1:OO. 



(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:40 o'clock a.m., March 
11, 2004.) 

March 11, 2004 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 
Alabama I11 Room of the Adams Mark Hotel, Mobile, Alabama, 
Thursday afternoon, March 11, 2004, and was called to order at 
1:00 o'clock p.m. by Chairman Bobbi Walker. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Our next committee report is Reef Fish. Mr. 
Minton, are you ready? 

MR. MINTON: You should all have a summary of the Reef Fish 
Management Committee meeting. The agenda was adopted with 
approval of the minutes moved to the start of the second day in 
order to allow the committee members time to review those. 
Those were handed out at the meeting, Madam Chairman, so we'll 
come to that later. 

Amendment 23, the vermilion snapper rebuilding plan, Stu Kennedy 
reviewed Public Hearing Draft Amendment 23. He noted the RIR 
and environmental assessment was in need of further review and 
recommended the council review the amendment again in May before 
it goes to public hearings. 

4.2.2, Rebuilding Strategies, Stu Kennedy stated that Altern- 
ative 6, which is zero harvest strategy for the first three 
years, was added at the request of NOAA Fisheries. However, 
this alternative would require eliminating all fishery mortality 
on vermilion snapper, including bycatch mortality. The 
committee members did not feel this was a feasible alternative. 

Without objection, the committee recommends and I so move that 
Alternative 6 in Section 4.2.2 be moved to considered but 
rejected, rebuild the vermilion snapper stock in three years 
using zero F strategy. The required ABC starting in 2004 is 
zero pounds and equates to 100 percent reduction in the harvest 
for three years. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? 



MR. GRIMES: Just for the record, I guess if you remove this 
alternative, it would be because of your obligations under the 
Magnuson-Stevens Act to avoid or at least take into account 
impacts on fishing communities, and that the impact of this 
would be so restrictive that it wouldn't be in compliance with 
your legal obligations; correct? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton, was that the conclusion? 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chairman, and that was discussed 
in committee, Mr. Grimes, and possible economic impact. I guess 
you should note I'm going to try to summarize this report as I 
go through, but we would be submitting the entire report for the 
record, okay? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And when Mr. Grimes made his statement, that 
was discussed in your committee meeting? 

MR. GRIMES: Yes, I guess that was the gist of it, some of the 
discussion. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The question is to you, Mr. Minton. That was 
discussed in your committee meeting? 

MR. MINTON: Yes, it was. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
further discussion? Is there any objection? With no objection, 
the motion carries. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you. Kay Williams moved to make the 
Alternative 2 the preferred alternative and rebuild the 
vermilion snapper stock in ten years using a constant harvest 
strategy. Roy Williams opposed Alternative 2 because it did not 
allow the TAC to be increased as stock biomass increased. 

Stu Kennedy observed that the economic analyses for the 
recreational fishery suggested that the stepped strategy, 
Alternative 3, had a slight economic advantage over the long 
run. 

The motion to make Alternative 2 the preferred alternative 
failed on a tie vote of 3 to 3 .  By a vote of 4 to 1, the 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 
alternative for Section 4 . 2 . 2  be Alternative 3, rebuild the 
vermilion snapper stock in ten years using a stepped strategy 
that holds harvest constant for an initial four years' interval 



consistent with the average of the same four years under a 
constant fishing mortality and then three-year intervals 
thereafter. The required ABCs starting in 2004 is 1.637 million 
pounds and equates to a 25.5 percent reduction in directed 
harvest based on the average of the 2000 to 2002 estimated 
landings. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Just a point that if during this period we find 
that things aren't going as well as they are, we can always 
change it to be more conservative if need be. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: That's my understanding. Is there any further 
discussion? Is there any objection to the motion? Hearing no 
objection, the motion carries. 

MR. MINTON: 4.2.3.2, Recreational Harvest Reduction Alterna- 
tives, given the harvest strategy for Alternative 3 in the 
previous section, an initial harvest reduction of 25.5 percent 
is needed from the recreational and commercial fisheries. 

There was concern expressed that due to changes in the fishery 
since 1987, equal percent reductions for both sectors might not 
achieve the 67 percent commercial and 33 percent recreational 
allocation for vermilion snapper based on the 1979 to 1987 
harvest that was specified in Amendment 1. 

Wayne Swingle felt that Amendment 1 allocations were adopted 
only for red snapper. By a vote of 4 to 1, the committee 
recommends, and I so move that the preferred alternative for 
Section 4.2.3.2 be Alternative 4, Sub-option B, the minimum size 
for recreationally caught vermilion snapper will be eleven 
inches total length and the bag limit will be seven fish. This 
rebuilds the stock using Strategy 3, 25.6 percent harvest 
reduction, but the harvest reduction from the seven fish bag 
limit is an approximation of Table 4.2.3.1.6. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Mr. Swingle, at 
the end of that committee, it was determined that Amendment 1 
was going to be Fed Ex'ed here so that we could get a definitive 
answer. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, and Mr. Kennedy reviewed that, 
I think, and basically as I -- do you have that copy with you, 
Stu or Steve? 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Who is going to give the report, Stu or Steve? 

MR. STU KENNEDY: I think 1'11 let Steve do it since he has the 
copy right now. 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN: The allocation policy was in the original 
version of the framework procedure for setting TAC. It's on 
page 205 of Amendment 1; and it says when setting TAC level, the 
council will subdivide TACs into commercial and recreational 
allocations which maximize the net benefits of the fishery to 
the nation. 

The allocations will be based on historical percentages 
harvested by each user group during the base period of 1979 to 
1987. However, if the harvest in any year exceeds the TAC due 
to either the recreational user group exceeding its allocation, 
subsequent allocations pertaining to the respective user group 
will be adjusted to assure meeting that time, January 1, 2000, 
spawning stock biomass per recruit goal. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: The point being, I think, if you 
set TAC for a species under the framework procedure, then you 
could use those figures in Table 8.1 for vermilion, and this 
would be if you needed to divide the TAC into allocations for 
the recreational and commercial sector. I'm not sure that 
actually this amendment does that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Perhaps we want to have a little discussion on 
this. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I didn't hear it. The question was whether or 
not the Amendment 1 allocations were only for red snapper. What 
was the answer to that? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Well, that was definitely done 
because you have a 51/49 percent allocation ratio between the 
two sectors. I donf t recall it having been done for vermilion 
in another amendment or through a regulatory amendment. 

So that, in my mind, since it was not done, it doesn't preclude 
the council from adopting some other system for the allocation. 
You could, for instance, use a longer time period than 1979 
through 1987, which is pretty far back in the past. I don't 
recall any amendment creating an allocation for vermilion. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mo, does that answer your question because I'm 
not sure I understand. 



DR. CLAVERIE: Yes, but I don't know what to do about it. 

MR. GRIMES: I just would point out, as Mr. Reichers had 
actually discussed in the committee session, this is an FMP 
amendment itself, anyway, and should you decide you wanted to 
reallocate, you could certainly do so, either implicitly or 
explicitly, I would say. 

So sort of regardless of what may be contained in Amendment 1, 
as long as the record supports what you're doing, that would not 
present a problem. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And I appreciate that, Mr. Grimes, but I think 
we need to be up front about it with the public if we are 
reallocating by using or by adopting this motion, which 
according to Amendment 1 that1 s what we would be doing is 
reallocating, because it was my understanding at the committee 
meeting that the recreational sector is not harvesting their 
percentage of the allocation right now. Is there any other 
further discussion on the amendment? 

MS. WILLIAMS: It's not on the amendment. I realize that Mr. 
Minton is summarizing, but just for the record, these concerns 
was not expressed by Kay Williams. They were expressed by Bobbi 
Walker under 4.2.3.2. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: You're requesting a correction of the minutes? 

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes. 

MR. WILLIAMS: I was going to say that although I made this 
motion yesterday, in the end I voted against the motion, and I 
believe I intend to vote against it today or perhaps amend it. 
You know, looking at Figure 5.1, the vermilion snapper landings 
from 1955 through 2000, you can clearly see the --  

DR. CRABTREE:: What page? 

MR. WILLIAMS: That's on page 49 of B-3. You can see that the 
recreational harvest has slowly increased over time. But 
beginning in about 1984 or 1985, 1985, it looks like, the 
commercial harvest really shot up. You've got to think that in 
the end the commercial fishery is more responsible for the 
decline than the recreational fishery is, assuming these 
landings records are accurate, and I have no reason to believe 
that they're not as good as any other landings figures that we 
have. 



We're making the recreational fishery bear the same burden of 
solving this overfishing problem as we are the commercial ~ 

fishery. Again, even though I made the motion, I now question 
whether that was the right thing to do because I did vote 
against it, and I'm still not sure what the right thing to do 
is. 

I think I would offer an amendment that rather than a seven-fish 
bag limit, we go to a ten-fish bag limit on the recreational 
fishery. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Second 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a motion and a second to amend the 
motion by using a ten-fish bag limit as opposed to seven. 

MR. WILLIAMS: That's correct; and if I may follow up, it's 
clear that they're still going to be bearing more than their 
fair share of the recovery, but they will be increasing their 
minimum size limit by one inch and their twenty-fish bag limit 
would be reduced to ten. There is a twenty-fish bag limit on 
this species, is there not? Oh, that's the aggregate limit. 

I don't see that any recreational fisherman really needs more 
than ten and so that's -- eleven inches at a ten-fish bag limit 
is my motion. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Is there any further discussion on the 
amendment? 

MR. PERRET: So if we go with a ten-fish bag limit, what will 
the percent reduction be at ten versus seven? 

MR. WILLIAMS: I don't know. 

MR. PERRET: Well, before we vote, we need some kind of idea, I 
would think, for the record especially. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Corky, turn to page 37 and I think that's 
where the alternatives -- Stu, can you help us here on the page 
where we could locate that? 

MR. KENNEDY: If you go to page 32, it has Table 4.2.3.1.6 and 
it has minimum sizes and bag limits combined. At zero release 
mortality, which is the first group; 20 percent release 
mortality is the middle one, that's the one you're working with. 
So what you would be doing is equivalent to a 21-1/2 percent 
reduction. 



MR. PERRET: And what's our target? 

MR. KENNEDY: Twenty-five and a half. 

MR. PERRET: So we're 4 percent off. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any other comments, Mr. Perret? 

MR. PERRET: Well, how critical are we, I guess. I mean, if we 
make it 9, would that get us to where we need to go, Roy 
Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, if I may, Madam Chairman, we're going to 
end up short, but we'll just have to make it up on the other 
side is the -- 

MR. PERRET: What's the other side? 

MR. WILLIAMS: The commercial side. 

MR. PERRET: Well, don't we have a target for each group, a 
percent reduction for each group, right? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, right now we're targeting equal, but I'm 
saying that equal isn't necessarily fair. 

MR. PERRET: It depends on which way you're looking at it, I 
guess. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, from my perspective, you know, it was the 
increase in commercial fishing that -- we're cutting the 
recreational fishing even so. We're increasing the minimum size 
limit by an inch and we're cutting their twenty-fish aggregate 
limit to ten fish. They're still being made to bear part of the 
burden. 

MR. PERRET: Well, we're impacting all user groups. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Yes. 

MR. PERRET: And we're trying to be fair. You say fair is not 
necessarily equal or equal is not necessarily -- whichever way. 
Mr. Minton, have you got a suggestion? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: 1/11 get to Mr. Minton; I have a list. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Mr. Grimes, in the past when we rebuild a stock, 
I thought everyone responsible has to take an equal share, and 



in the past we've always - -  when we've done the reduction, they 
were equal across the board. Can we now choose to alter that 
just because of what we think or may think? And the other 
question, well, just a response to something Mr. Williams said, 
was that we don't -- if you look at the landings that we're 
using, we're really going to be impacting the commercial more 
than what we're even talking about here because the landings 
really aren't up to date. 

They're estimated landings that they looked at combined, so I 
just don't understand you theory. I apologize, but now 1/11 get 
back to my question to Shepherd Grimes about these equal 
percentage reduction of both parties and their rebuilding parts. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Before he answers, I want to try to clarify 
what we're talking about so that we're all on the same page. I 
understand, Mr. Williams, that according to Amendment 1, the 
recreational allocation should be - -  is it 33 percent of the 
vermilion snapper? 

So what we're talking about is if you set a hard TAC and we use 
Amendment 1, as we did in red snapper, to make an allocation, 
then currently the recreational sector is not harvesting their 
33 percent of the hard TAC if we set it. That's the issue that 
we're talking about. Mr. Grimes, would you like to answer Ms. 
Williams's question? 

MR. GRIMES: I guess first off there is no -- in your preferred 
alternative, you're not setting a hard TAC. You're setting a 
soft TAC. You're setting measures that -- well, in theory or at 
least according to the best available data, will result in a 
harvest below your soft TAC, just to clarify that. 

And, secondly, I guess to answer Ms. Williams's question, you 
know your obligation to rebuild the fishery and you just have to 
build the record for how your measures to do that are fair and 
equitable. 

As Mr. Williams and Mr. Perret had indicated, that is not 
necessarily equal across the board; and even if you reduced 
percentages equally across the board in a fishery that's 
predominantly commercial, you're going to have a larger per 
pound sort of impact on the commercial fishery and vice versa 
for the recreational fishery. 

MR. REICHERS: I'm going to speak in favor of the amendment, and 
my basic rationale is just as you indicated. If we basically 
looked at the fact that they're currently not catching their 33 



percent, then one could make the case that we shouldn't pass any 
rule affecting the recreational fishery. 

But as Roy has pointed out, this rule still will affect them by 
about 22 percent. I think it's a good option to go out as a 
preferred option to get good comment on, and then we can come 
back. I kind of agree with him as well, the reason to go ahead 
and do something in this act certainly is really no reason why a 
ten-fish bag limit isn't suitable for most anglers. 

MR. MINTON: I've got a question and a comment, if I may, Madam 
Chair. The question is to Roy Crabtree. Do we have any studies 
showing release mortality on vermilion snapper? 

DR. CRABTREE: I think there's some cited in the document, 
aren't there? 

MR. MINTON: I didn't see any. What do they estimate it at, 
could you tell me? 

DR. CRABTREE: Stu, aren't there some figures in here on release 
mortality estimates, and where are those? 

MR. KENNEDY: Are you talking about release mortality estimates 
in the literature? 

DR. CRABTREE: Yes, for vermilion snapper. 

MR. KENNEDY: Page 24, bottom of Page 24 

MR. MINTON: Okay, that's good. If I may continue, Madam Chair, 
if you look at that, the most of those are between 5 and 20 
percent with one outlier of 30 and 40; and then if you go back 
to page 32 and you look at zero and 20; and if in fact that 
release mortality as is indicated in this table could be between 
5, 10, or 15, which is in three of the five studies, then your 
actual - -  if you go to the ten fish at eleven inches, then you 
could be getting as much as 27 percent reduction. It's not a 
hard thing. 

So what I'm saying is I'm agreeing with Roy that although the 
hard 20 percent release mortality does show just the 21.7, it 
could be as high as 27, so you may get that advantage if you 
look at these release mortality rates. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any further discussion? 

DR. CRABTREE: I don't feel like right now I have enough analysis 



in front of me to make a call on this. It's not clear to me, 
number one, what percentage reduction then are we going to look 
for on the commercial side or are we just going to be short what 
our rebuilding plan says we need. And, two, I don't have in 
front of me the proportion taken by commercial and recreational 
over the last few years. 

I've got a figure in here, but I have a hard time looking at 
that figure and telling how much has changed from where it was 
during the historical period, and then it's not clear to me that 
where we're going is going to get us back to where we're going. 
There's no discussion in this document, as far as I know, on 
altering the allocation or trying to restore the historical 
allocation. 

So, from my perspective right now, it1 s not clear to me how this 
gets us back to that allocation, and I don't feel like I have 
enough information in front of me to make a call on this one 
right now. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, to the point, Roy, you just look at Figure 
5.1, and it looks like the recreational harvest - -  and if you 
compare that recreational line, the X's, to the total harvest at 
the top, I mean, they're not more than -- in no year are they as 
much as 20 percent of the total harvest. So, you're probably 
going to need to get another percent from the commercial fishery 
is what it's going to amount to, two at the outside. 

DR. CRABTREE: Well, are you trying to get it back to the 66/33 
percent allocation or are you just trying to get it a little 
more from where it is now or what exactly is your objective, and 
then how much of a reduction are you looking for on the 
commercial side? I don't know that we have right now a way to 
figure out how much reduction we need on the commercial side if 
we got a lesser reduction here, unless it's in there somewhere. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Can I respond? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, and then Stu wants to say something, too. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, I mean, I think you could make a pretty 
good argument that you don't have to do anything to the 
recreational fishery. They have not really - -  since 1975, there 
has been no perceptible change in their total harvest. 

If you just average those numbers out over that last twenty-five 
or thirty years, there's essentially no change in their harvest. 
I would say you could probably say that we really don't need to 



anything to them. 

On the other hand, I'm saying let's make everybody bear part of 
the burden of rebuilding this overfished stock, let's go ahead 
and increase the recreational minimum size limit to eleven 
inches. That happens to be the size limit they use on the 
Atlantic coast already. We in Florida never adopted this, but 
we might eventually, especially if the Gulf Council did. If we 
had it on both sides, I think we probably would. 

I just hate using these --  I guess seven fish is not a contrived 
bag limit, but I would prefer, where we can, keeping things on 
the one, two, five, ten, fifteen, twenty as opposed to seven 
fish, and ten seems to me to be a reasonable amount of fish to 
allow someone to harvest. 

I can't believe that your basic private boat or headboat or 
charter boat fisherman really needs more than ten fish. Again, 
you could argue fairly that we shouldn't really do anything to 
them, and they're not responsible for anything here. But I'm 
saying regardless, let1 s go ahead with eleven inches, a one-inch 
increase in their size limit and a ten-fish bag limit. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Is there any further discussion on the 
amendment? The amendment changes the committee motion from a 
seven-fish bag limit to a ten-fish bag limit. We might as well 
do a show of hands. All in support of the amended motion, 
please raise your hand; all opposed. The motion carries and the 
results were, Mr. Swingle? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: 10 to 4. 

DR. CRABTREE: And I abstained on that because I cannot look at 
this figure and tell what proportion of the catch is going to - 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, Dr. Crabtree, we'll make sure that we 
put on the record that Dr. Crabtree abstained. The vote was 10 
in support of the amendment and 4 against with one abstention, 
and now the original motion goes away, right? 

EXCECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: No, the original motion is as 
amended. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : So we're back to the original committee 
motion. We need to make the change from the seven fish. The 
motion as amended now reads: The preferred alternative under 
Strategy 3 be Alternative 4(b). The minimum size for 
recreational caught vermilion snapper will be eleven inches 



total length and the bag limit will be ten fish, rebuild the 
stock using Strategy 3 .  

Now that percentage, I think, should read 2 1 . 5  percent with a 20  
percent release mortality. Stu, is that what the table says? 

MR. KENNEDY: That's what the table is, yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The table says 2 1 . 5  with a 2 0  percent. The 
harvest reduction from a ten-f ish bag limit is an approximation 
from Table 4 . 2 . 3 . 1 . 6 .  Is there any more discussion on the 
motion? 

MR. KENNEDY: The harvest reductions is not an approximation at 
that point. It is in the table directly. I don't know how to 
-- the 7 was, but the 1 0  is not. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: By consensus, can we agree to remove the word 
'approximation" from the motion? Is there any objection to 
removing approximation? Hearing none, is there any discussion? 

MR. WILLIAMS: So how is it going to read? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The last sentence will now read: The harvest 
reduction from a ten-fish bag limit is from Table 4 . 2 . 3 . 1 . 6 .  

DR. CLAVERIE: Isn't it "to a ten-fish bag limit" instead of 
'from a ten-fish bag limit"? 

MR. KENNEDY: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The preferred alternative under Strategy 3  be 
Alternative 4 ( b ) .  The minimum size for recreationally caught 
vermilion snapper will be eleven inches total length and the bag 
limit will be ten fish. It rebuilds the stock using Strategy 3 ,  
2 1 . 5  percent harvest reduction. The harvest reductions to a-ten 
fish bag limit is from Table 4 . 2 . 3 . 1 . 6 .  

Let's have a show of hands. All in favor of the committee 
motion as amended, please raise your hand; all opposed. Are you 
going to abstain, Dr. Crabtree? 

DR. CRABTREE: I guess I'm confused. We just voted on this? I 
missed something. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We amended the motion and now this is the 
motion as it was amended. 



DR. CRABTREE : Yes, I'm going to abstain until I see some 
numbers. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you very much. You'll abstain and 
there's one opposition and the vote was -- 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: 13, with 2 abstentions, if you did, 
and one opposed. 

MR. FISCHER: Strategy 3 is not from Table 4.2.3 .l. 6. Strategy 
3 is somewhere else in the document. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It doesn't say that Strategy 3 is from that 
table. All it says that comes from that table is the percentage 
of harvest reduction. 

MR. FISCHER: I understand. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton, are you ready to continue? 

MR. MINTON: Yes, ma'am. Under 4.2.3.3, Commercial Harvest 
Reduction Alternatives, the Strategy 3 column in Table 4.2.3.3.1 
on page 42 summarizes sub-options needed for each of the 
alternatives in Section 4.2.3.3 to achieve a 25.5 percent 
reduction for the commercial fisheries. 

Kay Williams opposed trip limits, which is Alternative 5. Since 
the council will have another chance to review the amendment 
before it goes to public hearings, no preferred alternative was 
selected at this time. 

MS. MORRIS: Well, it seems like since we chose a preferred 
alternative for recreational that we should choose one for 
commercial, and that would help the authors of this plan. Did 
you get close to -- the minutes just say that Ms. Williams was 
opposed to trip limits. Did you get close to considering any of 
the other alternatives in a positive direction? 

MR. MINTON: As I recall, the discussion centered around the 
trip limits, but then we decided that it might be best to go out 
and think about it again and let the commercial sector give us 
input as to what they would rather have. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are you through, Ms. Morris or would you like 
to make -- I can come back to you. 

MS. MORRIS: Yes, come back to me. 



MS. WILLIAMS: As Mr. Minton related, it wasnl t just that I was 
opposed to commercial trip limits. I was opposed to selecting 
commercial trip limits as well as the size limit without the 
analysis needed in this document for me to make an informed 
judgment, which we do not have at this time in this document. I 
was waiting to get public testimony from our public hearings 
before doing so. Thank you. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: In lieu of selecting an alternative, 
should you maybe not indicate to the commercial sector what 
percent reduction you were trying to achieve in the commercial 
sector? I would think you would at least want to do that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We'll see if we can get a motion for that. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, 1 was going to concur with Vice Chairman 
Morris. I think we ought to try to select something; and if 
we're not sure which ones to select, then we ought to maybe 
select a couple alternatives just to let the public know the way 
we' re thinking. 

I just think it looks better to have some kind of preferred 
alternative. What we would be targeting, our original motion 
said the ABC starting in 2004 is such and such and equates to a 
25.5 percent reduction. On the recreational fishery, we only 
got a 21 percent reduction, but they're only about at 15 to 20 
percent of the total harvest. 

We're going to have to make up -- I think we're pretty safe in 
targeting about a 27 percent reduction in the commercial fishery 
and you' re going to get everything you need. That probably is 
just a little bit more than you need. So just the top of my 
head, I can see it's not going to be any higher than 27-1/2 
percent, and we ought to pick a couple alternatives that are 
going to choose that. 

I see that in Alternative 3(a), the twelve-inch minimum size 
limit would do that. The higher we increase the minimum size 
limit, though, the more regulatory discards we are creating. We 
could go to a combination of these things. I don't really know 
which ones are the right one. 

If somebody on the commercial side would express some preference 
- - Ms. Morris is indicating that Number 6 would do it, the 

annual commercial quota. Well, we could do that's true, we 
could go just to a straight commercial quota. The problem with 
those is they always create derbies, which everybody, myself 
included, hates. That's my only reluctance to do just a 



straight quota is I know -- 

CKAIRMAN WALKER: Do you want to give it some thought, Mr. 
Williams, and let me go down the list and I'll come back and 
recognize you. 

DR. CLAVERIE: As I understood, what Dr. Crabtree said that his 
problem with changing the recreational restriction is that he 
would not then be able to compute, based on what we had before 
us, then what the resulting commercial restrictions should be or 
reductions, and I really need to ask him, is Roy's line of 
reasoning adequate for him or should we wait until we get a 
rundown on this? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: You want to ask Dr. Crabtree that question? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Right. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Crabtree, did you hear the question? 

DR. CRABTREE: Yes. Well, we're not taking any final action 
now. We're just selecting preferred alternatives to go out to 
public hearing. I mean, he may be right that 27 percent on the 
commercial side combined with, what was it, 21 percent on the 
recreational, gets you close to 25 percent, but I'm not smart 
enough to figure that out. 

If you look at page 33, you can see the combination of various 
trip limits with minimum size limits; and if you're trying to 
get 27 percent, it looks to me like something on the order of 
2,200 pounds would get you in that neighborhood. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Crabtree, I had you next on the list. 

DR. CRABTREE: Well, that's what I was going to point out is 
that table. 

MS. WILLIAMS: I would like to make a motion, Madam Chairman, 
that our preferred alternative to go out to public hearing be 
Alternative 3, the minimum size for commercially caught 
vermilion snapper will be (a) twelve inches; rebuilds the stock, 
rebuilding Strategy 2 or 3, which is a 27 percent harvest 
reduction. 

MR. PERRET: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a motion and a second. You' re going 
to probably have to help Lela so she can get the motion on the 



board. Have you got it written down where you can give her a 
place to go to? 

MS. WILLIAMS: I'm reading it out of the book, Page 43. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay. We have a motion and a second. Now, 
Ms. Williams, would you like to discuss your motion while she's 
getting it typed on the board? 

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes. This gives us a preferred alternative that 
the public can look at perhaps what we're considering, even 
though we are still waiting on some additional analysis. It 
gives a 27 percent harvest reduction. 

We are presently also working on a limited entry access 
document. So, in my mind, before we go and start putting more 
trip limits and creating more derby fisheries and these sorts of 
things, that this is just the alternative that we should be 
looking at at the moment. Thank you. 

M R  PERRET: Well, Ms. Williams beat me. I was going to move 
for no preferred alternative, but since she suggested one, I 
second it. I would remind us that the committee looked at this, 
and I'm sure they deliberated long and hard and didn't give this 
full council a preferred alternative. 

I'm kind of like Mr. Williams over there. He says he feels he 
should have one go forward, but he doesnr t know which one, and I 
don't know which one either. But at least we've got one to 
discuss now, so this would give the reduction that we're trying 
to get, in fact a percent and a half over if my math is right. 

MR. REICHERS: I would also just remind everyone that in the 
rebuilding Strategy Alternative 2, which was an 18 percent or 
17.9 percent reduction, it actually rebuilt the stock in ten 
years as well. So, obviously, we are looking at something 
between that and the 21 or 22 percent that we did on the 
recreational side. So if 18 percent would get it as well, I 
mean, it does kind of justify that we could have some 
differential reductions and still get there. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Any further discussion? 

MR. WILLIAMS: I would like to ask Ms. Williams if she would 
consider two preferred alternatives - - we' re not sure which one 
we want - -  the second one being an eleven-inch minimum size 
limit with a 2,250 pound trip limit. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: You're asking Ms. Williams to accept it as a 
friendly amendment? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, would you consider two preferred 
alternatives to allow fishermen to comment on both? A slightly 
smaller change in minimum size limit would have the same size 
limit as the recreational fishery, and a 2,250 pound trip limit. 

MS. WILLIAMS: We go out with two preferred alternatives all the 
time just so that we'll make sure that the fishermen focus sort 
of on those two things. That's fine with me. Not to be added, 
but just as a second preferred. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Let's vote on this motion and then 1'11 
recognize Mr. Williams for the second preferred. Now is there 
any further discussion on this motion? Anybody else have 
anything? 

The motion reads that the preferred alternative be Alternative 
3. The minimum size for commercially caught vermilion snapper 
will be twelve inches, which rebuilds the stock using Strategy 2 
or 3 with a 27 percent harvest reduction. Is there any 
opposition to the motion? Hearing no opposition, the motion 
carries. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Then I would offer that we have a second 
preferred alternative - -  and I'm extracting that from page 33, 
Table 4.2.3.1.7, and that is an eleven-inch minimum size total 
length with a 2,250 pound trip limit which achieves a 26.3 
percent reduction. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a motion. Do we have a second? 

MR. REICHERS: -Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a second. While they're getting it on 
the board, I'm going to recognize Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Mr. Williams, isn't that Alternative 4 (b) on page 
43? It's eleven inches and 2,300 pounds. Isn't that what you 
said? 

MR. WILLIAMS: I said 2,250. Oddly enough, that fifty pounds 
makes a five-tenths percent difference in the reduction, and my 
guess is even the 2,250 is probably just a little short. I 
mean, it1 s close, Kay, but I think we probably ought to leave it 
at the eleven inches and 2,250. 



MR. MINTON: Roy, I would point out that Alternative 5 is twelve 
inches also, plus the fifty pounds. 

MR. WILLIAMS: What's that now? 

MR. MINTON: It's a twelve-inch minimum plus the fifty pounds, 
isn't it? 

MR. WILLIAMS: No, it's eleven inches, Alternative 4(b)? 

MR. MINTON: I thought you said Alternative 5? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Did you say 5, Kay? 

MS. WILLIAMS: No, I was talking about 4. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: On page 43, if you look at Alternative 4 ,  

4 (b), it will be that motion with the exception of the 2,300 
pounds will be 2,250. 

MR. PERRET: I'm against this. I just don't want to see any 
more trip limits on anything unless it's an absolute necessity. 
We've had correspondence against trip limits and I don' t think 
it's necessary at this time. We've got one preferred 
alternative and when we started we had none. I'm just against 
putting a trip limit at this time. 

MS. MORRIS: Well, remember, that we spent the public testimony 
time this morning talking about the downside of size limits and 
trip limits for the red snapper fishery, which is a similar 
fishery, and we just don't have any good options for the 
commercial side of this. 

This argues for the kind of thing that Marianne Cufone was 
suggesting that maybe a combined snapper, vermilion, and red 
plan the next time around or some kind of creative thinking in 
this fishery is necessary. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Ms. Morris. Is there anyone else 
that wishes to discuss before we vote? 

MS. WILLIAMS: In response to what Ms. Morris said, they also 
said, which were two of your primary red snapper fishermen, they 
really don't catch vermilion. So, by combining two of them, 
you're going to penalize one group or the other. I don't really 
support what your suggestion was. 

MR. WILLIAMS: And just to reply to Corky, Corky, I don't like 



trip limits either, but the problem is the more we push up 
minimum size limits, the more we're creating regulatory 
discards, and I think we ought to try to minimize that as well. 
I think we ought to approve this and just let the public 
respond. I mean, maybe we'll find out they're happier with it 
than we think they're going to be. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Okay, the motion reads that the second 
preferred alternative be the minimum size for commercially 
caught vermilion snapper will be eleven inches and the trip 
limit will be 2,250 pounds. This rebuilds the stock using a 
26.3 percent harvest reduction. 

Is there any objection to the motion? Let's take a vote. All 
supporting the motion, raise your hand; all opposed; any 
abstentions. All right, ten in support of, five against and I 
abstained. Mr. Grimes. 

MR. GRIMES: I realize that this is just going out for public 
comment and there will be development of this, but I think two 
issues now, since they've been raised, are going to need to be 
addressed clearly in the record and in the document. 

One, since we've sort of broached indirectly the allocation 
subject here, staff, in preparing the document, needs to look at 
I guess what is the existing allocation and what affect is this 
going to have on it so that our records support doing that and 
we're doing it clearly and openly. 

Secondly, as public testimony has pointed out with regards to 
red snapper and as Vice Chair Morris had brought up, there are 
going to be bycatch or discard issues associated with this so 
there needs to be a discussion. 

I know Mr. Williams sort of did that with the trip limit notion 
of how this is consistent with your obligation to minimize 
bycatch to the extent practicable. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Grimes. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Under timing of public 
hearing, Stu Kennedy noted that if public hearings are held in 
April, the council could take final action and submit Amendment 
23 to NOAA Fisheries after the July meeting in Houston. 

If the hearings are delayed until after the May council meeting, 
then the hearings would be held in late May-June. Council final 
comments would occur at the July meeting in Houston and final 



1 action and approval for submission at the September meeting in 
2 Panama City. 

This would still allow the amendment to be submitted before the 
one-year deadline. Roy Williams suggested that taking final 
action in Panama City would allow better participation by 
fishermen interested in this fishery. 

However, several council members noted that the joint Mackerel 
Committee meeting with the South Atlantic Fishery Management 
Council, as scheduled in June, expressed concern that public 
hearings not be held during the joint meeting. 

Some committee members felt it was inaccurate to refer to 
holding the final action in September rather than July as a 
delay. I believe we turned that over to staff, then, to try to 
work up a timing for those meetings where it would not interfere 
with the joint mackerel -- Mr. Swingle. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, I think it involved with 
shifting one set of public hearings back a week so that it 
didn't. 

MR. MINTON: So it's still feasible? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes. 

CKAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Fischer. 
29 
30 MR. FISCHER: To that, if I'm correct, we also changed the 
31 location of some of the public hearings for the mackerel 
32 portion. We did not change the location for reef fish. I think 
33 originally we had Panama .City for reef fish included, and we 
34 changed mackerel to Destin, but we did not change reef fish. Do 

we need a motion to do that? I don't know. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, are you going to offer a motion? 

MR. FISCHER: 1/11 let Mr. Minton. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Mr. Minton, apparently your report didn't 
include those changed locations for those meetings, and I think 
the council does have to approve them. Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, I'm getting mixed up here. I was thinking 
that we changed under, the charter boat moratorium, that we 
changed Panama City to Destin. 



MR. MINTON: That's correct, that's what I recall. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Is that what you're referring to, Myron? 

MR. FISCHER: Yes, but they were piggybacked. We were going to 
do three - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Myron, in the microphone. 

MR. FISCHER: We were going to do three hearings, I believe it 
was in one night. And by changing the location of one, you'd 
obviously we'd have to change the location of the other two. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: I was going to defer to Stu Kennedy for that. He 
said he recalled - -  

MR. KENNEDY: There were two changes that Roy made at the 
committee meeting. One was to change Panama City to Destin and 
the other one was to add Naples. 

MR. WILLIAMS: And Naples was for the charter boat moratorium 
scoping? 

MR. KENNEDY: But, see, there are three. There's mackerel 15; 
is that correct - -  vermilion snapper, which is Reef Fish 22, and 
the charter boat moratorium. All three of those are on this 
public hearing run, so I don't know what the policy is for how 
you would do this, but all three of those are going to happen at 
the same time. 

You're picking a set of locations for all three of those, and we 
assumed, when you made that recommendation to go from Panama 
City to Destin, that it included all three; and when you added 
Naples, that it was for all three of them. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Nobody in Naples cares that much about red 
snapper to begin with. I don't think it's -- 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: This isn't red snapper, though, it's vermilion 
snapper, the charter boat moratorium, and the mackerel 15, I 
think. I'm going to need a motion. We're going to need a 
motion. Mr. Fischer, are you prepared to make one? 

MR. FISCHER: Yes, ma'am, I am. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. 



MR. FISCHER: And I am correct that this document is Amendment 
23 not 22; is that correct? 

MR. KENNEDY: That's correct 

MR. FISCHER: I move that public hearing sites for Mackerel 15, 
Reef Fish Amendment 23, and charter boat permit moratorium be 
these locations: Port Isabelle, Texas; Port Aransas, Texas; 
Galveston, Texas; New Orleans, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; 
Orange Beach, Alabama; Destin, Florida; St. Petersburg, Florida; 
and Naples, Florida. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. I have a motion; do I have a 
second? 

MR. FISCHER: And it's Naples, not Fort Myers. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is your motion on the board correctly, Mr. 
Fischer? 

MR. FISCHER: I'm going to have to do some double checking. I 
think it still - -  no, it just got deleted. I think it is. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Do I have a second? 

MS. WILLIAMS: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Second, Ms. Williams. Is there any opposition 
to the motion? Hearing no opposition, the motion carries. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: That concludes the committee's deliberation on 
Amendment 23. We will now move into Amendment 22, which is red 
snapper rebuilding plan. Stu Kennedy reviewed the changes made 
to the amendment. 

The new alternatives indicate when overfishing will end, now 
specify periodic assessments rather than five-year assessments, 
expected bycatch reduction in the shrimp fishery is more fully 
discussed and other editorial changes were made. 

He noted that although this was intended to be a final review of 
Amendment 22 prior to submission to NOAA Fisheries, the NMFS 
public comment period remained open until March 14'". If the 
public and EPA comments need to be incorporated into the 
amendment, another review will be needed in May. Roy Crabtree 
asked that Section 4.3 -3 on Pages 55 and 56, which are bycatch 
reporting methodologies, that they clarify that. In addition to 



two preferred alternatives, the status quo bycatch monitoring 
methods through the commercial logbooks and MRFSS will continue. 

Bobbi Walker expressed concern that the issue of vessel 
operators potentially incurring liability for injury to 
observers had not been addressed. Roy Crabtree responded that 
NMFS is in the process of drafting legislation to submit to 
Congress regarding this. 

Roy Crabtree also noted that new tables were added in Section 
4.2.1.2, Page 45, and 4.2.2, Pages 49 to 50, that indicate how a 
zero harvest affects overfishing and rebuilding; and that 
document when overfishing ends under various rebuilding 
alternatives. Without objection the committee recommends and I 
so move that the full council approve Reef Fish Amendment 22. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE : Approve it for what purpose? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: It would be submitted to the 
Secretary, is that not correct? No, not yet? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: You can't approve to submit it to the Secretary 
at this meeting because the comment period on the DEIS doesn't 
end until March 1 5 ~ ~ '  so we'll have to bring it back. Staff will 
have to bring it back to you at the May meeting along with 
whatever comments came in on the DEIS and approve it at that 
time . 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Maybe it would be more appropriate for us not 
to --  

DR. CLAVERIE: I move we table the motion. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I have a motion to table. Mr. Claverie has 
made a motion to table this motion. It's undebatable. All 
those in favor of tabling --  

DR. CLAVERIE: It has to be seconded. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : I thought you had a second. Mr. Basco 
seconds. All those in favor of tabling the motion say aye; 
opposed. The motion carries. Mr. Fischer, do you have 
something? 



MR. FISCHER: Yes, Madam Chair. We may have to go back to the 
previous motion. I think it's understood, but the extension and 
the numbers change confuses me, but I believe the extension of 
the reef fish moratorium may be 24, so I think we may want to 
add reef fish. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: No, 23 is correct for vermilion. 

MR. FISCHER: But the mackerel extension and reef fish 
extension, I believe we have to add Reef Fish Amendment 24 to 
this also. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I'm sorry, are you talking about a previous 
motion that you made when you were setting the locations and you 
feel one of the amendment numbers are wrong or there needs to -- 

MR. FISCHER: I think we have to add Reef Fish 24 to Mackerel 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: 1 didn't think mackerel -- oh, to 
Mackerel 15? 

MR. FISCHER: It's a joint plan between both - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Right. 

MR. FISCHER: Just to avoid confusion, I think we ought to also 
have Reef Fish 24 on there, just like it is now. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Can we do this by consensus? Is there any 
objection? 

MR. FISCHER: Thank you, Madam Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Hearing no objection, it carries. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Yes, Madam Chair, I would assume that the motion to 
table was based on when the additional information through EPA 
and so forth comes in, that we would bring it back up. This 
isn't a table indefinitely, right? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: My understanding is it is tabled until the 
next meeting. 

MR. MINTON: TO the next meeting, okay. Okay, moving along, 
under the U . S .  Coast Guard rule for crew size and inspected 
recreational for-hire vessels, Lieutenant Commander John 
Sherlock explained that a vessel with a U.S. Coast Guard 



certificate of inspection that is operating commercially is 
required to have one captain and one crew member if out less 
than 12 hours. 

It is required to have two captains and two crew members if it 
is out more than 12 hours. Since National Marine Fisheries 
Service regulations require a vessel that has both a charter and 
a commercial reef fish permit to have no more than three persons 
when fishing commercially, such a vessel can only fish 
commercially for trips less than 12 hours or be in violation of 
its certificate of inspection. 

It was noted that the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council 
regulations for snapper grouper contain a provision to provide a 
waiver to the three-person rule for such vessels. Bobbi Walker 
suggested that this issue could be included in Amendment 18. 

However, Kay Williams felt that allowing additional crew members 
could increase fishing effort and would reopen the debate of 
when a charter vessel could call itself a commercial vessel. No 
motions were made at this time, but this issue was brought up 
during discussion of Amendment 18 below. We picked this up 
further on in the document, Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It was addressed in - -  

MR. MINTON: In the latter part of the document it is addressed. 
Continuing under the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council 
actions on yellowtail snapper, Stu Kennedy reviewed the South 
Atlantic Council's actions on yellowtail snapper following the 
SEDAR review. 

For biological reference points and status determination 
criteria, the South Atlantic's preferred alternatives are as 
follows : 

Biological parameters are based on the fleet-specific models 
rather than ICA model. MSY is total MSY of the shallow water 
snapper species of which yellowtail is the indicator species. F 
of OY is equal to 0.75 times F of MSY, which is the NMFS default 
recommendation. MSST is 1 minus M times B of MSY where M is 
equal to 0 - 2 ,  which, again, is the NMFS default recommendation. 
And MFMT is equal to Fmsy, which is equal to 0.33. 

Four alternatives for the council to address SFA criterias were 
presented on Page 3 of Tab B, Number 8. However, following 
continued discussion, there were no committee recommendations on 
this issue. 



Under status report for the red snapper IFQ -- should I pause 
and let's see if there are any questions on this, Madam Chair? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, please, Mr. Minton. Are there any 
questions, comments? Mr. Kennedy. 

MR. KENNEDY: Yes, one, and it's in the document in the first 
paragraph, is that the South Atlantic Council recommended that 
there be no changes to the regulations because the stock from 
the SEDAR assessment said that it was healthy. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you. Status report on red snapper, IFQ 
referendum. Roy Crabtree stated that the red snapper IFQ 
referendum was passed with 81 percent of the votes. There were 
145 ballots cast, which was 92 percent of the ballots 
distributed. 

That meant the council is then free to develop an IFQ amendment 
if it so chooses. By a vote of 5 to 0 the committee recommends, 
and I so move that the council proceed with the development of 
the red snapper IFQ plan amendment. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any opposition? Hearing no opposition, 
the motion carries. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you. Under the grouper amberjack species 
groupings for status determination, John Merriner summarized the 
Southeast Fisheries Science Center's recommendations for species 
groupings. 

These were as follows: all shallow water grouper be grouped 
together with both gag and red grouper used as indicator 
species; all of the deep water grouper be grouped together with 
yellowedged grouper used as the indicator species, Group Option 
3 in the discussion paper; all of the amberjack species be 
grouped together with greater amberjack used as the indicator 
species, and Group Option 6 in the discussion paper. 

Following committee discussion, by a vote of 4 to 2 the 
committee recommends, and I so move the species grouping for 
status determination criteria be as follows: Group 1 for 
shallow water grouper; Group Option 3 for deep water grouper 
with tilefish removed from the grouping; and Group Option 6 for 
amberj acks. 



Before we go on, it was noted that the intent of the above 
motion was to recommend that all shallow water grouper be 
grouped together rather than to separate them out, red grouper 
as would be provided in the Group Option 1 in the discussion 
paper. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Ms. Williams. 

M S .  WILLIAMS: Dr. Crabtree, if gag should become - -  if we go 
with this grouping and gag should become overfished, what does 
that do to everything else that is grouped with that species? 
Does it shut down that entire fishery for the shallow water 
grouper fishery? 

DR. CRABTREE: Not necessarily. I mean, it would depend on what 
sorts of management actions were needed, plus you had, as I 
recall, potentially two indicator species, red grouper and gag. 
It could be a situation if you got an assessment indicating one 
or the other of those needed to have reductions in fishing 
mortality and a rebuilding plan put in place, that you would 
reduce, for example, the whole shallow water grouper fishery to 
some extent. But it doesn't necessarily mean any fishery would 
be closed on a year-around basis, but it could mean if the quota 
had to be reduced, that the fishery would close earlier. 

M S .  WILLIAMS : That's what I thought so I still speak in 
opposition to the motion for using indicator species when there 
is very little known information or history in order to regulate 
the fisheries. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Is there any further discussion? For the 
motion, we have a committee motion. All those in favor of the 
motion say aye; opposed. The motion carries. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chair. Under Amendment 18 we just 
have B Number 5. Steve Atran reviewed those sections which had 
changed or were new. He noted that Section 5.6.1, status 
determination for groupers and amberjacks, would be completed 
once the council selected the species groupings to use. 

Then Section 5.6.2, which is Goliath grouper rebuilding plan, 
that would be completed once results of the Goliath grouper 
SEDAR process had been reviewed by the Reef Fish SSC and AP. 
Steve Atran suggested that Section 5 . 6 . 2 ,  simultaneous 
commercial and charter vessel permits on a vessel, which is on 
Page 38, would be an appropriate place to add alternatives 



dealing with the U.S. Coast Guard minimum crew size requirements 
for inspected vessels. 

Under the regulations 622.2, definitions and acronyms, headboat 
means a vessel that holds a valid certificate of inspection 
issued by the U.S. Coast Guard to carry passengers for hire. A 
headboat with a commercial vessel permit, as required under 
622.4(a) ( 2 ) ,  is considered to be operating as a headboat when it 
carries a passenger who pays a fee; or, in the case of persons 
aboard fishing or possessing South Atlantic snapper grouper when 
there are more persons aboard than the number of crew specified 
in the vessel's certificate of inspection or; 2, in the case of 
persons aboard fishing for or possessing coastal migratory 
pelagic fish or Gulf reef fish when there are more than three 
persons aboard, including operator and crew. 

By a vote of 5 to 1 the committee recommends, and I so move to 
allow a vessel with a U.S. Coast Guard certificate or inspection 
to fish for reef fish under its commercial fishing license with 
the three crew or the minimum number allowed on the certificate 
of inspection, whichever is higher. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. We have 
discussion. Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Bob Zales has sat 
down and figured out a way to clarify all this and make it a 
little easier to understand, I think, and I'd like to offer what 
he has done as a motion. I gave it to the staff over there 
earlier. I wonder if they could pull it up because I'm going to 
offer it as a substitute motion. 

When it gets there, I will read it. Yes, a vessel is considered 
to be under charter when: (A) - an uninspected vessel that has 
more than three persons on board, including a licensed U.S. 
Coast Guard captain to carry passengers for hire; or ( B )  , a U.S. 
Coast Guard inspected vessel that has more than the minimum 
number of required crew according to the vessel's certificate of 
inspection and the length of the voyage -- is that what says?. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. 

MR. WILLIAMS: And the length of the voyage, okay. Then the 
second part is a charter vessel may fish under commercial reef 
fish regulations when it has: (A) an uninspected vessel with 
three or fewer passengers on board; or (B), is a U.S. Coast 
Guard inspected vessel with the minimum amount of crew required 



by the vessel's COI according to the length of the voyage - -  
according to the vessel certificate of inspection, COI. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a substitute motion. Do we have a 
second? 

MR. RIECHERS: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : We have a second. Now, discussion, Mr. 
Perret . 

MR. PERRET: Roy, just to help clarify, I don't know what an 
"uninspected" vessel is but -- 

MR. WILLIAMS: Six pack. 

MR. PERRET: In the first sentence, a vessel, how about bracket 
"inspected or uninspected" after. We start out with vessel and 
then all of a sudden we talk about an uninspected or an 
inspected. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Do you want vessel - -  in the top do you want 
vessel in brackets? 

MR. PERRET: Yes, just bracket uninspected or inspected, closed 
bracket. 

MR. WILLIAMS: In the very first line? 

MR. PERRET: First line. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, let's don't all talk at the same time. 
Mr. Perret has requested to add "inspected or uninspected" as a 
friendly amendment. Do you accept that, Mr. Williams and your 
second? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, they both accepted. Mr. Riechers seconded 
and Mr. Williams. Now, Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: I have a question to Bob. Bob, is this the exact 
language other than that parenthetical that Corky added that the 
South Atlantic uses? 

MR. BOB ZALES: No, it is not, and the reason why --  

MR. SIMPSON: Should it be? 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Wait just a minute. Bob, you're going to need 
to come to a microphone and state your name, 

MR. ZALES: No, and the reason is because the South Atlantic 
language, talking to John Sherlock of the Coast Guard, is a 
little confusing. What I've tried to do with this is just try 
to make everything basically plain language. 

I think this pretty much does it because there is only two 
classes of vessels, either uninspected or inspected. And I say 
"persons" because I think everybody was getting confused with 
"passengers. " 

When a charter boat is commercial fishing, we don't have 
passengers. It's against the law to have that, so that's why it 
addresses persons. When the boat is under charter and 
uninspected vessel, it has to have a licensed captain to carry 
passengers. If he's just commercial fishing, Larry Simpson can 
drive it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I think the original one is a much more 
understandable and simplified version than this, so I'm going to 
vote against this one. Actually A could apply to a private 
recreational vessel as well because that's uninspected. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Passengers is in the motion. 

MR. ZALES: It should be persons, not passengers. You don't 
have passengers when you commercial fish. 

MR. WILLIAMS: No, the top part is under charter. The top part 
is under charter and therefore it's passengers. 

MR. ZALES: No, it's under - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We can't do this, guys. 

MR. ZALES: Under A where it says "carry passengers for hire", 
that's true, that's what you do, and under B. But under the 
second A and the B, it's persons because there are no passengers 
when you commercial fish. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I understand that. Does anyone else not 
understand that? 



DR. CLAVERIE: I don't understand it. From reading that, I 
don't understand it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Pardon? 

DR. CLAVERIE: From reading that, I don't understand it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: From reading that, you don't understand it. 
But you do understand it, I don't need to explain it. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I understand what1 s - -  the committee motion is 
much, much better. That's very clear. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: So under little a, an uninspected vessel that has 
more than three passengers on board, including the captain, to 
carry passengers for hire would then be under charter. So we're 
saying that a vessel that had three people on board, two 
passengers and a Coast Guard captain that is under charter, 
would not be considered to be under charter according to that 
definition and could exceed all the bag limits, and I don't 
think we mean to do that. Isn't that what that says? 

MR. WILLIAMS: No, sir. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Let me tell you what - - that doesn' t , no. The 
substitute motion under a, an uninspected vessel, that's a six- 
pack vessel that can carry no more than six, an uninspected 
vessel that has more than three persons --  persons -- on board, 
including a licensed U.S. Coast Guard captain who is licensed to 
carry passengers for hire or -- 

DR. CRABTREE: I understand that, but what it is saying is if 
the vessel doesn't have more than three persons on board, let's 
say it has two passengers and a licensed captain, and it could 
be under charter, according to that would not be considered to 
be under charter because it does not have more than three 
persons on board. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: I see where he's going, but the intent here was 
simply to try to figure out what a vessel that carries both 
licenses, whether it is under charter or whether it is fishing 
commercially, I mean that's really - -  I guess it should say an 
uninspected vessel that - -  



CHAIRMAN WALKER: That is commercial. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Yes, I see his point. If it only had two persons 
on board, and that does happen. 

DR. CRABTREE: Oh, yes, it does happen. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, we're spinning our wheels right 
now. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Yes, we are. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I want to take a short five-minute break. 
Let's take a short five-minute break and let Roy work this out 
so that we don't just sit here. 

(Whereupon, a recess was taken.) 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, we're going to come back to order. And 
even the motion that Mr. Williams is fixing to present to us, 
Mr. Claverie has rightly noted that the way it is written, if 
that boat with a COI is out commercial fishing for less than 12 
hours, you're limiting him to two crew members. 

I'm not sure if we're going to be able to fix this. I've had a 
suggestion from Dr. Crabtree that we allow staff the opportunity 
to draft the language and bring it back to us at the next 
meeting and have it inserted. Is there any objection? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Yes, I think we can do it right now with the one 
we have. Nobody has explained to me what is wrong with the one 
we have. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay. 

DR. CLAVERIE: And I'd like to ask those questions to find out 
what's wrong with it, if I may. 

CHAI- WALKER: Okay, Mr. Claverie, who do you want to direct 
those questions to, Mr. Williams? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Roy, are you the boy? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Actually we were trying to simplify all this, 
believe me, to make it more understandable. 

DR. CLAVERIE: As I understand, the only problem is if a for- 
hire vessel wants to switch to do commercial fishing and it has 



to happen in such a way that, Number 1. it complies with Coast 
Guard regulations, minimum crews; and, Number 2. it can1 t be 
something that happens after trips start and they decide, oh, 
we're into the fish, let's go commercial. 

And the only problem that came up out of that is we had 
established that you had to have no more than three people on 
board or else you would just be assumed to be a charter trip. 
You couldn't go out there with a bunch of people and change your 
mind and take advantage of a commercial situation, so three was 
the number. 

It turns out that with three aboard, if it is a certified 
vessel, an inspected vessel, I mean, and it is now and it's 
going to stay out for more than 12 hours, it's illegal because 
it has to have four people on board. 

And the five-to-one voted committee motion, with the Coast Guard 
at the committee, accomplishes just that clearly, simply and 
unequivocally. All these other things that have been presented 
have problems and are very confusing and are misleading. I 
would like somebody, Coast Guard, Grimes or Roy, to explain to 
me what is wrong with the committee motion? I don't see 
anything wrong with it. It accomplishes exactly what - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie, we might be able to get back to 
that committee motion. Mr. Swingle wants to make a comment and 
then I've got -- 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, I was just wondering of your 
three or more crew members, shouldn't one be a Coast Guard 
licensed captain under this? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Under what? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Under the committee motion, it says 
three crew members are the minimum number allowed on the 
certificate of inspection. Shouldn't you have a parenthetical 
expression of something saying one of whom should be a licensed 
U.S. Coast Guard -- 

DR. CLAVERIE: Wayne, I asked that question in committee. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Wait just a minute, Mr. Claverie, I think I 
can answer this. We're going to move this along. When he is 
commercial fishing, he is not required to have a licensed 
captain on board, so that's the reason. Now, we're going to try 
to move this along. Mr. Williams. 



MR. WILLIAMS: I'd like to withdraw all the substitute motions. 
leave the original motion. Staff understands what we're trying 
to do; and to the degree that the original motion does not 
accomplish it, if there are some things in there, we're trying 
to allow people to fish legally under both our regulations and 
the Coast Guard regulations and right now they can't do that. 
They have to choose which one they want to follow. If this 
doesn't fix it, we'd like staff to develop the language to fix 
it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, he has withdrawn his motion. Does the 
second accept that? Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, we are back to the committee motion. Now 
I have a list of people herel and unless you want to speak to 
the committee motionl I'm going to ask you to pass. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: It is certainly evident we need to do what Dr. 
Crabtree suggests. I move we table this issue. have staff work 
with appropriate NOAA staff. Coast Guard staff. NMFS enforcement 
staff and others and come back with a recommendation to us. 

MR. MINTON: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: There is a motion to table and a second. It's 
non-debatable. We have a motion and a second. It's non- 
debatable. All of those in favor of tabling - -  

MR. WILLIAMS: Point of order. What does that mean, to table 
that? What are the consequences of tabling? 

MR. PERRET: We don't discuss it any more until NMFS and all 
these people come back to us with it. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Including in this preliminary options paper will 
not be discussed there either. They don't do anything with it 
and we don't do anything with it for another two months. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It's my understanding that if a motion is 
tabled, it's tabled until it's brought back up. Now, you're not 
setting any data specific to the tabling so -- 

MR. PERRET: If staff develops the language with the appropriate 
input from the groups I mentioned and they convince you to call 
a special meeting by phone. I'm willing to do it next week, the 
table. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER : Okay, really a motion to table is non- 
debatable, guys, so we're going to vote. All in favor of 
tabling, say aye; all opposed. Show of hands, all in favor of 
tabling; all opposed to tabling. The motion carries. It is 
tabled. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chair. Steve Atran noted that 
Section 5 . 4 . 2 ,  seasonal closed areas, Page 53, contains all new 
alternatives for seasonal closures to replace the year-around 
closed area alternatives that were previously in the amendment. 

Wayne Swingle suggested adding an alternative to redefine the 
Steamboat Lumps Marine Reserve from the current area to the area 
that the fishermen call Steamboat Lumps. Karen Bell recommended 
removing that section from the amendment since the impacts from 
Steamboat Lumps and Madison-Swanson are still being evaluated. 

Kay Williams also supported removing this section because she 
felt that it should be in an entire marine reserves amendment 
rather than Amendment 18. Julie Morris supported leaving this 
section in the amendment because seasonal closed areas are a 
technique that hasn't yet been tried. 

By a vote of four to two, the committee recommends and I so move 
that Section 5 . 4 . 2 ,  seasonal closed areas, be moved to the 
considered but rejected section. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: Yes, I also spoke against this in committee and 
1/11 speak against the motion now. Again, this is just a 
scoping document. I think that in order to get good feedback 
from our scoping document, we have to have the options out there 
that allow people to make comments and look at different options 
that would get us further down the road. 

I think we need to leave the section in. If there are better 
ways to address some of those seasonal closed options, then 
that's what we need to be working on, but not pulling it out and 
rejecting it wholesale. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Ms. Morris. 

MS. MORRIS: I'm going to agree with Mr. Riechers. We currently 
have a closed month in the shallow water grouper fishery. There 
have been some complaints that hasn't been an effective measure, 
and I think a seasonally closed area that was designed 



specifically to protect gag spawning aggregations would be a 
really viable management tool that we should consider in this 
document. 

The options that have been outlined here range from very large 
to very small areas. Amendment 18 also has VMS in it; and if we 
go forward with VMS in the grouper fishery, we'll have the 
technology to do law enforcement for seasonally closed areas. 

I want to emphasize that these are seasonally closed areas, not 
year-around closed areas like the Madison-Swanson and the 
Steamboat Lumps area. Time area closures such as this were 
highlighted in the southeastern bycatch document as important 
management tools to reduce bycatch in both the Gulf hook-and- 
line and bottom longline fisheries for reef fish. I think we 
should keep this in the document. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Ms. Morris. Any further 
discussion? Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: Yes, I voted at committee to go along with taking 
this out, but I think Julie makes some persuasive arguments. I 
think since this is a scoping document and I've had a number of 
people express concerns to me about removing it, that I'm going 
to change my .mind and go along with leaving this in the document 
at this point. 

But we are going to have to come to grips with the fact, folks, 
that we have got an awful lot of work and things to analyze, and 
we're going to have to come back to this and some other things 
and think about what can we get done. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Dr. Crabtree. Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: My question is to Wayne Swingle. Wayne, do we 
not have any seasonal closed areas at all in the Gulf? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: No, Riley's Hump was a very 
effective seasonal closed area. It was the last-known 
aggregation site for mutton snapper. We closed that in the two 
principal months during the spawning season. 

The fishermen felt that it made a major improvement in the 
mutton snapper population. We subsequently came back and 
created, along with the Florida Keys National Marine Sanctuary, 
made it into a marine reserve much larger than the Riley's Hump 
area. It is now called Tortugas South, but instead of being I 



guess about 15 square miles, when we closed it seasonally, it is 
now 60 square miles permanently closed. 

MS. WILLIAMS: So the answer was yes we did have a seasonal 
closed area, but now it is permanent closed. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: And the fishermen did feel that it 
was effective in improving, including Carl Ressard, who was a 
council member, thought it was very effective in improving the 
mutton snapper population. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any further discussion on the motion? 
All those in favor of the motion, raise your hand please; all 
those opposed. Eleven votes, the motion fails. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you. Steven Atran reviewed Section 5.6.3, 
Nassau grouper rebuilding plan. Kay Williams felt that the 
council should not be delegating its authority to set status 
determination criteria for Nassau grouper in the Gulf of Mexico, 
and made a motion to remove Alternative 3 under Section 
5.6.3.1.1, maximum sustainable yield, and similar alternatives 
in subsequent sections from the amendment. 

Roy Williams responded that there needed to be consistency 
between the Gulf and South Atlantic regulations and he opposed 
removing the alternatives. Roy Crabtree noted the South Atlantic 
Fishery Management Council had selected its preferred 
alternatives for Nassau grouper and suggested that the Gulf 
could get these preferred alternatives and include them in the 
amendment. 

The motion to remove the Alternative 3 under Section 5.6.3.1.2 
and other similar alternatives that refer to the South Atlantic 
Fishery Management Council failed by a vote of one to four. 

Robin Riechers suggested that Section 5.6.3.2.2, rebuilding 
strategy, be moved to the front of the Nassau grouper section 
since alternatives to delegate management or to remove Nassau 
grouper from the FMP, if selected, would make the other sections 
moot. 

Under Section 5.6.4, reduce bycatch and bycatch mortality, 
Steven Atran noted that Alternative 5, which would have NMFS 
distribute pamphlets on how to vent fish, was already being done 
and this alternative is probably moot. 

Maumus Claverie suggested adding an alternative, that when a 
quota for a species in a species group is reached, the fishery 



1 would close for the entire group. Roy Crabtree felt that 
2 Alternative 6, include bycatch mortality in the ABCs and TACs, ~ 

3 would just encourage under-reporting of bycatch. 
4 
5 He also suggested that "substantial" in Alternative 2, which 
6 eliminate size limits on species with substantial release 
7 mortality, would need to be defined. No motions were made on 
8 this section. 

The committee, Madam Chair, then broke for the evening and 
resumed. Although it is not in here, the first order of 
business was that the committee then approved the minutes at the 
very start of the meeting. So that was delayed, if you will 
recall, because it was passed out at the meeting. That 
completes that section. Would you like to ask if there are any 
comments? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, please. 1 think Ms. Williams. 
19 
20 MS. WILLIAMS: The comments that are not in here is that Roy 
21 Williams and I discussed giving Nassau grouper to the south 
22 Atlantic and just letting them manage it. How do you feel about - - - 
23 that now, Roy, since I suggested that? 
24 
25 MR. WILLIAMS: Well, if I may, Madam Chairman. 
26 
27 CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. 
28 
29 MR. WILLIAMS: I think there1 s a number of species that we ought 
30 to consider letting them have and perhaps us in return taking 
31 control of some other stuff. For example, they have 97 percent 
32 of the yellowtail snapper. They've got most of the mutton 
33 snapper harvest. 
34 
35 I don't have any good recommendations right now, but I was 
36 thinking of trying to talk to maybe Tony Iarocci who represents 
37 the South Atlantic Council is from the Keys, maybe some of the 
38 other members from Florida on both sides and see how they would 
39 feel about perhaps giving us management of some species 
40 regardless of whether they're in the Gulf or in the South 
41 Atlantic, and in return giving them management of other species. 
42 
43 I'm not sure which ones right now to recommend. It does occur to 
44 me that Nassau, yellowtail and mutton snapper, most of the 
45 harvest is on the reef side of the Florida Keys, and we probably 
46 ought to just allow them to go ahead and regulate it, but in 
47 return we would get authority for some other things. 
48 



1/11 tell you the fishermen down there would be happy. It 
became apparent at the hearing we had down there last week a lot . 
of frustrations over dual regulations and dual permitting. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: I would appreciate you checking with those people 
and maybe bringing something back, if you possibly would, 
because I agree with you. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any other discussion before we move 
on? Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chair. Ratification of the SEDAR 
pool and panel membership, Bobbi Walker presented a report on 
the results of the last SEDAR Steering Committee. She stated 
the council needed to appoint the SEDAR Steering Committee as an 
advisory panel to the council. 

The committee consists of all the council chairs, the executive 
directors, the regional administrator, the Southeast Fisheries 
Center director and the commissions' directors. Without 
objection, the committee recommends and I so move that the 
council appoint the SEDAR Steering Committee as an advisory 
panel. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objections? The motion carries. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you. Bobbi Walker stated that the council 
needed to add persons to the SEDAR pool who the council may want 
to use in future SEDAR workshops. Shepherd Grimes added that 
any non-federal employee that the council wanted to appoint to a 
SEDAR workshop needed to be added to the SEDAR pool, but he 
recommended that anyone who might be used be added to the pool. 

Without objection, the committee recommends and I so move that 
the council add Dave Donaldson, Steve Vandercooy, Jeff Rester, 
Dennis 0' Hern, Joe 0' Hop, the regional administrator or his 
designees, the Southeast Fishery Center director or designees, 
and all those persons listed in Tab B, Number 9B with asterisks 
by their name to the SEDAR pool. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: I don't think Larry has got any staff left. We've 
got three of his staff members that's being suggested to be 



added. Mr. Donaldson and Mr. Vandercooy I know are involved 
with various fisheries, but Mr. Rester has been strictly 
habitat, and I wonder what area of expertise is Mr. Rester going 
to add to SEDAR. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: SEAMAP. 

MR. PERRET: SEAMAP, okay, that's fine. Can you afford to let 
three of your guys go to SEDAR? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Perret, they wouldn't all three be 
attending - -  

MR. PERRET: I know. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : - - the same SEDAR. Are there any other 
comments? Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Under Tab B, Number 9B, those persons with 
asterisks, I would like to add a name if I could at this time to 
that list of persons that we would be picking up. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, so you will be amending the committee 
motion to add -- 

MR. MINTON: Tab B, Number 9, I think that's the one I want. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And the name you want to add? 

MR. MINTON: It would be Skipper Thiery, a charter boat captain 
out of Dolphin Island. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Skipper Thiery. I have a motion to amend the 
committee motion to add Skipper Thiery. Do I have a second? 
I have a second. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Do you mean that you would add him to 9B or just 
add him to the pool? 

MR. MINTON: I just want to add him to the pool. I don't know 
if that's right. Since he's not on an advisory panel, he would 
not be automatically included so I want to make sure he gets in 
the pool. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And this would add him. Is there any further 
discussion? We'll vote on the amendment first. Ms. Williams. 



MS. WILLIAMS: Is Skipper Theory, Mike Theory? 

MR. MINTON: No. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, we're going to(- vote on the 
amendment first and the amendment is to add Skipper Thiery, and 
I think your motion was to add him to the list under Tab B, 
Number 9B.  

MR. MINTON: I think it's more appropriate just to add him to 
the pool. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, so the amendment is to add Skipper 
Thiery to the SEDAR pool. Is there any objection to the 
amendment? Hearing no objection, the amendment carries. 

We're back to the original motion which will now include Skipper 
Thiery with the other individuals. Is there any further 
discussion? Is there any objection? Hearing no objection, the 
motion carries. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Without objection, the committee recommends and I 
so move that the council appoint to the SEDAR pool the Gulf 
Council executive director or designees and all five state 
directors or designees. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Without objection, the committee recommends and I 
so move that the SSC and SEP are not mandatory members of the 
stock assessment panel or the panel review, but they may be 
added at the council's discretion. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any opposition? The motion carries. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Without objection, the committee recommends and I 
so move that the full council have the final say on who the 
SEDAR participants will be; however, in the event that a 
participant cannot participate for an unforeseen reason, then 
the council chair may appoint someone from the SEDAR pool to 
attend that particular meeting. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: It was understood that this only happens if there 
is not time enough for the full. council to act before the 
meeting. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: That's my understanding. Is there any further 
discussion? Is there any opposition to the motion? Hearing no 
opposition, the motion carries. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: That completes the Reef Fish Advisory Committee 
report, Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, now you all have in front of you, I 
hope, these were handouts. Your SEDAR Ad Hoc Committee of the 
chairs and myself met and have suggested names for 
participation. Mr. Minton, correct me, this is going to be the 
assessment workshop but we've not asked the council to approve 
the data workshop yet either, so wef re going to need them to do 
that. Wayne, do you remember what tab that was? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE : That s Tab B9B, I think. Yes, B9B 
in your briefing book. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: B9B in your briefing book. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: The first page of that, I'd like to 
make a couple corrections because Joe Shepard cannot attend and 
Carl Waters cannot attend, so we did add Andy Strelcheck, who 
works or will work for Roy Crabtree at that time, to be the SEP 
member to the mackerel. Then the AP members to the mackerel 
were Bob Zales and Billy Gibson, and the council were Myron 
Fischer and Rick Leard for attending. And then on the next - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, let's do it one at a time. All right, 
this is for our mackerel review assessment workshop. Does anyone 
want to discuss this or is there any objection to this list of 
people as participants? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Do you want to read them again? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The list is Will Patterson --  



EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Okay, Will Patterson and Andy 
Strelcheck. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And, by the way, Joe Shepard was unavailable. 
We could not get him. Carl Waters just let us know here last 
week he was not going to be able to attend, but we did try to 
get this changed. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, and then the AP members would 
be Bob Zales and Billy Gibson, representing the charter boat and 
commercial fishery; and then from the council Myron Fischer and 
Rick Leard. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It's on the board, Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: What's the date in April? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: The fifth through ninth. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: So you're only going to have two stock assessment 
people here, Will Patterson and Andy Strelcheck? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: That's all that volunteered. If 
you will look at our handout we put out, it has the second page 
here that has the SAP members and their availability to attend 
any one of those four meetings, and this is it as far as - -  

MR. WILLIAMS: Is this the third meeting? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: This is the review. 

MR. WILLIAMS: The CIE would have a couple people. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Right. 

MR. WILLIAMS: You would have a couple people. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. Yes, the review is where they send two 
to three CIE people. Is there any objection to the list? Ms. 
Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: No objection, just a question. Billy Gibson is a 
full-time commercial fisherman? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, he's a full-time commercial 
fisherman out of the Keys. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Just for the full council's information, I don't 
know, what were we, a SEDAR committee? We labored long and hard 
with a lot of people, a lot of names. And, Roy, I'm like you, 
I would have liked others, but when you got no, no, nos with 
certain dates, we tried to mix and mesh as best we could, 
anyway. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Fischer. 

MR. FISCHER: Yes, Madam Chair, and also just to refresh 
people's memory, if they took part in the assessment, they are 
ineligible to take part in the review. We lost a few good 
scientists because of that because they were there at the 
assessment presentation. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: That's correct, thank you. Now is there any 
objection to the list for the SEDAR review workshop on king 
mackerel? Hearing no objection, the list is approved. 

Now on the back you will see the red snapper SEDAR data 
workshop, and it's on the back of Tab B9B, and there is a list 
of participants there. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Russell Nelson under the NGOs 
indicated he did not want to attend the data workshop, but did 
want to attend the assessment workshop, so we struck his name 
from that list. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And I will add to what Corky said, that we 
sent out - -  for those of you that were not in the meeting where 
I gave the SEDAR report, we sent out to all of our AP members, 
our stock assessment people, invitations to participate, and we 
gave them the dates and when the workshops were going to take 
place and what workshops they were. 

And they responded back to us on those they were interested in 
participating in and those that they could be available for the 
entire week. I think I can speak on behalf of the committee 
that we were very disappointed in the lack of interest to 
participate in some of these, so you see your list in front of 
you. Dr. Crabtree, do you have something to speak about to this 
point? 

DR. CRABTREE: Yes, I would like to add Carl Walters to the 
list. He is a member of the SAP and I believe Wayne has 
contacted him. 



EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, but he wanted to go to the 
assessment workshop, which is August the 16'". This is the data ~ 

workshop. 

DR. CRABTREE : Oh, we're on the data one. I'm sorry, I'm 
looking at the wrong sheet. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We're going to keep spinning our wheels. 
Let's all try to keep up. We're talking about the red snapper 
data workshop. You've got in front of you - -  if you turn to Tab 
B9B, on the back you've got the persons who have been asked to 
provide data. You've got the persons who we're recommending to 
serve on the data workshop panel. To that point, Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Can you serve on both the data workshop and the 
assessment? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, that's correct. 

MR. WILLIAMS: So Benny Gallaway would be at both, then? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, you just can't then serve on the review 
if you served on the assessment. Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: Maybe somebody could help me clarify. Dave has 
already been recommended for the data portion by me. He is on 
the pool. He is not on the council list, but that doesn't mean 
he can't go and participate. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The way I understand it, right. This is the 
council's list. The commission, you have your own list. 

MR. SIMPSON: Right, okay. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: That's my understanding now. 

MR. SIMPSON: And he's on the pool so hers -- 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Right, we've added him to the pool. Is there 
any discussion on the list? Are there any additions or 
deletions? Is there any objection? Hearing no objection, it 
passes. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Could I add one thing to that? In 
addition to the people you see on this list for the data 
collection, there are about 15 NMFS scientists that will attend 



the data collection, including John Watson and Jim Nance and so 
forth. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Now, you should have received a handout 
yesterday, I think, Wayne. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: It was on the tables today. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Recommendation of persons to participate in 
the red snapper SEDAR assessment workshop in Miami, August 16~" 
through 2oth of this year. And your committee is making the 
following recommendations: Nelson Ehrhardt, Andrew Strelcheck, 
Will Patterson, Bob Muller, Joe Shepard, Carl Walters, Russell 
Nelson, Benny Gallaway, Pam Baker, Mike Thiery, Donny Waters. 
Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Read the SAP members again. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Nelson Ehrhardt, Andrew Strelcheck, Will 
Patterson, Bob Muller, Joey Shepard, Carl Walters. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? Okay, then the list is 
approved. 

At the next meeting we will hopefully have an opportunity to 
meet again and bring you back our recommendations on the red 
snapper review workshop, which I believe is being held in 
October. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: That's right. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie, you have a question. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, I know there are two asterisks here, but 
they're already taken care of, but what about Waters? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Pardon? 

DR. CLAVERIE: Are they on the pool? Does Waters need to be on 
the pool? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie, everybody who served on any of 
our APs went into the SEDAR pool. We did that about two 
meetings ago, and he serves on one of our APs so he was already 
in the pool. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Okay, that was my question, whether he's already 
on the pool. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: He's already on the pool. Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: Carl Walters name is not on the board up there. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Lela, will you please add Carl Walters. All 
right, we're finished with reef fish now. My recommendation, 
it's only 3: 00. I think we can move on. Without any objection 
from the council, I would like to move the closed session toward 
the end of the day, and let's see if we can take up maybe budget 
and shrimp and get them out of the way, if there is no 
objection. Hearing no objection, Mr. Riechers, can you do 
budget for us now. 

MR. RIECHERS: Yes, ma'am. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Wait, Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: We have our tabled motion ready. Can we do that 
now? 

MR. PERRET: They have convinced me it's okay, but I see Coast 
Guard talking to the lawyer over there. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Which tabled motion? 

MS. WILLIAMS: The tabled motion on the COI about allowing how 
many passengers you can have aboard a vessel, the one that Corky 
tabled. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, I'm going to have to have a motion to 
untable, but please don't waste the council's time unless it's 
ready. 

MR. PERRET: I'm not going to do it now. 1'11 do it in the 
morning if these guys tell me it's ready. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you very much. Ms. Williams, we're 
moving on. Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: The budget committee met on Monday to discuss 
items in Tab C. The agenda was adopted with the change of 
moving Item 3, bid for recording and transcribing council 
meetings, to the last order of business. 

The minutes were approved as written. The first order of 
business was quotes for new microphones and recording equipment. 
Ms. Readinger referred to Tab C, Number 5, and advised the 
committee that at the January meeting the council instructed 



staff to obtain quotes for a PA system identical or similar to 
that used by the South Atlantic Council. 

The main system controller will replace the council's Yamaha 
mixer and has line outputs for various types of recording 
equipment. The TOA system is also used by the North Pacific 
Council, Mid-Atlantic Council and Atlantic States Marine 
Fisheries Commission. 

Ms. Readinger related that she had contacted four vendors to 
obtain quotes on the TOA system and had received two responses. 
For the base system that includes 29 microphones, 2 extension 
tables, 1 wireless lapel microphone and a direct box, Vendor 1 
quoted a cost of $12,675 and Vendor 2 quoted a cost of $15,609. 

Vendor 1 also subsequently recommended as a future add-on a 
digital recorder to record the meeting as opposed to the 
currently used cassette-tape system. This would provide a 
digital file of the meeting discussion that could be distributed 
to members and constituents in a more efficient format. 

The cost of the digital recorder recommended by Vendor 1 would 
be $756. There was discussion regarding the necessity of 29 
microphones, and it was felt that there would be no problem with 
members sharing a microphone. 

The committee recommends, and I so move to purchase from Vendor 
1 the items listed in Tab C5 without the chair station and with 
only 20 microphones and including the purchase of the digital 
recorder. The adjusted cost would be $9,670. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: I do have some further discussion on that. Ms. 
Readinger has checked with the vendor, and it is their 
recommendation that we have the chair station. Apparently to 
run the system you need the chair station. And with that I 
would recommend a substitute motion if I could. The substitute 
motion would just take out "without the chair station" and copy 
it down. 

MR. PERRET: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a substitute motion to remove "without 
the chair,stationM from the original motion. 

MR. RIECHERS: And the total cost would then be $10,074. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a substitute motion and a second. To 
that point, Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Not to the substitute point but to the - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, let me pass you, then. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I want to - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: No, if it's not to the substitute motion. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, the whole motion is the substitute motion. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Minton. 

DR. CLAVERIE : It's to that. 

MR. MINTON: I'd like to ask Mr. Riechers the reasoning for 
going to 20 mikes. If you could just around the table here now, 
we've got about 25 people. That doesn't include staff and it 
would seem to be pertinent to get mikes for everyone since we 
will be switching backwards and forwards, and it might be the 
time to do that. 

MR. RIECHERS: The discussion in the committee basically and due 
to our court reporter saying that in the system that they work 
with in the South Atlantic, that actually two people could share 
a mike, so 20 mikes should get us and allow one on staff tables 
and at the microphone as well. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE : Yes, I've been watching in this meeting and 
somebody on our staff has to keep getting up to go to a mike. 
We need four mikes on the four staff tables, one on each. I 
don't think the 20 counts that. We need one on this table and 
we needed a spare, and we needed one for every two people at 
this table and we needed one on the podium. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie, I think that was discussed in 
budget committee. Joe had informed us that council members 
could share one, and we did include - -  Mr. Riechers, correct me 
if I'm wrong -- we did include microphones for staff. 

DR. CLAVERIE: How many? 
6 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: They're included in the 20. There are three. 



DR. CLAVERIE: Three? Might need four. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Basco. 

MR. BASCO: Thank you, Madam Chair. The question I have is like 
I always do, do we have the necessary funds or funding or what 
to do this and how we're going to get it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, Mr. Basco, we did. That was why it went 
to budget, to make sure that we had the money available to 
purchase it. 

MR. BASCO: Okay, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Is there any further discussion? So the 
motion as amended reads to purchase from Vendor 1 the items 
listed in Tab C5 with only 20 microphones, and including the 
purchase of the digital recorder, the adjusted cost would be 
$10,074. Is there any objection to the motion? Hearing no 
objection, the motion carries. Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: Our second order of business was the Florida 
State University data collection proposal. Mr. Swingle referred 
to Tab C, Number 6, letter to Jim Vincent from Dr. Tim Lynch, 
Florida State University, and a copy of a Powerpoint 
presentation regarding the FSU Center for Economic Forecasting 
and Analysis Impact Study for the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 
Management Council. 

He then reviewed Tab C, Number 7A, socioeconomic report, a 
portion of the discussion relative to the FSU economic study, 
and Tab 7C7B1 the near-verbatim transcript of the SEP meeting 
and panel discussion and comments regarding the study. 

He referred to Tab C, Number 8 which indicated the guidance 
offered to the council from the NMFS program office regarding 
sole source justifications 

Following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move 
that the staff write a letter to FSU thanking them for their 
interest in the request by Mr. Fensom and apologize that we were 
unable to enter into a contract for the economic study; however, 
we will keep them in mind for future needs. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Riechers. 



MR. RIECHERS: Continuing with that discussion, Dr. Crabtree 
emphasized that there seemed to be a bottleneck in completing ~ 

the economic analysis for various council activities. He felt 
that the council may need to contract with an outside entity to 
complete these in a timely fashion and he wanted to ensure that 
the council had funds available for such contracts. 

Following discussion and a consensus as to the importance and 
need for someone to perform the necessary economic analysis for 
the council's fishery management plan amendments, the committee 
recommends and I so move to convey to the council and personnel 
committee that we have adequate financial resources to either 
contract or hire additional staff expertise in social and 
economic analysis and that we highly encourage the council staff 
to make arrangements for these services. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : We have a council motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Riechers . 

MR. RIECHERS: Next we went into a closed session to discuss 
bids for recording and transcribing council meetings. At the 
January meeting, the council instructed staff to rebid the 
contracting of a court reporter using a standardized legal 
criteria. 

Tab C3 specifies the bidding criteria submitted by Mr. Fensom 
that was used in the second bid solicitation. The second 
solicitation was distributed to the three bidders who initially 
bid and also to agencies and other individuals. 

There were only two responses from the second request, both of 
whom were initial bidders. Both bids were based on the criteria 
listed in Tab C3. Tab C4 indicates the cost quoted by each 
bidder based on the same meetings and volume of text that was 
used in January. 

Bidder 1 quoted $5.75 per page based on the 25-line page 
requirement resulting in an estimated per meeting cost of $1,818 
and an annual cost of $10,908. Bidder 2 quoted $7 per page 
based on the 25-line page requirement, a $300 per day appearance 
fee and an additional $75 per hour fee for each hour after 5:00 
p.m- 

After reviewing the meetings from November through September of 
2003, the average amount of time in a one-week session where the 
meeting extended beyond 5:00 p.m. was two hours so that was 
incorporated into the per meeting cost of Bidder 2. 



With all of these charges factored, the estimated per meeting 
cost would be $3,662 and an annual cost of $21,972 for Bidder 2. 

Following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move to 
contract with Bidder 1 to produce the committee and council 
minutes through the end of calendar year 2004. 

And as a note, it was fiscal year as we made it in committee, 
but it is really calendar year was the intent because of that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I abstain. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: That concludes my report. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Riechers. Joe, we'd like to 
congratulate you. Okay, Mr. Perret, can you give your shrimp? 

MR. PERRET: I can give it. Whether it's well received or not 
remains to be seen. Thank you, Madam Chair. The committee met 
with a full complement of members. One item was added to the 
agenda and that was a brief discussion of the Kemps-Ridley 
turtle recovery plan and the meeting scheduled in Houston. I 
think that has been handled with habitat. There was no action 
from your Shrimp Committee on it, although there was some 
discussion. 

Of course, our main agenda item was the option on Draft 
Amendment 13 to the Shrimp Fishery Management Plan. Dr. Leard 
presented the options paper for Draft Amendment 13 to the Shrimp 
Fishery Management Plan as Tab D, Number 3. 

He and staff at NMFS Southeast Regional Office have been working 
to revise alternatives and at a comparison of the current 
alternatives and those developed as revised by staff were 
included in Tab D, Number 3. 

Alternatives for Action 1 dealt with requiring a separate 
license or endorsement for royal red shrimp vessels in addition 
to the currently required shrimp vessel permits. These 
alternatives had not changed. 

Dr. Leard then presented the alternatives for MSY and OY for 
royal red and noted that there were no suggested changes. The 



committee discussed at length alternatives for establishing the 
overfishing and overfished thresholds for royal reds, noting the 
lack of available data, limited geographical area of the 
fishery, limited and sporadic participation which caused wide 
fluctuations in catch and limitations on the use of the catch- 
per-unit effort data. 

The committee also discussed possibly removing royal red shrimp 
from the fishery management plan for managing purposes but 
leaving it in the management unit for data collection purposes; 
however, there was no action taken to do that. 

The committee directed staff to work with Southeast Regional 
Office staff to further develop and analyze alternatives for the 
overfishing and overfished condition for royal red shrimp based 
on the alternatives for Action 4 and Action 5, using the current 
and revised alternatives in ~ a b  D3. 

It was also noted that MSY and OY definitions may have already 
been approved through the generic SFA amendment, and that would 
be confirmed in future discussions with Southeast Regional 
Office. 

Dr. Leard next reviewed MSY alternatives for penaeid shrimp. He 
noted that the revised alternatives basically reformatted the 
current alternatives, current being the ones that have been in 
the amendment. 

And following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move 
that the MSY alternatives for penaeid shrimp be - -  now this is 
probably going to be as long a motion as we'll ever have to put 
up on the board but is it up? Okay, I'll read it: 

Revised Alternative 1, no action status quo. MSY for the 
penaeid shrimp stock falls within the range of values defined by 
the Schaefer surplus production model. MSY for the brown shrimp 
stock is between 1 0 0  and 132 million pounds of tails. MSY for 
the white shrimp stock is between r50 to 64 million pounds of 
tails. MSY for the pink shrimp stock is between 1 5  to 2 0  
million pounds of tails. 

Revised Alternative 2. MSY for penaeid shrimp stocks fall 
within the range of values defined by the lowers and highest 
landings taken annually from the 1 9 9 0  through 2000 that does not 
result in recruitment overfishing as defined herein: MSY for 
the brown shrimp stock is between 67 and 105  million pounds of 
tails. MSY for the white shrimp stock is between 35 and 71 



million pounds of tails. MSY for the pink shrimp stock is 
between 6 and 19 million pounds of tails. 

Current alternative 6 .A .  MSY for brown, white and pink shrimp 
in the Gulf of Mexico is defined as, "all the shrimp that can be 
taken during the open seasons in permissible areas in a given 
fishing year with existing gear and technology without resulting 
in recruitment overfishing as herein defined." Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Perret . 

MR. PERRET: Thank you. With regard to OY alternatives, Dr. 
Leard stated that the revised alternatives again presented a 
better compilation of the current alternatives and provided 
alternatives for OY being set at less than MSY. 

The committee recommends and I so move to adopt the revised OY 
alternatives 1 through 4 of Tab D, Number 3A. 

Alternative 1, no action, status quo: OY is defined as all the 
penaeid shrimp that can be taken during open seasons in 
permissible areas in a given fishing year with existing gear and 
technology without resulting in recruitment overfishing. Under 
optimum environmental conditions and maximum effort, the maximum 
probable catch of brown shrimp is 132 million pounds of tails; 
the maximum probable catch of white shrimp, 64 million pounds of 
tails; the maximum probable catch of pink shrimp is 20 million 
pounds of tails. 

Alternative 2: OY for the penaeid shrimp stocks equals MSY. 
Alternative 3: OY for the penaeid shrimp equals 0.90 MSY. 
Alternative 4: OY for the penaid shrimp stocks equals 0.75 MSY. 
Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Perret . 

MR. PERRET: Thank you. With regard to the overfishing and 
overfished definitions for the three penaeid shrimp species, the 
committee noted that previously submitted definitions under the 
generic SFA amendment had been approved by National Marine 
Fisheries Service. 

If there was no desire to change these definitions, then Actions 
8, 9 and 10 could be removed from the amendment. Following 



discussion the committee recommends and I so move that Actions 
8, the overfishing definition; 9, overfished definition; and 10, 
the recruitment overfishing and the overfished condition for the 
following stocks is indicated when parent stock levels are 
reduced below the levels indicated below for each species, in 
Tab D, Number 3, be removed from the options paper for Amendment 
13. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Perret . 

MR. PERRET: Thank you. Dr. Leard reviewed the current and 
revised alternatives for requiring paper logbooks, electronic 
logbooks and observers under Tab D, Number 3A. He noted that 
the revised groupings did not appreciably change the current 
alternatives, but presented them in a more acceptable format 
under which the committee and council could select alternatives 
to improve effort estimates and actual bycatch estimates. 

Following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move 
that the revised alternatives under Tab D, Number 3A, for Action 
11 be used for analysis: 

Action 11. Alternatives to establish a bycatch reporting 
methodology through the use of improved shrimping effort data 
and best available data on bycatch; 

11.A.: Logbooks. 

Option 1: Improve the shrimping effort data by requiring that 
all federally permitted shrimp vessels complete an effort 
logbook and submit it to NMFS on a monthly, bimonthly or 
quarterly basis that includes: 
a. The size and number of shrimp trawls deployed for each set; 
b. Time of deployment and time of retrieval for each set; 
c. The number of sets per trip; 
d. The length/duration of each trip; 
e. The area fished for each trip. 

Vessel permits will not be renewed for vessels that do not 
provide reports under the schedule established by National 
Marine Fisheries Service. 

Option 2 would be the same as Option 1 except add f, type of 
bycatch taken. Again, vessel permits will not be renewed for 
vessels that do not provide reports under the schedule 
established by NMFS. 



Option 3, same as Option 1 or Option 2 except that the list of 
shrimp vessel permit holders would be used to develop a 
statistically valid sample of shrimp vessels operating in the 
EEZ to participate in the program. 

Option 4 would be no action to establish logbooks. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Mr. Perret, as 
you were reading this motion, I believe under Option 1E you read 
"the area fished for each trip", and I think it correctly should 
state "the area fished for each set". Is that correct? 

MR. PERRET: Yes. What did I read? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: That will be corrected. You used the word 
"trip" instead of "set." 

MR. PERRET: Okay, okay, sorry about that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Same thing. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, we have a committee motion. Is 
there any further discussion? Is there any objection? Hearing 
no objection, the motion carries. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: That really concludes the report, Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Perret. Ms. Bell. 

MS. BELL: Jill just came up to me and said that the AP 
Committee was upset that they had never gotten a response to 
their letter they had sent some time back. Corky, did they talk 
to you about that? 

MR. PERRET: We have discussed that and prior to the next 
meeting of our advisory panel --  well, first off, Dr. Leard and 
I as well as other members of the shrimp committee, a member of 
the advisory panel, we have discussed that and prior to the next 
meeting of the Shrimp Advisory Panel, when we send the mailout, 
we are going to provide some explanation of some things that 
have taken place since the last meeting. I think that will help 
to resolve that past issue. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Is there any further discussion before we 
leave the Shrimp Committee report? Hearing no discussion, let's 



move on to how about the joint reef fish, mackerel, red drum 
committees? 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chair. The committee heard a 
report by Dr. Daniel Bennetti Of the University of Miami on cage 
culture, aquaculture systems. This included discussion material 
for such facilities in Puerto Rico, the Bahamas, New England, 
and Hawaii. 

The committee then heard a report from Dr. Jesse Chappel1 of 
Auburn University who suggested the Council establish an ad hoc 
scientific advisory panel to review the alternatives of the 
scoping document and make recommendations to the council on 
acceptance, revision or rejection of the alternatives. 

Mr. Swingle then summarized the components of the scoping 
document from public hearings and from letters received. The 
written comments were summarized in the handout labeled Tab E, 
Number 5. 

Using that document, the committee began to review the 
alternatives set forth in Section 6.2 of the scoping document. 

The committee by motion recommended and I so move, remove sub- 
option i from Section 6.2, scope of the amendment: Broaden the 
scope to provide for open ocean marine aquaculture systems as 
defined in Sections 5.1 by Dr. Kolian and Sammaro and place it 
in the considered but rejected section. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objections? The motion carries. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chairman. - A  motion to remove 6.2 
( D l  to the same section failed. The committees then concluded 
that rather than proceed considering the alternatives, that it 
would be better to have the ad hoc advisory panel advise the 
council on this issue. 

Therefore, the committee recommends and I so move that the ad 
hoc advisory panel be created addressing the aquaculture scoping 
document that would report back to the full council and 'make 
recommendation for the final amendment. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Discussion. Mr. 
Claverie. 



DR. CLAVERIE: I think that ad hoc advisory panel should report 
to the committee not to the council and then the committee would . 
report to the council. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Do you want to amend the motion or make a 
substitute motion? 

DR. CLAVERIE: It would be an amendment so I amend. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: You're going to amend the motion that the ad 
hoc advisory panel report back to the joint reef fish, mackerel, 
red drum committee? 

DR. CLAVERIE: That's right. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Does he have a second? Does Mr. Claverie have 
a second? No second, the motion fails. 

DR. CLAVERIE: There goes our committee system. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: The committee motion is still on the board 
that an ad hoc advisory panel be created addressing the 
aquaculture scoping document that would report back to the full 
council and make recommendations for the final amendment. Any 
further discussions? Any objections? Hearing no objections, 
the motion carries. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chair. The committee concluded 
that members of the ad hoc advisory panel should be appointed at 
the May council meeting. Their review and recommendations 
completed by the July meeting so that their recommendations 
could be presented to the interdisciplinary project team by 
September. The IPT, consisting of NOAA Fisheries, NOAA and 
council staff, would revise the scoping document into an options 
paper initially and eventually into an FMP amendment. 

The committee recommended and I so move that from Section 6.2, 
scope of the amendment, move Item F to Section 6.6.1, mave Item 
G to Section 6.5.5, and move Item H to 6.5.9. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: A motion was made to add a proposed addition to 
statement of intent and it reads as follows: It is the intent 
of the council that any mariculture activities allowed pursuant 
to this amendment are assured to have no adverse impact 



resulting from mariculture operations to the natural fish, 
fisheries, fishery resources, fishing, fishing communities or 
essential fish habitat as defined in the MSA of the Gulf EEZ nor 
on the conservation management and enforcement needs relating to 
the same; and that all mariculture fishing operations or 
activity be regulated to accomplish this intent. 

The committee recommended Dr. Claverie's motion be tabled and 
provided to both the ad hoc advisory panel and the IPT for their 
suggested revisions. Madam Chair, that concludes the 
recommendations of the committee. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Thank you. On our ad hoc advisory panel, Wayne, 
will you get a letter out to us requesting nominations to that 
panel some way so we can make some suggested -- thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any further discussion? We're going 
to take a short ten-minute break and then we're going to come 
back with the joint reef fish, mackerel committee report, and 
then let's try to get through the personnel/administrative 
policy committee reports and then we'll go into closed session. 

(Whereupon, a recess was taken.) 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, this is what we're going to do. We're 
going to go ahead and take the joint reef fish, mackerel 
committee report. We're going to see how long that takes. We 
may be able to finish the ~ersonnel/Administrative Policy 
Committee report. Then we're going to go into closed session. 

Tomorrow we'll have all the reports that are due. I'm just going 
to request that anybody that is willing, to submit a written 
report so that.when we come back in the morning we can deal with 
the tabled motion. 

We can deal with what reports we want. And, hopefully, I don' t 
object to starting at 8 : 0 0  in the morning if you want to, to 
make sure that we get out of here by 10:OO or do you just want 
to leave it at 8 : 3 0 ?  Mr. Grimes. 

MR. GRIMES: I just had a comment. The tabled motion deals with 
the definition stuff, correct? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. 



MR. GRIMES: I ask that you not bring that back up. I mean, I 
need to go home. I need to get with enforcement and litigation. 
We need to sit down and sort of go over what is going to work 
out with this because I am certainly not going to give a seal of 
approval to anything here today or tomorrow. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, but, Mr. Grimes, all it is going to 
be is an option that is in the paper. I mean, it can be changed 
at a later date. I don't view that as a problem with this if 
you come back and say it's inappropriate. 

Okay, so I didn't hear anything so we'll start. This is how 
we're going to do it. We've got to be out of here by 6 : 0 0  
tonight. We've got to be out of here because they're going to 
be setting this room up for a dinner, so we're going to move as 
quickly as we can and try to get these two things done, closed 
session. 

We'll meet back here in the morning at 8 : 3 0 .  Those that are 
willing to submit written reports, we'll accept them, deal with 
the tabled motion, and hopefully two hours we're out of here. 

DR. CLAVERIE: So we've got to bring all our paper with us? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, you' re going to have to take all of your 
paperwork and your briefing books with you when we leave. Ms. 
Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Just one quick question. So after we go into the 
closed personnel section; and then after that we come out of the 
closed personnel section; and then give the reports in case 
there's any changes; is that right? Not vice-versa? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We may have to give that report first thing in 
the morning, depending on time. Okay, the report of the joint 
reef fish/mackerel committee. Are you ready, Mr. Fischer? 

MR. FISCHER: Yes, Madam Chair. The agenda was adopted without 
changes. The minutes were approved with the notation that 
speaker names should be in bold type. Thank you, Mr. Claverie. 

The joint reef fish/king mackerel limited access. Dr. Leard 
stated that the scoping document for joint reef fish/mackerel 
limited access programs had not changed since the January 
meeting. 

He then reviewed the scoping meeting comments under Tab F, 
Number 4. He noted that the comments were very consistent for 



our scoping document with most being focused on either 
maintaining the moratoria or a single limited access license. 

He related that none of the comments supported letting the 
moratoria expire thus reverting these fisheries to open access. 
Dr. Leard then reviewed a draft options paper for limited access 
for king mackerel and reef fish. 

He discussed four groups of alternatives for both king mackerel 
and reef fish that would potentially simplify an amendment and 
create a single license class for both king mackerel and reef 
fish with qualification criteria based on simple presence in the 
fishery when the proposed amendment is implemented. 

This action could also maintain the existing earned-income 
qualifications and transferability requirements. The committee 
noted that the four groupings of alternatives could perhaps be 
simplified further. 

The council staff would work with NMFS personnel and NOAA 
general counsel to further develop these alternatives with the 
goal of simplification. The committee also discussed possibly 
separating king mackerel and reef fish into two separated 
limited access amendments. 

Following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move 
that staff develop a draft amendment for a joint reef fish/ 
mackerel limited access amendment. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? 

DR. CLAVERIE: I object. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie objects. The motion carries. 

MR. FISCHER: Thank you, Madam Chair. The committee also 
recommends and I so move to include in the scoping document for 
Amendment 16 to the Coastal Migratory Pelagic Fishery Management 
Plan options for effort reduction in the king mackerel fishery. 
Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. Is there any 
discussion? Is there any objection? The motion carries. Mr. 
Fischer. 

MR. FISCHER: Thank you, Madam Chair. Next we'll go into the 
scoping document for extension of the charter vessel permit 



moratorium. Mr. Swingle reviewed the scoping document for 
extending the charter vessel, headboat permit moratorium. 

He stated that the number of vessels had significantly increased 
over the past 20 years, particularly at the state level. He 
noted that the major purpose of extending the moratorium was to 
provide time to explore limited access systems and other 
potential regulations that would continue to cap or perhaps 
reduce effort, particularly for those species that were highly 
sought and that were either overfished, undergoing overfishing 
or not fully recovered, including red snapper, king mackerel, 
gag, red grouper and vermilion snapper. 

He then reviewed the alternatives, including no action, under 
which the moratorium would expire in June 2006 and alternatives 
to extend the moratorium from three to six years. The committee 
made no motions to add or change these alternatives. 

Following discussion of scoping meeting locations, the committee 
recommends and I so move that the scoping meetings for the 
scoping document for extending the charter vessel headboat 
permit moratorium be held at: Port Isabelle, Texas; Port 
Aransas, Texas; Galveston, Texas; New Orleans, Louisiana; 
Biloxi, Mississippi; Orange Beach, Alabama; Destin, Florida; St. 
Pete, Florida, and Naples, Florida. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a committee motion. I think we 
addressed this in an earlier motion? 

MR. FISCHER: For reef fish. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: No, for three -- 

MR. FISCHER: Oh, for all of them? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, all of them. This already 
passed. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: So it's already passed. There is no need --  

MR. FISCHER: Thank you, Madam Chair, and this concludes my 
report. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, is there any discussion before we 
move on under the joint reef fish/mackerel committee meeting? 
There being no further discussion, Ms. Williams, are you ready 
for Personnel/Administrative Policy Committee report? 



MS. WILLIAMS: In closed session, yes, ma'am. We have to go in 
closed to do that. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Do you want me to hand out the 
motion to them? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Morris. 

MS. MORRIS: Maybe we could move into some of the reports and 
work until about 4 : 3 0  and then move into closed session at that 
point. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, how long do you project that the 
closed session will take? 

MS. WILLIAMS: I hope not over 30 minutes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, Mr. Fischer, I'm going to go get my 
reports. They're behind me so 1'11 let you start with the South 
Atlantic Fishery Management Council Liaison report. 

MR. FISCHER: Thank you, Madam Chair. Since I was the liaison 
at the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, I think you 
also attended one, so what I'm going to say will be two meetings 
old. Instead of reporting on what the group was doing with the 
shallow water grouper and Nassau grouper, et cetera, because 
we've already discussed in detail some of what was discussed at 
mackerel at our last meeting, which has gone into Mackerel 16, 
what I wanted to do was just make a couple notes of what this 
council does differently from ours, whether it's something we 
want to incorporate, think about, talk about, or just tell them 
they do a good job and we do it our way. 

One item that I thought very keen was their advisory panels 
meeting with the committees. They had twenty-something people 
at the table, and it was on their reef fish. I don't know the 
exact sequence. I was trying to pay attention to the sequence 
but presentations were made. 

The committee people would deliberate over it; then the AP would 
deliberate over it; and a motion was made and the AP would move 
one thing and then the committee would vote right in front of 
them, just minutes afterwards, on what it did after it 
deliberated. 

And what I thought it did was it gives the advisory panel a lot 
more credibility sitting at the table, listening to the 
presentations but once and having the committee vote on it 



immediately afterwards, voting right in front of the AP after 
they deliberated. 

I could see the downsides. This was a five-day meeting. It 
would lengthen your meetings, possibly. And if I'm not 
mistaken, they just do reef fish at one meeting a year and 
pelagics at one meeting a year. The one I attended was on reef 
fish. I just thought it was a different idea. 

The other item I brought back was their membership directory. 
You know, it's a nice bound directory. It changes during the 
year as AP members and people change. But we get in the 
mailings - -  it seems like every time we get a mailing we have a 
new updated SAP.and a new updated AP. 

This way you could just get one booklet. It's bound. Keep it 
wherever you keep your phone book. I guess you're responsible 
for making whatever changes happen during the year rather than 
just getting individual lists through the year. I just thought 
it was something nice, and we don't have to adopt it but just 
thought it was something different. 

Like I said, I'm not going to go into detail now because this is 
two meetings old, so I'll let you go into what happened last 
meeting, if you choose. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: But did you want to make any recommendations 
to the council based on your observations or -- 

MR. FISCHER: Having the APs meet with the council is a drastic 
change in what we do, and it would extend the meetings. I think 
what I'll do is just pass this about real quickly and we don't 
have to decide at this time. 

I was just trying to find differences that we could maybe 
capture from another council that might be positive. Some of 
the best ideas are stolen. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I thoroughly agree with you, but if we give 
our report and just say these are nice things and then we don't 
take any action on it, then we haven't really done anything. At 
the next meeting would you like to bring some recommendations - -  

MR. FISCHER: Sure. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: - - to the council based on some of the South 
Atlantic practices that you would like to see us follow? 



MR. FISCHER: Okay. It would take some discussion because 
having our advisory panel meet with the council would be quite a 
change and quite a change in us creating an agenda. This is 
simple. I mean, I could move that we do this now. I thought 
this was nice. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, well, you'll get with Mr. Swingle, and 
you'll work up - -  

MR. FISCHER: If this is feasible, we'll make a motion at the 
next meeting. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, I have two people that would like 
to speak. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Thank you. Myron, if the AP made ten 
recommendations to the council, how many of those recom- 
mendations did the council concur? 

MR. FISCHER: It was amazing that after the -- they deliberated 
together, and it seems like everyone was on the same page. And 
when it came up for a vote, I would like to say - -  and maybe I 
could ask the South Atlantic representative - -  I think 70 
percent or more were approved by both. 

MR. PERRET: Well, I suggest the first meeting with the AP be 
with the Shrimp AP Committee before the full council and let's 
see what happens. That would be a good test. 

MR. FISCHER: We'll get that idea out of the way real quick. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Southerland, would you like to comment on 
how you meet with your committees and elaborate on that for Mr. 
Perret? 

MR. SOUTHERLAND: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Yes, I agree that 
as a fisherman, it's a better process. We're not meeting with 
the council now, we're dealing at the committee level and the AP 
level. 

We don't meet with the council. We're meeting with the 
committee. It gives a lot of input because the councils don't 
have the expertise that the people have in the field of things 
that go on that you all have doubt over - -  and especially you 
heard today the testimony of one person's opinion of mortality 
in release and another fishermen gets up and says a little 
different, another fishermen says a little different, and you 



have to weigh these things in, and so with the AP level, that 
reef fish is a very large - -  grouper snapper is a large AP. 

That stock is in really bad shape overall, and trying to allow 
commercial fishing and recreational fishing to go on and have 
reductions is a hard process for the commercial fishermen to 
make a living. So I say, yes, it is a good idea. 

And we do have other meetings - -  sometimes we have mega meetings 
where you have three different groups: habitat, coral, and the 
shrimp committee at different times, but we normally meet, as he 
said with the pelagics, we normally meet in Key West or in 
Florida. 

The grouper snappers is a North Carolina issue mostly except for 
yellowedged or yellowtail, and so they meet mostly in North 
Carolina. The shrimp committee normally meets in Charleston as 
a kind of a central location. And those are the three issues 
that mostly we have going now, so the other committees meet as 
needed. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Basco. 

MR. BASCO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Myron, I attended one 
meeting as a liaison, too, as well as South Atlantic Council 
meeting, and I saw that one of the APs or two of them worked 
well with the committee. I don't know, I was thinking like we 
were talking about like a shrimp committee like 20-something 
people and just wondering just how that would really work if you 
would ever, ever get anything done with that, you know, the 
disagreement then on top of that. 

What I also noticed about South Atlantic Council, when something 
comes out of the committee, it is pretty well okayed by the 
council. In other words, you don't have a problem getting 
through with it, but here a lot of times we have some different 
opinions, which is normal for the Gulf Council. 

I don't know, I would think that would really extend the 
meetings quite a length of time. You know, it may be worthwhile 
trying but I would say caution. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Fischer. 

MR. FISCHER: I have one other item. At the meeting I did 
attend, we had a fine presentation by Jeffrey Buckle of North 
Carolina State University. I was trying to see how he titled 
it. 



He called it a study on hook-related mortality and used a hook 
treatment and proxies for hook treatments. I might have 
mentioned some of this at the last meeting but not in a report, 
and I do have his card. 

I think Wayne asked if I could furnish information and he could 
at least see if there was a published paper on it. I will 
forward him Mr. Buckle's card from North Carolina. His study 
was on red grouper and gag grouper. 

He worked in depths down to 135 feet. It's not exactly, you 
know, correlating to what we do but it would be interested - -  at 
least you shouldn't turn down his paper. We should at least 
take a look at it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any other discussion or questions of 
Mr. Fischer? Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: We also received a report on the discard data 
from the Southeast Fishery Science Center Coastal Fishery 
Logbook program, dated January 2004,  that you all may want to 
look at, if you haven't. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Any further discussion? I was fortunate 
enough to attend the last South Atlantic Fishery Management 
Council meeting. At that meeting we, of course, agreed to hold 
a joint mackerel committee meeting after the king mackerel 
review workshop is completed. 

The meeting is currently scheduled for June. Both committees 
will review the outcome of the assessment and work through 
Amendments 15 and 16, which will then be brought back to their 
respective councils. 

The South Atlantic recommended separating out the reef fish 
portion into a separate document, which we've already discussed. 
Red grouper and trigger fish are their priorities for 
assessments. They're having to reduce their vermilion snapper 
harvest by 31 percent. 

They're currently developing a permitting process for their 
shrimp fishery. It was also interesting to note that they've 
established an ecosystem-based management committee. Dr. 
Crabtree reported there that he is wanting to put together a 
constituent meeting during the council meeting and invite Chris 
Rogers with HMS and Dave Van Voorhees with MRFSS to attend and 
give presentations. Dr. Crabtree, I understand you were going 



to do that for the South Atlantic and did you also want to do 
that for the Gulf Council? 

DR. CRABTREE: Yes, and I'd like to talk about that whenever the 
time is appropriate. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: When you give your report, you can. Chris 
Oliver with the North Pacific Fishery Management Council was 
invited to give a presentation to the South Atlantic Council. 
Of interest to me was his report on Alaska's comprehensive 
observer program. 

All of their commercial vessels over 125 feet have 100 percent 
observer coverage. Their vessels 60 foot and over have 30 
percent observer coverage. They have a total of 500 to 600 
observers who tally up over 35,000 observer days a year. The 
total cost of this observer program is $15 million annually. 

My understanding was that the National Marine Fisheries Service 
pays $3 million of this with the industry picking up the tab for 
the additional $12 million. It was just awesome to me that they 
had such an observer coverage that was funded so well. 

John Poffenberger published a report based on two years of study 
regarding discard data from the logbook program. The survey is 
still ongoing and will be used in future assessments. North 
Carolina reported that participation has declined for commercial 
fishermen in all fisheries. 

They broke down the percentage of participation in each 
commercial fishery and the value associated with that fishery. 
They are working on the snapper grouper amendment, and they're 
facing difficult decisions about closures to rebuild some of 
their stocks. I'd like to ask Mr. Southerland if he would like 
to comment. I'm sure I left out a lot. 

MR. SOUTHERLAND: No, Madam Chairman, you did a good job on that 
report. I've just got some things to add that we are working 
on. We had a unanimous vote and we approved moving forward with 
the transferring management of red drum to the Atlantic States 
Marine Fisheries Commission under the Atlantic Coastal Act. 

The council adopted proposed meeting weeks, and I'll give you 
those weeks. I don't know if they've been sent to you yet, but 
it's our intent to use these on a permanent basis. They are: 
the first week in March, the second full week in June, the third 
week in September and the first full week in December. 



We also requested under the SEDAR process to have an assessment 
on spiny lobster during 2005. Madam Chairman, we had a lot more 
other things. We had preferred options and motions but I don't 
think it's of any interest that you haven't already discussed at 
the meeting. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you very much, Mr. Southerland. Mr. 
Minton. 

MR. MINTON: I want to check your figures. You said that the 
Alaskan observer program, they had 500 observers and 35,000 
hours per year; is that correct? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Days. 

MR. MINTON: Days, okay, so that works out then to about $430 
per observer days, just to break it on down. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I wonder how they get it so cheap? 

MR. MINTON: I don't know. There is a conflict here. I heard 
something earlier that it was - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Up to $2,000, we were told. Phil Steele gave 
his report on observer coverage, and it costs I think anywhere 
from $350 to $2,000. Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: Those numbers came out of the Joe Powers report, 
but bear in mind in most of the shrimp observer programs I 
believe that we've done in the Southeast, we've paid the vessel 
to allow the observers on board. 

In Alaska it's required. You take them or you're out. So, you 
know, if you've got to pay an observer and pay a vessel, it can 
go up. I don't know where the $2,000 - -  I mean, I don't know how 
the Power group came up with that but it's there. It seems high 
to me, too. 

MR. MINTON: Well, if I may, I think that would certainly 
account for the difference if they're paying the vessel, too. 
Thank you, Dr. Crabtree. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Well, let me ask Dr. Crabtree something, 
because I think you're going to start taking some observers on 
headboats. I think there are two out of Alabama that are going 
to be taking observers. It was my understanding that you're 
actually purchasing a place on that headboat for that observer 
to go; is that correct? 



DR. CRABTREE: I don't know. 

MR. MINTON: I'm not entirely sure but I think that would be an 
alternative we could use, since itr s a walk-on type thing, but 
I'm not 100 percent. I find that out and get back to you, Madam 
Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay. Mr. Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Mr. Southerland, you said the first week of 
March, the second week of June, third week of September, first 
week of December? 

MR. SOUTHERLAND: Yes, sir. 

MR. WILLIAMS: And that's the first full week, second full week, 
whenever. 

MR. SOUTHERLAND: That's correct. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Is that for every year for how many 
years? It just sets a permanent? 

MR. SOUTHERLAND: That's a permanent projection. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Is there any more discussion on the South 
Atlantic Liaison report? All right, I'm going to go back up to 
the MRFSS report. I attended the data workshop for Waves 5 and 
6 on MRFSS, and I've just got a short report that I wanted to 
give to you. 

The random dial telephone survey has changed. To shorten the 
interview process, they use the last trip fished by the angler 
in the household to determine the value of all trips fished by 
that angler or the whole household if they all fished the same 
trip for the entire two-month wave. 

In other words, if the angler reports on the telephone that he 
fished ten trips and he only tells the interviewer about two 
trips, the other eight trips are filled in randomly based on 
information from the two trips that were reported. A point of 
interest to me was that Congress has established a no-call 
program, and yet they're funding a call program for MRFSS. 

our winter snowbirds are refusing to participate in the MRFSS 
intercept survey because of multiple interactions. What is 
happening is we've got these snowbirds that are out fishing on 



piers or jetties or in their boats, and they come in and they 
get intercepted one time, and I understood from them that they 
participate on that first time, but then the second and third 
times that they end up getting intercepted, they get real upset 
and they say, "I've already done that; I don't want to do that 
again. " 

They're also working and correcting the coding errors in 
Mississippi. The number of licenses has gone down overall in 
the recreational fishery. They will be conducting an observer 
pilot survey off of Alabama with our two headboats. That's what 
I was just talking about. 

The economic add-on survey had a high percentage of error; and 
from what the economists told us there, it was absolutely 
unbelievable, and the bottom line was that they didn't feel that 
NMFS was going to be able to use the data; 

They used the $150,000 or above as the top gross income that a 
charter boat could check. Now I had relayed this through my 
Alabama representative, because he was kind enough to share the 
economic add-on form with me prior to it going out. 

I had expressed my concerns to Kevin at the time that I knew 
that the same problem had happened with a previous study that 
had been done on charter boats where they had capped the income 
at $150,000. 

And when you' re looking at multi-passenger boats, and headboats 
especially, their expenses are going to well exceed $150,000 a 
year, so it was showing that these boats were operating on an 
annual basis and they were losing lots of money. 

Reportedly, there were two other problems where the captains 
didn't know how many gallons of fuel they burned per trip, and 
they didn't know what they charged per trip. My experience has 
been that most of the charter boats don't have fuel gauges; and 
those that do, they usually don't function very long because of 
the salt air. 

Generally a charter boat captain has to estimate how much fuel 
he is burning to know when it's time to fuel up. He'll know 
every three days if I ran 10 hours how much fuel, so I found 
that a little incredible. But the most incredible thing that I 
heard was they didn't know what they charged, so that's hard for 
me to fathom that. The only thing that I could figure out is 
maybe the way the question was posed to them was confusing. 
They are trying to address holidays like Christmas and 



thanksgiving because they get stratified as weekend days. 
MRFSS estimates higher rates of fishing on weekends, and they 
realize that there is probably less fishing on some of these 
holidays, especially Christmas and Thanksgiving, so they're 
trying to work that out so they don't stratify those numbers 
through there. 

And next is the SEDAR steering committee report. I gave that in 
committee and it's attached to the minutes. Do I need to do 
that again to full council? Can we bypass that? 
Thank you very much. Mr. Fischer, Gulf Safety Committee. 

MR. FISCHER: Thank you very much. We did not have time to get 
to this report at last meeting, but the Gulf Safety Committee 
hasn't met since. At that time they had interim security regs 
that I had mentioned. Well, now the final rule is now in place. 

This relates to security of all offshore facilities, outer 
continental shelf facilities, and shore-side oil and gas and 
boat areas, fueling areas, so even marinas who hold large 
volumes of fuel or pump large volumes of fuel may be required 
under the regs to submit reports under Homeland Security. 

Lieutenant Gregg Versaw from headquarters gave the presentation, 
and I do have his hotline number in which to answer questions. 
It's 202-366-9991, and his direct line is 202-366-9804. I do 
think some of the larger even commercial fish and sport fish 
marinas along the coast may have to verify if they need to 
supply plans to Homeland Security on this issue. 

Next item is Gulf Safety Committee and offshore operators is 
working on a twix card, an ID card for offshore workers. And 
speaking with Mr. Catone today, they have come a long way on 
this card that is going to be unveiled this summer. We will be 
working on operator permits in the near future. 

We could possibly jump in on a real high level of technology, 
letting them do all the homework on it, seeing what they come up 
with, and they did agree to have someone give a presentation on 
these cards at some future meeting when we feel it's necessary. 

Another item, I don't think we need it in the record, but we 
received a presentation on marine trash. It was a PowerPoint 
presentation. But the reason I'm mentioning it is it's on their 
Website, www.offshoreoperators.com. 

You could download the presentation on marine trash, trash on 
the marine environment, and it might be good for any educational 



group to use for whatever reasons. Two more items. Alan Bunn 
from NOAA, he is with the division responsible for managing the 
water ways. 

He is a retired commander, and his e-mail address is 
alan.bunn@noaa.gov. And any problem that you've noticed with 
charts, nav-aids, ports, anything, to call him. Either he'll 
handle it or find the person to handle it. 

He is in charge of correcting the charts. And I think that's 
also another valuable e-mail address we could have out there, 
being that what we deal with is mainly at sea rather than on 
land. 

The last item I wanted to call to attention is how we could work 
together. I ran into Tricia Clark. She is involved with a 
lightering operation off of Texas where they have quite a bit of 
problem in the shrimp industry. She thinks it's mainly the 
Asian portion of the shrimp industry where boats trawling just 
run right up to the tankers. 

The lightering operations is where one vessel is too heavy to 
come into port and offloads to a smaller vessel, and she asked 
if there was any way we could try to assist her in getting 
information predominantly to the Asian community, but to any of 
the trawlers. I have her card and just thought it would be a 
contact. 

I don't know where it should go, if it should go to the Shrimp 
Committee, just something 1'11 let staff handle, but she just 
thought there was a need to figure a way to contact the shrimp 
trawlers before something bad happens. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Swingle, would you like to address that? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Yes, I guess Carl Winn and another 
lady also named Winn from Mississippi are members of our Shrimp 
Advisory Panel, and they would be good contacts with the 
Vietnamese Community. Kim Nix who serves on our Ad Hoc Red' 
Snapper is also a good contact, so if you could get the word to 
those people. 

MR. FISCHER:  Sure. Well, I have the address, and that's all I 
think we should do is just put those people together. Do you 
think this is something staff could write the letter to? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Oh, sure. 



MR. FISCHER: Okay, 1/11 forward you the card. 

MS. FOOTE: I would suggest that you give it to all the Shrimp 
AP . 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: So, Mr. Swingle, you'll be giving it to all 
the Shrimp AP members. 

MR. FISCHER: You know, much of the meeting, what my notes are, 
much of the meeting was offshore facilities, following their 
safety security plans, who is going to inspect them, whether 
it's Coast Guard, MMS, that's what a lot of the meeting took 
place about. I was just trying to keep notes on what might be 
more germane to our council. Thank you, ma'am. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Fischer. Any Questions. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 

MR. CLAVERIE: No, it just got answered. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Myron, I did. I had a question, because we 
talked about it briefly in the hall earlier, about the 
identification card and us allowing them to invent the wheel and 
us come in and use it. They have agreed to give a presentation 
to the council, and we'll get with Mr. Swingle and an 
appropriate time. They're supposed to be through with their 
process, I understood, by the summer? 

MR. FISCHER: Yes. And what they agreed to do initially was 
supply us with the PowerPoint presentation for us to look at; 
and if we thought it was something we wanted to go further into 
that, then they would supply personnel to explain exactly the 
procedure of what they're doing. 

Keep in mind the needs of the oil industry might not be the same 
as our needs so we may choose not to follow, but they've done 
quite a bit of research with some major companies of Texaco, 
Chevron, Exxon, Mobil funding this. I think they are in these 
probably little deeper pockets than ours. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, Mr. ~wingle 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE: Mr. Catone said he would forward 
that to us as soon as he gets back to his office, the 
PowerPoint . 



MR. FISCHER: Okay. And, Madam Chair, that's pretty much my 
report. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are there any questions for Mr. Fischer? All 
right, I've got about 4:30 now so we're going to take five 
minutes, and let staff leave except for Mr. Swingle. Ms. 
Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: If that's your pleasure. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And, Joe, I think probably what we'll do is 
just have you come back in the morning, and Kay will give her 
committee report to the full council and then we'll have you 
take that down. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: What's the council's preference, 8:00 or 8:30? 
Raise your hands for 8:00 a.m. Okay, 8:30 a.m. we'll start. 
The personnel will give their committee report on the record. 
We' 11 have the tabled motion that will come back up, enforcement 
reports. 

You've already turned those in in writing, so we'll have joint 
council meeting, the NMFS Billfish HMS AP reports, Dr. 
Crabtree's report, directors' reports, so they can turn them in 
in writing. And then we need to establish our committee for 
operators permit amendment. All right, five minutes. 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 4:30 o'clock p.m., March 11, 
2004. ) 



March 12, 2004 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 
Alabama I11 Room of the Adams Mark Hotel, Mobile, Alabama, 
Friday morning, March 12, 2004, and was called to order at 8:30 
o'clock a.m. by Chairman Bobbi Walker. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Good morning. All right, we're going to get 
back on the agenda. I'm going to ask Ms. Williams, the chair of 
personnel, to read into the record the motions that were adopted 
yesterday in closed session. Ms. Williams. 

MS.. WILLIAMS: Thank you, Madam Chair. The joint administrative 
policy/personnel committees met in a closed session and passed 
the following motions: 

The motion passed by consensus requests that the executive 
director, Wayne Swingle, join the committee' s discussion of 
Agenda Items 3 through 8. 

Motion passed, with all in favor, to approve the travel advance 
policy, eligibility, Option B, any person that has received a 
travel authorization from the council to attend a scheduled 
meeting may receive a travel advance including but not limited 
to members of the SSC, APs and SEP. 

Motion passed, with all in favor, to approve the travel advance 
policy conditions, Option B. As a condition of receiving a 
travel advance, each authorized traveler must provide a written 
request for such advance accompanied by a -signed statement 
promising to repay any outstanding balance within 30 days of the 
completion of the meeting conference, et cetera, for which the 
travel advance is issued. 

Motion passed, with all in favor, to approve the travel advance 
policy issuance, Option A, issuance. The amount of any travel 
advance shall not exceed the allowable expenses for 
transportation, air, railroad, bus and private-owned vehicle, 
hotel accommodations, meals and incidental expenses as indicated 
on the travel authorization and for travel period noted. 
Documentation of requested advances may be requested by the 
executive director or administrative officer prior to issuance 
of a travel advance. 



Motion passed, with all in favor, to approve the travel advance 
policy, refund of travel advances. If an authorized traveler 
that receives a travel advance for attendance at a meeting, 
conference, et cetera, that is cancelled or the traveler is 
unable to attend such meeting or for any other reason this 
advance is not used, the full amount of the travel advance shall 
be repaid to the council within 30 days of the scheduled end of 
such meeting. 

If an employee receives a travel advance and fails to repay any 
outstanding balance within 30 days or terminates hisjher 
employment with the council at any time with an outstanding 
travel advance, the amount owed to the council will be deducted 
from the employee's subsequent or final pay. 

Motion passed with two in opposition and all others voting to 
approve the proposed employee's close-out process terminating 
employees in Attachment 1 with the addition of the executive 
director's signature on Attachment 1. 

The motion passed that the committee chairs and vice chairs of 
the personnel and administrative policy committees and the 
council chair need to work through the administrative handbook 
of policies and procedures and statement of organization 
practices and procedures and prepare recommendations for 
consideration. 

The chair and vice chairs revising the handbook and SOPPS should 
combine these two documents. Staff will do the first draft of 
this single document. Madam Chairman, that concludes my report. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Ms. Williams. That concludes the 
personnel/administrative policy motions that were made 
yesterday. We're going to move on and Mr. Basco is going to 
give the HMS Billfish report. 

MR. BASCO: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Just quickly here, there 
were several of the council people there. But at any rate, at 
the Silver Spring, Maryland, meeting, some of the concerns that 
were raised was about the turtle interaction that the longliners 
are having. 

There is a workshop and studies underway for the proper handling 
and releasing techniques to release a turtle from the longline, 
returning back to the water of without any harm. That ' s 
ongoing. 



We discussed the HMS permits for the recreational fishermen, and 
NMFS is looking at trying to get the states to cooperate maybe 
and see if there is a way that maybe states can help implement 
the license for all that. That's the private recreational, pure 
recreational people are talking about. 

Everybody has bought off on the logbooks for even some of the 
recreational anglers there. There's a lot of talk about doing 
logbooks with everyone. Wer re faced with an 80 percent 
reduction in sharks. What would happen if the states would meet 
NMFS requirement or impose their length of the shark to be 
taken, that much reduction wouldn't be necessary, maybe none, 
but if they get the states to cooperate, but they're just not 
doing it so far. 

There was a gentleman from New Jersey there who is in the 
bluefin tuna business, and he got up and gave a pretty good 
statement about something needs to be done about the imported 
bluefin tunas being foreign raised. Later during the meeting, I 
talked to him. I said, well, join the party because our Gulf of 
Mexico shrimpers, has had the same problem for a long time. 

Then on the billfish, NMFS came up with a brand new way to count 
billfish, and in 2002 they finally decided that we'd caught 276 
fish, recreational anglers. But NMFS is looking into that and 
see that's 26 over the 250 limit. 

If the 276 is true, well, we've got problems with ICATT catch on 
where we exceeded our limit. And up to the date of that 
meeting, there has been about around 80 billfish caught, that1 s 
white and blue marlin caught and recorded. 

And, finally, the white marlin endangered species suit is now in 
the hands of a judge and we are awaiting the outcome of that. 
That was pretty well it. Any questions? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Irby, I read something about white marlin in the 
Puerto Rico area, Caribbean, a number of white marlin being 
taken recreationally and sold. Anybody know anything about 
that? 

MR. BASCO: Well, Bob might know, but I saw some magazine 
article about some of that and also about a bunch of sailfish 
that they were actually catching off of Costa Rica. 

MR. PERRET: Was it Costa Rica? 



MR. BASCO: Yes, I think Costa Rica was one place. But, of 
course, the white marlin, I don't know what the count is world- 
wide, but the United States or the entity, people or group that 
is trying to get the white marlin endangered species list - -  

MR. BASCO: - -  you know they're relying on the information. I 
think we're at like 20 percent of the stock it takes to have 
MSY. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And if I can, Mr. Basco, 1/11 add some to 
that. We had the chairman of the Caribbean Council that was 
there, and he was actually the one that reported that they had 
harvested marlin a year, and they were selling them in that 
region. And, of course, they're illegal, unreported sales. 

MR. BASCO: But because-of the sensitivity of this white marlin 
situation, it seemed like there was a pretty substantial number 
of white marlin that was taken and allegedly sold out in - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Yes, now that's what he reported to the 
committee. Of course, they're going to investigate it. 

MR. BASCO: Okay, but obviously the powers to be are looking 
into that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: They're aware of it and they are going to 
investigate. Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: Yes, Irby, this 276 issue, I assume is killed not 
catch? 

MR. BASCO: On the dock landings. 

MR. SIMPSON: My question is how does that get into the system? 
Is that a voluntary reporting or how does that get in - -  unless 
it's sampled I assume at a tournament or something. 

MR. BASCO: Okay, well, my recollection is that the tournaments 
are supposed to report what they catch or land. I really don't 
know the way they do the rest. Do you know, Bobbi? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, maybe I can help. All of the tournaments 
are required to register, and they turn in their information. 
Now for the first time this year they went in and also used 
MRFSS to an extent in trying to extrapolate the number of fish 
that were caught. The bad thing about using MRFSS in this 
instance is because - -  and Tom Sminkey is here and I think he' 11 



agree with me - -  anytime it's a rare event species, it's not 
seen very often, MRFSS really isn't appropriate to use. 

I think Dr. Goodyear - -  and Tom may be able to expand on this, 
but Dr. Goodyear used MRFSS even though it wasn't designed, but 
he did it in such a way that he thought he had accounted for the 
rare event problem with it, and that's what made the 
recreational harvest go over the 250 fish. 

MR. SIMPSON: Okay, so the tournaments report. What about the 
private people? Do they report also? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Oh, yes, they have to call in 

MR. SIMPSON: It's a call-in deal. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. 

MR. SIMPSON: Okay. Yes, you would be hard pressed to stretch 
MRFSS, which is supposedly trailable boats to 50-some-foot - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It's hard to do that. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Yes, two things. First, there was an exemption 
from the no commercial take of marlins by the U.S. for the 
artesinal fleet down there. And what they finally described as 
"artesinal" was the fish were consumed locally and not put into 
the international market. For a fish to be consumed locally, it 
could certainly still be sold. So whether this comes under that 
inclusion or not, I don't know. 

The other thing is in the Gulf of Mexico the reporting system 
has always been tournaments and non-tournament landed fish. In 
other words, if somebody lands a fish that is not in a 
tournament, the port samplers find out about it and report it to 
the Panama City Lab System and that got into the counting 
system. 

Apparently that was not happening on the East Coast; and so if a 
fish was landed and not counted in a tournament, it wasn't known 
about officially in the counting system. NMFS instituted the 
call-in procedure. 

There was some confusion when it was first implemented because 
they said all fish have to be called in when actually the 
regulations were specific only to non-tournament fish that were 
landed had to be called in. 



Goodyear, meanwhile, did use other information systems to try 
and interpolate how many fish were landed that weren't reported, 
and it was an East Coast problem. But, the use of his study or 
conclusion or whatever it's called indicated that you would have 
to use MRFSS over a long period of time because it shows trends, 
and you couldn' t in any one year say how many based on the MRFSS 
information. 

I think that it may be that they have to still make that 
adjustment in the conclusion of that 275. The other thing is 
that we're okay in the Gulf on the billfish counting. 

MR. BASCO: One more point. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Basco. 

MR. BASCO: First, the point I wanted to make was that the 
gentleman that told us about the 1,000 marlin is president of 
the Blue Water Association's longline group. I don't know how 
credible all that stuff is. 

He just said that there's, like, hundreds and hundreds of 
fishermen there that he said they're not - -  he doesn't think 
they're artesinal. He thinks that they just started doing it. 
But as a matter of fact, he made a statement that there were so 
many marlin down in St. Thomas, in the U.S. Virgin Islands and 
all, that there was just a real problem, a bother. 

He couldn't catch tuna because the marlin would grab the bait. 
And the first two or three people around the table made, you 
know, made the statement like, gee whiz, we're going to start 
seeing about holding tournaments down there if you have that 
many fish. 

And, as a matter of fact, I was fishing in a Puerto Rico 
tournament last year, and 250 boats caught 125 fish and released 
them. We even had satellite tagging going on so we didn't see 
that number of fish down there. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And, Mo, what the Gulf does have problems with 
is yellowfin tuna. We havenr t been counting our yellowfin tuna. 
I guess it is a rare event, too, and that may be why MRFSS 
hasn't been picking it up, but yellowfin tuna are probably on 
the horizon for actually setting quotas. 

And the problem is in the Gulf we don't have that yet. My 
association in Alabama worked with Dick Stone last year, when he 
was trying to determine how many yellowfin had actually been 



caught in the Gulf. and I had one vessel, one vessel out of 
Orange Beach that landed more yellowfin tuna than the data 
showed in the entire Gulf, so we've got a real problem with 
that. 

Another thing that was brought up that might be of interest to 
you, they've got a closed area off of the East Coast. And 
Hammer was there, Nelson Bidemann, and they're wanting to do a 
test of longline fishing in there on swordfish. There's quite a 
few people that are upset about that on the East Coast, too. 

MR. PERRET: Question. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Perret 

MR. PERRET: That vessel that you spoke of, does that vessel 
land in Alabama? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. 

MR. PERRET: Because I know the wildlife guys with MRFSS are at 
Cypress Cove Marina getting data. The only problem is they show 
up a lot of times at dark when everything is gone. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: No, Corky, most of the vessels that aren't 
over there fishing, I think we've got two or three that are over 
there now in Louisiana, but these people, what they did, they 
write down in their charter boat books the date they go out 
they're going tuna fishing. 

Usually they come back and they keep a count of what they've 
caught. But they're leaving Orange Beach at midnight and 
they're returning about 6: 00 p.m. in the evening with the fish, 
so they're being landed there in Alabama. 

The problem is going to be is if the quota is established and we 
don't have any records of landings or our records are so minimal 
in landings that we won't get a big enough quota share. 

MR. SIMPSON: Well, there's a tremendous number of blackfins 
being landed, too. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: That's what 1 understand. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: For years I've been expressing concern in the 
Gulf fisheries for the yellowfin tuna in the Gulf because that 
is the target for the longline fleets during the summer months. 



NMFS was not keeping a catch record on yellowfins to any great 
extent from the Gulf, size frequencies and numbers. 

But the scientists said that the catch of yellowfin in the Gulf 
was a very small percentage of the total yellowfin catch. It 
was originally between 1 and 2 percent, and the last I heard a 
few years ago it was 2.5 percent of the total yellowfin catch. 

I was pointing out that the yellowfin, even though it's an 
ocean-wide species in the Atlantic or at least Northern 
Atlantic, apparently the transfer between the rest of the 
Atlantic and the Gulf is slow enough so that overfishing can 
occur in the Gulf. 

And in fact when the Japanese longline fleets voluntarily left, 
in the summer, longlining in the Gulf, this was in the early 
'80s I think, the yellowfin tuna populations in the Gulf 
recovered. The average size increased and the catch per unit of 
effort increased. 

The recreational fishery is fairly newly developed off of the 
Southwest Pass in Louisiana. I gave Dick Stone the website to 
go to to see about counting all those and who to talk to. A lot 
of those fishermen that fish that recreationally came to this 
room on the charter boat license moratorium trend. 

They catch a pretty good number of yellowfin that they didn't 
use to before. But, again, thatf s just a mere drop in the 
bucket compared to what is going on oceanwide with yellowfins 
and also throughout the Gulf. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, apparently, Mo, the mere drop in the 
bucket was more than what has been estimated by HMS, if wef re 
landing a lot more fish. I know that the tuna fishery, at least 
for the captains off Alabama, it's been a pretty historical 
fishery. They've been going over there doing that a long time. 

DR. CLAVERIE : Okay, well, to that point, if ICATT starts 
regulating them with quotas, Sloan and the New Jersey guys and 
New York guys were very upset about the fact that they weren't 
counting all their yellowfins so if a quota came down, they 
would not get their fair share of the quota. 

They spent a few years and a lot of work and talked to the state 
people and had them come to a meeting in Silver Spring and put 
the pressure on to be sure that all the yellowfins landed got 
counted. And nobody could show that a larger number of 
yellowfin were being landed by the recreational fishery than 



have been being counted, so from that point of view, if a quota 
comes down, the people in the Northeast are very concerned about 
that. 

In the Gulf we have the same problem because this new fishery 
and what has been landed has not been properly counted. Now I 
know from personal experience that the New Orleans Big Game 
Fishing Club and other clubs that were voluntarily reporting all 
of their catches since '71 offered to report catches of all 
species, including the yellowfin and other tunas, and NMFS 
declined to receive that information because they couldn't 
afford to receive it in the process. 

So we continually offered to give them the information and they 
wouldn't take it. Now they're forcing us to give it to them so 
finally they're getting onto the bandwagon. So, it's a mess. 
But the recommendation I made last year was let's not get into 
the problem we have with billfish with tuna. 

If we agree at ICATT on quotas, we should in the same time agree 
that we will continue counting in the same way we're now 
counting, so that no matter how many fish we're catching versus 
how many are being reported, that ratio would stay the same and 
our quota would be based on how we have been counting. And then 
we wouldn't get into this marlin problem that we have. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And the committee shared those feelings with 
you, and that was the recommendation from the committee was 
don't throw in a new method on how you're going to count fish. 
Let's use what has been proven in the past and what the 250 fish 
was based on originally. 

DR. CLAVERIE: But it's very important at ICATT that that be put 
into the recommendations from, you know, the ICATT regulation. 
It's called a recommendation. And once it's in there, then, you 
know, we're set. But if it's not in there and the scientists in 
the United States start trying to do a better job of counting, 
they're just going to hurt us. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I agree. Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS : I have a question. If the report from the 
Caribbean on the white marlin turns out to be correct, how does 
that affect the rest of the fishersf ability to land white 
marlin? 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, it is like Mo was explaining a while ago 
when he told you that some fish are subsistence -- isn' t that 
what they call it, artesian -- 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, artesinal but it's for local consumption 
only. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And we don't know if that's what those fish 
were actually for. It was a report, Kay, that was given by a 
member of the Caribbean Council, but it hasn' t been verified so 
we really don't have the facts on it yet. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: I was just going to say Mo is absolutely right. 
This recreational yellowfin fishery may be relatively new. For 
several years we'd go out there and didn't see but one or two 
boats chumming. Some days there's over 100 boats out there. 

And some entity needs to be collecting that data in some fashion 
because it is extremely important. I don't know how much more 
it can grow, but if is definitely taking place. In fact, you 
talk to Myron, he doesn't like to fish certain areas on the 
weekend because there are so many boats out there. 

But it has developed into a daily fishery unless the weather 
prevents them from getting out there. If we're not capturing 
that information in some sort of way, I think we ought to do 
whatever we can to encourage getting that information. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I agree with you, Corky. I know Myron told me 
out in the hall the other day that they've got charter boats 
there that actually that's what they do is tuna fish. They're 
not out fishing for reef fish or anything. Actually, that's 
what they do. 

MR. PERRET: These boats have got three 250 Yamahas on them, 
they scream. They're out there just about every day unless itr s 
really severe weather. These guys know what they're doing. I 
mean, that's what they do, they tuna fish. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, perhaps the state directors would be 
interested in collecting that data for the benefit of the 
recreational fleet. 

MR. PERRET: Well, like I said, I fish out of Cypress Cove quite 
a bit, not as much as I'd like to. I have seen the MRFSS guy 
down there. Unfortunately, the days I see him - -  I don't know 
what his area he works, but Venice is the end of the line, okay? 
The times I see him he's getting down there, most of the boats 



have finished for the day and they're gone. So, you know, I 
don't know how much he is capturing or missing or what have you, 
but it's developed into a heck of a fishery down there. There's 
only two marinas they're really fishing out of down in that one 
area. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Would the state of Mississippi, would you have 
the capability of --  

MR. PERRET: Mr. Franks from GCRL goes down there and collects 
otoliths and so on and so forth, because he called me the other 
day telling me they went down there and they worked - -  you know, 
they cut otoliths and did whatever fish biologists do anymore. 
But, like I said, the Louisiana guy is down there. I don't know 
how frequently he is, so we ought to be getting some of that 
data, I would think. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I would encourage the states to. 

MR. PERRET: Just as an aside, I think we've got one or two of 
those cat boat operators on one of our panels, and it might be 
interesting to see if they would want to volunteer any 
information on take and that sort of thing. Don't we have two 
of those guys we put on? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: . Pete Marvel. 

MR. PERRET: Pete is one but there's another guy. I think we've 
got two of them on. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, I know when I spoke with Dick Stone and 
helped him work through that study, those were two of the names 
that we gave him to contact. I don't know if he ever got 
information from them. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Yes, Bobbi, it's not Mississippi; it's Louisiana, 
around Cypress Cove and Venice marinas. Historically, what has 
happened with the big game fish, which is not a legal term but 
that's the tunas, the billfish, the swordfish, the sharks, the 
big offshore stuff, is that NMFS port samplers have collected 
that information and the state has not. 

This is in Louisiana. The yellowfin come in the big game 
category, and so historically that has been a NMFS port sampler 
situation. I wish Karen was here to tell us whether or not 
Louisiana is cranking up but -- oh, there she is -- to get into 
that or has done so. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: And I agree, Louisiana is probably the core. 
That's where we need the information from, but they're also 
landed in Alabama and Mississippi, and we need assistance from 
our states in trying to count our - -  

DR. CLAVERIE : But NMFS port sampler is instructed what 
information to get and what not to get by NMFS. I'd have to 
phone him and ask him if he is instructed to get yellowfin and 
our bluefin landings, which he does get bluefin landings whether 
he is supposed to or not. But yellowfin, I don't know. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: When Ms. Foote joins us again we'll ask her 
what they're doing off of Louisiana, and 1/11 give her a few 
minutes and 1/11 recognize Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chairman. I guess 1/11 defer part 
of the question to Larry, but on our MRFSS survey we get those 
in kind of on a national basis with the times, places and so 
forth, and in fact I think we can miss a lot of the boats coming 
in at odd hours so you will have a misrepresentation of the 
tunas and billfish because we're just no there at 8: 00, 9:00,  
10:OO at night when the boats are coming in so we need to look 
at that. 

Maybe we can look at it in our state because we do have a 
separate state creel that we're looking at. But, Larry, is 
there a way we can address this odd-hour stuff through MRFSS 
that you are aware of? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: You remember Mississippi did night fishing, and, 
of course, that wasn't directed at yellowfin tuna. But, yes, 
there are ways to do it. My concern is not so much the for-hire 
fleet. I believe we're capturing enough data. There is always 
room for improvement. 

My problem and my concern is the private vessels which don't 
come necessarily to a marina or a dock. They come behind a 
house, and that's very, very difficult to get that information. 
So, yes, there are means that you can - -  if you had a license, 
address, telephone number, then you could do some sub-sampling 
of the universe. 

There are means and ways to get at this data. But, again, the 
rare event stuff, it takes a lot of money to get just a little 
bit of the information. Right now we all got our white shirts 
and our blue shirts, but we want to go to the light blues and 



all this kind - -  you want to get more sophisticated with the 
data, it's going to cost a little bit more money. 

MR. MINTON: If I can follow up, Madam Chair, the real concern 
is if they are considering quotas, then we certainly need to be 
at the proper benchmark when we start. That is a concern 
because if we're missing that, it is very similar to what we 
found I think in red snapper in 1991 where we set the quota at 4 
million pounds, and they said they'd never catch it because we'd 
only seen reporting at that, and all of a sudden we closed down 
I think 57 days. 

So, we really need to be cautious about where that benchmark is 
set, and industry, and the industry meaning private, rec, 
everyone, needs to be aware and start reporting this stuff or we 
are going to have a false starting point where we take up. 
Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Right, thank you. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Yes, Larry, I agree, yes, more money, people and so 
on, but it is not a rare event thing. It is a daily occurrence, 
weather permitting -- daily it's going on with unbelievable 
catches. I mean, I'm amazed at that number of fish out there 
what I see. And some days you cannot believe the boats that are 
fishing in that Lump area. It's amazing. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: MR. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, if the council wants, the Highly Migratory 
Committee can certainly get active on this, and we can activate 
our APs and see what is happening and what improvements can be 
made. But it doesn't necessarily have to be permits and all 
that because the system that has been there since '71 is kind of 
voluntary, and they're getting all the fish that are landed. 

But most everybody who comes in and out of South Pass, to go big 
game fishing knows if you catch marlin, to stop by and have Joe 
weigh it and enter it, if you're going to land it; or, if you're 
not going to land it, stop and report it to him and show him the 
tag card if you tag it. 

And everybody knows that, but that could be developed probably 
for the yellowfin tuna also. But that's never been on NMFS 
radar down there. And the yellowfin tuna fishery is year-round; 
whereas, the marlin fishery is a summertime fishery so the port 
samplers who would be taking the marlin information just aren't 
there year-round because NMFS isn't paying them to be there. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: Yes, a couple points. Rare, again, in my 
definition means relative to speckled trout and red drum and so 
forth. I mean, not everybody is capable of going out and 
catching the yellowfin tuna, certainly not in my circle. 

Another point, some year and a half, two years ago, Jack 
Dunnigan came to the commission and indicated his need for 
assistance to try to collect specifically yellowfin tuna data. 
It's not something that we just have ignored. It's just 
something we can't get to. And if you've got $100 in the bank, 
you can't go out and spend two or three hundred dollars you 
don't have. You've just got to wait until you've got the money 
in the bank, so to speak. 

Third point is that something that Mo said talking about the 
longline fleet. I'm fairly confident at least in Louisiana and 
some other states that have trip ticket systems, that we're 
capturing commercial yellowfin landings specifically in 
Louisiana, so I'm not nearly as concerned that we're not getting 
the commercial side of the equation. 

But, yes, there definitely needs to be some improvement in some 
of our unusual fisheries that we need to really address. You 
can't just go run down to the two marinas, Corky, and sample. 
You've got to have a weighted sample, because - I mean, if you 
could count every fish, that would be great, but you're not 
counting every fish. 

So you've got to in some way, form or fashion statistically 
sample those. You just can't go down, just because you know 
they're coming in there, and sample those and they say, well, 
here's the data and extrapolate it out. It dont t work just that 
way. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Well, Larry, yes and no. Right now I think we're 
getting very little. It would be nice, but right now we're 
getting very little. It would be nice to have some idea of what 
we're getting because if quotas come around - -  and I'm like you, 
I'm sure the commercial data would be pretty good, but there's a 
heck of a recreational fishery and I dont t think we're getting a 
lot of information on it. 

Saying that, the AP, what if we asked staff to call those guys 
and ask about data on tuna and if they are being checked; and if 



so, how frequently, and maybe suggestions on how do you suggest 
may be a way to get the information. 

Explain to them on the front end that the reason we want this is 
to develop some information if and when the quota comes around 
so that you guys are going to get your fair share and all this 
kind of stuff. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: 1/11 have staff do that. 

MR. PERRET: And, secondly, if you want to see some idea of what 
we're talking about, I was invited to fish in a tournament next 
weekend, the Inside/Outsi.de Tournament out of Venice Marine 
Thursday, Friday, Saturday. If you want to see the activity, 
take a ride down to Venice, Louisiana, next weekend if the 
weather is good. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Foote, can you give us any information 
that you might have about if the state of Louisiana is trying to 
gather the yellowfin tuna harvest of recreational? 

MS. FOOTE.: We have no special program. We are only involved in 
MRFSS as is every other state. Some evidently have special 
programs. We have no special program to sample boats coming in 
late. 

I think the right thing to do would be to ask the FIN group with 
Larry's shop to investigate ways to look at that coastwide, not 
just in Louisiana at one marina, but how to look at it across 
the coast and get them to develop a framework and see if we 
can't get somebody to buy off on funding. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank,you. Mr. Leard. 

DR LEARD: I was just going to say that the Data Management 
Subcommittee of the TCC will meet next week. They may have time 
on their agenda to discuss that under other business at their 
meeting next week. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Will you be at that meeting, so you can take 
that topic for us? 

DR. LEARD: Steve will, Steve Atran. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: If you will, Steve, please take that concern 
to them. 

MR. ATRAN: I will. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER : Is there any other discussion on the HMS 
Billfish report? Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: We are going to get input from our AP members on 
that? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. Ms. Foote. 

MS. FOOTE: Yes, the trip tickets in Louisiana do show the 
landings very well, and I'm wondering what the status of the 
other states is on getting a trip ticket program for yellowfin 
tuna? 

MR. PERRET: Very well, we're moving quite along. 

MS. FOOTE: When do you think that will be in effect? 

MR. PERRET: Do what? 

MS. FOOTE: When do you think that will be in effect? 

MR. PERRET: When will trip tickets - -  we're talking about 
recreational. You're talking about commercial? 

MS. FOOTE: Right. 

MR. PERRET: We have a partial implementation in Mississippi on 
trip tickets; and until we get a little legislative assistance, 
the rest of it is not going to happen. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: It seems to me that if you're going to look for 
yellowfin tuna information data, that you are establishing a 
data-gathering system on a fishery, a specific fishery that 
hasn't been targeted for data gathering before, other than in 
MRFSS and that sort of thing. 

And if you're going to do that, you might include the other 
species that are also included in that fishery, which would be 
sharks, which is an HMS, and wahoo, dolphin -- well, dolphin, I 
don't know if they need much information, but whatever other 
species, blackfin tuna, for instance, which might become of 
interest in the future, Gulf-wide. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I totally agree with you. 1s there any other 
discussion? Okay, Dr. Crabtree, are you ready for your report? 



DR. CRABTREE: Yes, ma'am. Okay, charter/headboat permits, we 
have 1,712 as of February 27, 2004. Secretarial Amendment 1, 
red grouper, the comment period from the notice of availability 
for the amendment ended on March the 8th and the proposed rule 
published on February 2oth. Comment period runs through April 
the 2oth' and I believe everyone has at least had a copy of the 
proposed rule passed around to them, if you care to look at 
that. 

Amendment 21 has been approved on March 4th, a proposed rule for 
the amendment published on January 5th. Comment period ended on 
February 19'". Shrimp permits, we had as of February 27'", 2,629 
vessels that have been issued a permit. 

And then the final thing I wanted to bring up had to do with 
MRFSS, the recreational data. There have been a lot of concerns 
voiced at the council meeting and other areas about the 
recreational data that is collected, the survey. 

Tom Sminkey from Silver Spring is here today, and I wanted to 
talk to the council about the possibility of having a 
constituents' meeting to discuss recreational data in 
conjunction with one of our council meetings, where we could do 
a presentation that goes over MRFSS, how it works, how it's 
done, changes that have been made, those types of things, and 
then give the members of the public and council members an 
opportunity to ask questions and talk about problems and things 
that perhaps we need to do to improve the recreational data. 

I spoke to the South Atlantic Council about this last week, and 
we are probably looking at setting something up for September, 
if we can, in the South Atlantic. I would like to have a 
stakeholder meeting like this. I think a lot of the council 
members would be interested in it, and so it makes sense to me 
to try to do one in conjunction with one of our upcoming 
meetings . 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Would it be difficult for us to also hold it 
at our September meeting, which is in Panama City, and I think 
that may be the most central location for recreational fishermen 
to come to? Could we do that? 

DR. CRABTREE: That would work for me, obviously, since 1'11 be 
there. I guess I would look to Tom and the MRFSS folks to see 
if that would fit in with their schedule. I think that would 
work. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 



DR. CLAVERIE: I would also like to hear from a management point 
of view the proper use for the MRFSS, what MRFSS gathers. In 
other words, what kind of management it is suitable for and what 
kind of management it is not suitable for. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : I agree, and, Dr. Crabtree, that can be 
handled in this constituent meeting? 

DR. CIULBTREE: I think we can talk about it, anything relative 
to the recreational data that council members or other members 
of the public would like to talk about. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: And I think what Mr. Claverie wants you to do 
is bring that definition to the full council. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, for us to learn what is the proper use and 
what is not the proper use of the data from MRFSS. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Dr. Crabtree, do you have a problem with that? 

DR. CRABTREE: No, I think we can have a discussion about that. 
I don't know that wer re going to be able to put a line in the 
sand, this is proper; this is not proper. As an example, if 
you try to look at the recreational catch on small spatial 
scales, the smaller the area you get, the greater the error in 
the estimate, so at some point one could say it's not suitable 
to use for that, but exactly where that point is would be 
dependent upon the amount of variability in area you're willing 
to accept. 

I think we can have a discussion about those and about the 
problems with MRFSS relative to some of the things that we need 
to be able to do, and then about what could be done to improve 
the precisions of MRFSS to make it more effective. 

I know we've had numerous discussions about in-season quota 
monitoring, that MRFSS isnr t suitable for that. I think that it 
would require extensive changes and a lot of money to change the 
system to do that, but we can certainly have a discussion of 
those types of things. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, let me see if I can satisfy Mr. 
Claverie. Can we plan on holding this discussion at our 
September council meeting in conjunction with the constituent 
meeting, so that we just do all the MRFSS stuff at the September 
meeting? 



DR. CRABTREE: Yes, I think what we could do would be schedule 
the constituent meeting in the evening, but during the council 
session, when the MRFSS representative is there, we could 
schedule a council discussion at that time to give the council 
members an opportunity to ask questions and raise issues. 

CEAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie, will that be adequate? 

DR. CLAVERIE: 1/11 bet we could hear it right now, today. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I would prefer for them to have an opportunity 
to prepare for it prior to presenting it to the council. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I think he's prepared. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We're got some people that are having to catch 
planes today, Mr. Claverie. I think it would be more 
appropriate for us --  

DR. CLAVERIE: Whenever is fine, but I think he could do it 
right now, if you wanted to. It wouldn't take very long. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie, we both can't talk at the same 
time with a court reporter, as you well know. I would prefer to 
hold it in September. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Well, I think Dr. Crabtree's suggestion is a good 
one that we should follow up, but since we have the big MRFSS 
guy and the regional big MRFSS guy, I'd like to make a 
suggestion, since we were talking about the yellowfin and I'll 
include blackfin, could you guys give us a report by state, 
Gulf-wide, for just those two species of fish, so we'll see 
whether we're at A or Z or somewhere in between, just give us 
some idea of what we've got on those two species, please? And 
no time frame but send it to staff and they can get it out, 
please. 

DR. THOMAS R. SMINKEY: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, they are nodding in the affirmative, and 
we'll be getting that report. Dr. Crabtree. 

DR. CRABTREE: I would suggest, Madam Chairman, if there are 
specific issues that the council wants to raise at this meeting 
- - and I guess we could discuss this at one of our next 
meetings, but it would be useful if I could get an e-mail from 
Wayne or something like that saying these are the issues that 
the council has identified, so that I can make sure everybody is 



going to be prepared to talk about those. If there are specific 
things you would like to see in the presentation, we can make 
sure that we have that information at that time. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I would encourage every council member to e- 
mail Wayne with any issues that you are concerned about that you 
want to make sure are addressed at this MRFSS meeting in 
September. Is there anyone else that wishes to speak on Dr. 
Crabtree's report? All right, let's go to the directors' 
reports. We'll start on my left with Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: I did want to report that Dr. Larry McKinney has 
been named director of coastal fisheries. That actually 
occurred the Friday of our last meeting in Austin. Larry was 
with the department or has been with the department many years. 
He was the head of our resource protection division for 15 years 
and has moved over to be director of coastal fisheries, and in 
fact we're bringing some of his people with us. 

They basically have dissolved the resource protection division 
and we kind of got them merged in and got some more people, and 
we hope to be able to do a few more thing with that. In 
addition to that, on February 21St we held our third annual crab 
trap cleanup event. 

I know that Louisiana eclipsed us in just one day, I believe, 
but we did get 3,700 traps coastwide this year. That brings up 
our total in three years to about 18-19,000 traps that we've 
pulled out of the waters, so we had another successful day and 
the weather gods treated us right once again. That's really all 
I have to say. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Thank you. Well, in my other briefing case, I had 
our new calendars for this year, which Mr. Minton complimented 
us on last year. I had copies for everybody so you'll get it 
two more months later. 

We, too, are going to have another crab trap cleanup. We're 
doing it a little bit differently this year. There are three 
coastal counties in Mississippi, so we are doing one week in one 
county, one week in another county, one week in another county. 

That hopefully took care of the concerns by some of the 
commercial crabbers that they wouldn't have an opportunity to 
fish weeks here at a time, so they can indeed move. That starts 
next week. 



Unfortunately, I'm not able to keep Alabama's oyster fishermen 
in business right now. We've got all of our waters, other than 
a couple of months, closed due to water quality problems, but, 
Vernon, we're going to try and get that reopened as quickly as 
the water samples allow. 

As in all fisheries, we always have user conflicts or user 
disagreements, and we have one that has kind of been ongoing 
between the traditional trawl shrimpers and the newer gear 
skimmer shrimper fishermen, so we have got a task force that is 
working on that issue. 

One claims the other is not following the rules and vice versa. 
It's just a gear conflict between one group versus another. We 
continue with our shallow water artificial reef work. I can't 
remember if I reported about the 185-foot vessel we sank in our 
deeper offshore area a couple months ago, but that's ongoing and 
hopefully with some additional funding, we're going to be able 
to accelerate that program. 

We did follow National Marine Fisheries Service recommendations 
on the shark and closed seasons and so on, as well as what other 
suggestions have come down relative to regulations on season, so 
we're in line with NMFS regulations. Thank you. 

CHAIFtMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Perret. Mr. Minton. 

MR. MINTON: Thank you, Madam Chair. I guess to start with, 
we're doing completion within the next couple of weeks probably 
of an 8-inch saltwater pipeline running from the Gulf of Mexico 
to our Mariculture Center. 

It's located down at the Gulf State Park Pier. We'll traverse 
about 4.5 miles, but that will really make a tremendous 
difference in our culture abilities at the center having the 
high-quality and high-salinity waters. 

In the legislature, we've got a bill that looks like we're 
finally going to get through, which will allow our enforcement 
officers to prosecute cases made in the EEZ in district court. 
It has passed the House. It's out of committee in the Senate, 
and we're hopeful that it may in fact pass today, so that will 
put us in a position with our joint enforcement agreements to 
prosecute those case offshore in state district court. 

We have completed what we call our Roads to Reef program, which 
has taken primarily concrete culverts, but a lot of other 



concrete-type structures and built inshore reefs. We've 
competed ten of those reefs now and that project is finished. 

This last year we built nine offshore reefs, again, primarily 
out of concrete culverts and so forth. I guess I'd like to 
report and maybe, Madam Chairman, would also report on the new 
World Championship Red Snapper Tournament that will take place 
this spring, starting the first day of red snapper season and 
running for 30 continuous days. 

This is being sponsored by Zeke's Marina. They have raised to 
date approximately $300,000 for the tournament. First prize 
will be $25,000 for the individual who is registered in the 
tournament; and if he catches it on a registered boat, the boat 
would also receive a $25,000 first prize. 

We as a division have received $50,000 from the tournament 
sponsors for artificial reef construction. We're going to take 
that money, match it with the Sport Fish Restoration Funds and 
put about $200,000 into the offshore reef development this year 
and hopefully in subsequent years. 

I guess to finalize, our crab trap cleanup will be this 
Saturday. What we do is we close down the waters out to 500 
yards from shore. We've got volunteer organizations that will 
be going around and picking up what we call derelict traps 
during that period. 

Last year we picked up a little over 1,000 traps. We also last 
year had a deep water pick up, but it just didn't work out as 
well as we had hoped, so we're not going to continue that this 
year. Madam Chair. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. And if I don't correct part of 
that report, I'll have a city council on me, but it's not 
sponsored by Zeke's. Zeke's is the weigh-in station. It's the 
city of Orange Beach that's sponsoring that tournament. And can 
I also add to your report that they are requiring the use of 
circle hooks, and they are going to use the proceeds of some of 
that money for research projects that are needed in the Gulf of 
Mexico. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Mr. Minton, I know Alabama is going to get credit 
for this world champion red snapper tournament, the championship 
catch, will there also be where caught so Mississippi can get 
credit for supplying the big fish? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Basco. 



MR. BASCO: Okay, thank you, Vernon, for a good report. I had a 
question about Roads to Reef and about the culverts. Are they, 
square, round? 

MR. 
two 
for 

MINTON: They're round. They're round, different sizes from 
foot up to eight foot in diameter. We try to size the stuff 
inshore to where we've got at least five-foot vertical 

clearance. But they were renovating a lot of the culvert 
systems in Mobile County, basically that's where the road-to- 
reef kind of concept came from. They were taking the road 
culverts out. We have stockpiled these and now they're going 
into both inshore and offshore reefs. 

MR. BASCO: Okay, apparently you all have sited them where you 
don't have a problem with them rolling around and moving all off 
site; is that correct? 

MR. MINTON: NO. 

MR. BASCO: Okay, have you had any success on taking any bridges 
down and make artificial reefs out of them? 

MR. MINTON: Yes. 

MR. BASCO: Well, tell me about that. 

MR. MINTON: We've got a very good cooperative program with the 
highway department, and in most cases where it is economically 
feasible, almost all of the concrete sections of bridges are 
taken either off shore or near shore. We rubbleize it to a 
certain extent and then put them out inshore. 

MR. BASCO: And are you all working with DOT on this? 

MR. MINTON: Yes. 

MR. BASCO: This is the point I'm bringing up. They're having a 
little bit of a problem, have had for a long time, with getting 
the DOT to get - -  you know, we believe the contractors could 
take the stuff down and get it ready to take off shore. 
Actually, some of them are capable of taking it off shore, but 
they don't want to. 

They're telling us that the contractors don't want to put this 
in their bid because they haven't historically bid this way. 
You all have been doing this program for a while, haven't you? 



MR. MINTON: Yes, sir, we have. And it kind of started - -  I 
guess about 15 years ago we had a joint resolution of the House 
and Senate that, you know, one for those "therefore be it 
resolved they will use this bridge for a reef" and after that, 
in developing relationships with DOT, they saw the good use of 
the product as a reef as opposed to filling a landfill. 

They worked very closely with us in recent years in trying to 
make this happen. What we have found is that typically, again 
depending on siting of the bridge, but typically it's cheaper 
for the contractor to take this and make a reef out of it as it 
is to have it rubbleized and fill up a landfill, so it's a good 
relationship. 

MR. BASCO: Well, apparently you have your act together better 
than we do in Texas. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes, two questions for Mr. Minton. This 
tournament, the prize is based on the largest red snapper 
landed? 

MR. MINTON: Yes. Yes, there is a minimum size of 24 inches, if 
I remember, to weigh it in, Bobbi? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes, it's a very large minimum size. 

MR. MINTON: And there is a daily - -  you have to register daily 
as a fisher person. I think there is a $5.00 charge per person, 
and then a boat for the 30-day tournament is $500, if I remember 
correctly. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. And my other questions is I looked at some 
information that was later down the line, and I'm just not 
remembering, I didn't think that the commercial red snapper 
people landed all of their quota commercially. 

I really can't remember. It was a few hundred thousand pounds 
short or something. Is there any way to allow these fish that 
are brought in to be sold, and that money go into a fund to help 
with any of this or how do you dispose of these fish? 

MR. MINTON: They cannot be sold based on state law and federal 
law. They are caught recreationally so they could not be sold. 
It's a recreational tournament, so I don't see any method that 
they could be sold. They could be donated, of course, but I 
don't think they'd be sold. 



M S .  WILLIAMS: Well, can you all donate them, my next question 
is to charity, then? I mean, I just hate to see these fish 
wasted is why I'm asking you that. 

MR. M I N T O N :  I assume that they could. I don't see any reason 
why they could not. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, if I may, they won't be wasted because 
people who - -  recreational fishermen who go out there and catch 
red snapper don't generally waste the fish. They take them home 
and put them in their freezers and eat them. They won't be 
donated to the tournament, in other words. Can we just have 
five minutes? 

(Whereupon, a recess was taken.) 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are you ready with your directorr s report, Mr. 
Williams? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Just a couple things, I think the last two 
meetings I've had to report to you that we've been unable to 
spend the $6.5 to $7.5 million dollars in shrimp relief money 
that we got from the National Marine Fisheries Service just due 
to conflicts in how it was to be allocated. 

Those have finally been reconciled and the checks have been 
written, and we've finally spent our shrimp allocation money. I 
think we've got some appeals that we have to reconcile yet, but 
we're glad to have that behind us. 

Two other things, you guys are talking a lot about blue crab. 
We are I think probably the only state that doesn't have a 
closure where we go pick up blue crab traps, but we're working 
on that. 

Right now we have a blue crab advisory panel of fishermen that 
is advising us on how to set up - -  we want to set up some kind 
of effort management program, limited entry, a trap certificate 
program, a license limitation program. 

And as part of that, we have asked them to figure out within the 
different regions of the state when we should close their area 
for a week or two, so that we can organize efforts to pull up 
blue crab traps in those areas. 

And the lady that is going to be in charge of that, she's 
already in charge of cleaning up lobster traps during the closed 
season and stone crab traps during the closed season, but she 



went out to Texas and visited their operation a month ago to 
witness what was going on. 

The other thing, a lot of you have seen a report, and I think it 
is being misreported about our lobster, the moratorium that has 
been declared on the spiny lobster trap reduction. Some people 
are under the impression - -  and Julie Morris said that she was a 
news report that indicated that the trap reduction was over and 
that we just abandoned the program. That is not true. 

What has gone on, I think I have reported to you before that we 
have a problem in that the divers' share of the total harvest is 
increasing. And when we set up that trap reduction program, the 
effort management program for spiny lobster in the early '90s, 
it was always implied if not explicitly stated that harvest by 
the trappers, even though we were reducing their number of 
traps, their harvest was going to stay the same and probably 
increase. 

Well, that was happening in the early years of the program, but 
what has happened in recent years is GPS technology has allowed 
divers to go locate all the natural habitat and get right back 
to it. In the past they could find it, but then they would not 
be able to find it again when they went back in a couple weeks. 

Now they can go right back to the spot. The other thing that's 
going on, though, is with that GPS technology, they're putting 
out a lot of illegal habitat, known as casitas in the Keys. And 
they're fishing on those casitas, and the lobsters will go -- 
they create artificial ledges with things like wonder board and 
old bath tubs and car hoods and anything like that, and the 
lobsters go hide under them. 

So their share has been steadily increasing over the last three 
or four years. So the commission felt that - -  there is a lot of 
dissatisfaction among the trappers, of course, that their share 
is declining. 

We've also had a problem over the last three years of total 
harvest declining in general, and then their share is declining 
on top of that. So, the commission has declared a three-year 
moratorium on any further trap reduction. 

We're right at a half a million traps right now, 500,000 traps, 
and we've been reducing them at 4 percent per year. We've 
declared an end to that for the next three years while we figure 
out how to deal with some of these problems. 



Incidentally, there was something said at the SEDAR workshop. I 
mentioned these illegal casitas, and one of the fishermen from 
the Keys, actually Don DeMaria, said that some of these guys 
that have these casitas out are shooting the goliath grouper. 

They're powerheading the goliath grouper in order to protect 
their casitas, protect the lobsters on their casitas from the 
lobster-loving goliath grouper, so that's kind of a secondary 
problem associated with this casitas deployment. 

I want to clear up we have not abandoned the lobster reduction 
program. We're at 500,000. Fishermen can still exchange them. 
They can sell them if they want. There will not be any 
reductions when they sell them, however. We' ve got the program 
level for the next three years. There is no reduction. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Williams. Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: Roy, you also said the overall harvest of 
population seems to be going down. Is that cyclic or just - -  

MR. WILLIAMS : Well, it had been a very stable fishery and 
everybody was patting themselves on the back in the late '90s, 
because we had had three consecutive years where we had produced 
7 million pounds of lobster, and that was unprecedented. 

It never happened and we're all saying, look, the reduction 
program is working. Then we've gone into a cycle of where the 
landings are down to 4.5 and 5 million pounds and nobody really 
knows. 

They've had a lot of environmental problems down there. Shrimp 
landings have been down again in recent years. There was a 
sponge die-off about three years ago and those sponges are 
habitats for small lobsters. 

We had that black water event. We think there's a virus of some 
sort going around. Nobody knows for sure why it is declining. 
I don't think it's fishery related. I think it's related to 
environmental things, Corky. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Any other questions? Ms. Foote. 

MS. FOOTE: In the first nine days of our derelict crab trap 
pick-up program, we got over 6,000 traps in an area of the 
coast, maybe 5 to 10 percent of our coast. That's what we 
closed. I want to thank everybody that came from other states 
and the commission and GCRL to help out there. 



Like I told the commission last week, the successes in the 
numbers, when we close it and pick up zero traps, will have 
proven our program is worthwhile. 

We're also in Louisiana continuing to search for ways to help 
fund the shrimp trade action from the stateside. There was a 
special session that's in right now. There was a bill for an 
increase in the excise tax on shrimp, but that has been dropped. 
They're going to be looking at some license bill increases to 
help with that. That's it for right now. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Ms. Foote. Any guestions for Ms. 
Foote? I'm going to ask Mr. Tom Sminkey to come and talk to us 
about - - they're going to schedule a review workshop with 
constituents on the red snapper recreati'onal harvest data that 
is collected by MRFSS. They're trying to set this up for either 
March 2gth or March 30. Mr. Sminkey, you want to tell the 
council about it? 

DR. SMINKEY: Yes, thank you. I response to the request from 
the regional office and several constituents in the Gulf. MRFSS 
has initiated a review of approximately 20 years worth of red 
snapper recreational data. 

We're going to be reviewing everything from the original 
interviews in terms of specific fish data, looking for anything 
that may be outliers or something that we can identify as 
inappropriate to the database to the actual estimates, probably 
at the state annual level. 

We'll be producing a number of review tables, and then we're 
going to hold a meeting, probably an all-day workshop type 
meeting in which we'll present the basic MRFSS methodology and 
then review a lot of summary documents with the constituents to 
get their input into anything that may be potential problems in 
the red snapper database prior to the start of the SEDAR 
process. 

We're attempting to hold this tentatively now on either Monday 
or Tuesday, the 29'" or 3oth  of March, and hopefully at the 
regional office in St. Pete. We envision somewhere around a 
dozen constituents being invited, ranging from Texas through 
Florida, essentially anyone interested in the red snapper 
fishery. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Sminkey. On behalf of the 
council, I thank you for involving constituents in that 



recreational data and addressing their concerns. We sincerely 
appreciate that. 

MR. SIMPSON: Do you want me to give mine, Madam Chairman, or 
not? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I apologize, Mr. Simpson. 

MR. SIMPSON: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Crab traps have been 
mentioned. The only involvement of the commission is that we 
kind of organized the effort to get the money so that these crab 
trap things could be done. They're reported to be a success. 
Roy mentioned that Florida is coming on line. They were a year 
later than the rest of us. 

Since the last meeting, the Omnibus Bill, appropriations bill 
has been passed that basically was invisible to a lot of you, 
but it did two very important things. Number 1, if you will 
remember, we had some problems with law enforcement cooperative 
funding last year; so if we had gone to a CR, continuing 
resolution, for the whole year, then they would have sent us the 
same rate as they did last year, which was basically nothing, a 
couple million dollars. 

But since the Omnibus Bill, the full appropriation bill was 
passed, then the money is back into the budget to do cooperative 
law enforcement at the level that had historically been 
utilized, something along the lines of $14-$15 million 
nationwide. 

Also, it enabled the SEAMAP program to get another $350,000 to 
do some much needed work, small money, but that long-term 
database has been quite useful as far as fishery-independent 
data is concerned. 

Also, we have been working to try to increase the funding for 
data activities in the future for the Southeast and specifically 
the Gulf. I had a trip to D.C. and met with Hogarth about some 
of the issues that you all are beginning to hear about in these 
constituent meetings, and met with Congress and so forth, and 
still that's an ongoing effort. 

I would note that by using unused year-end funds last year, we 
are able to do the headboat pilot study in Alabama for bycatch 
sampling, and that sampling will start at the end of the month. 
Thanks to Nancy Thompson, she is good for her word, she was able 
to come and give us the money to distribute to the states for 
biological sampling, that's cutting otoliths, much-needed 



biological information on some species that we were unable to do 
because of a shortfall in funding. 

And Nancy Thompson came through and we initiated and the 
distribution of that money to do biological sampling with the 
states. And thank you and all are welcome to come to our annual 
meeting next week in New Orleans of the commission. 

We'll have a full slate of committees and full commission 
agenda, and we'd like to have you all there. We're meeting down 
in the Quarter at Chateau LIMorin. It starts on Monday and ends 
up on Thursday. If you happen to be in New Orleans, we'd love 
to have you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Simpson. Again, I apologize. 
Are there any questions for Mr. Simpson? Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: The Gulf states, in its yearly crab trap program 
with the states - -  I shouldn't even say it now, I should wait to 
see if they win, but they're being nominated for the EPA1s Gulf 
Guardian Award, which is an award that my agency won last year 
for our state's efforts, but Larry's group, coordinating with 
the states, is being nominated for that award this year on 
derelict crab trap removal. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Perret. 

MR. SIMPSON: Don't throw compliments, throw money. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Are there any other questions for Mr. Simpson? 
The next item on the agenda is to establish the Committee for 
Operators Permit Amendment. If you remember, the council passed 
a motion - -  maybe it was at the last meeting, I'm not sure - -  
where we were going .to develop a generic amendment creating 
operator permits. 

Our executive director, Mr. Swingle, has stated that it would be 
more efficient if the chair appointed an ad hoc management 
committee to assist in development of this generic amendment. 
What I'd like to do is just get from you any council members 
that are interested in participating; and I guess we could go 
ahead and do it now. I was just going to get the names and then 
at the next meeting ask the council to appoint you. 

MR. WILLIAMS: I'd like to nominate Karen Bell for it. She has 
indicated a desire to be on it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay. Mr. Claverie. 



DR. CLAVERIE: I would like to be on it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Thomassie. 

MR. THOMASSIE: Yes, I'd like to be on that, also. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: I'd like to serve on that panel since I was the 
one that brought the idea to the council five years ago. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : Thank you. Are there any other council 
members that would be interested in serving on this ad hoc 
management committee? 

MR. PERRET: We've got no state directors so I nominate Vernon 
Minton. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I'm kind of in a quandary because we do have 
several council members that are not here, that have left early, 
and we're not giving them an opportunity- 1'11 take Karen Bill, 
Maumus Claverie, Mr. Thomassie, Ms. Williams, and then 1/11 
contact the other council members that aren't here and report 
back to you to get your approval to develop this ad hoc 
committee, if that's okay. 

MR. RIECHERS: Let me put a Texas representative on there as 
well. 1/11 do it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, and Mr. Riechers f ram Texas is 
volunteering. Okay, the only business that we have left over 
was a motion that was tabled yesterday by Mr. Perret who I 
understand wants to make a motion. 

MR. PERRET: Did we do joint council meeting, Number 11? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : No, we didn't. Thank you very much, Mr. 
Perret. This is in relation to the meeting that you were at, 
the national meeting in Washington where all eight regional 
councils came together. We've been putting this report off. 

I forgot to bring my written report on it, and Mr. Swingle isnl t 
here this morning so we'll supply written reports for the 
record, if that's okay. 

MR. PERRET: Okay, thank you. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Would you like to handle the motion that you 
tabled? 

MR. PERRET: Okay, well, we have 11 voting members. I would 
move that we remove from the table the motion that was tabled 
yesterday afternoon relative to defining the inspected/ 
uninspected and so on vessels, if I could. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, so it's off the table. Mr. Sherlock. 

LCDR SHERLOCK: I talked with NOAA and several other people, and 
I came up with a motion I submitted to Mr. Williams to put up - -  
I think it's up - -  and that catches everything that meets the 
spirit of what we're trying to do and it also meets the 
requirements that I have. I submitted that to Mr. Williams just 
a few minutes ago. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you very much. If 11 remind you that we 
will capture what our intent is with the knowledge of knowing 
this is just a scoping document; and that should we come back at 
the next meeting with public input or Mr. Grimes' input, this 
can be changed. This isn't set in concrete. Mr. Grimes. 

MR. GRIMES: I guess as sort of a preliminary matter, remember 
this was discussed, I believe, in the context of Reef Fish 18. 
Your existing regulations that deal with this, the South 
Atlantic is specific to snapper grouper, Gulf of Mexico is reef 
fish and coastal pelagics. 

If you're going to change it and you change it in Reef Fish 18, 
you're going to have different definitions and regulations for a 
headboat, depending on whether they are fishing for coastal 
pelagics or reef fish. 

And should you build a record, I guess you could do that, but I 
don't think you want to do that, and I generally would 
discourage that happening. You're going to need to do it in a 
joint amendment. 

Also, I would like to note that it has come to my attention that 
if you are - -  and I'm asking the Coast Guard this - -  if you have 
a certificate of inspection, I understand that you provide an 
endorsement for that certificate of inspection that is free of 
charge, that you can go out and operate your vessel with six or 
fewer passengers, basically turn your certificate of inspection 
to the wall and operate as an uninspected vessel, which would 
mean you wouldn't have to comply with your four-person crewing 
requirements. Is that correct? 



LCDR SHERLOCK: That's my understanding, after speaking with one 
of the members here. However, that being at no cost, I can't 
answer, I don't know, and the particulars of turning the 
certificate over, I'm not familiar with. I would have to get 
back to you. 

MR. GRIMES: Okay, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, Mr. Sherlock, you will bring that 
to the next meeting. Mr. Riechers. 

MR. RIECHERS: Madam Chair, you're fixing to lose two of your 
members. I would suggest you vote on the motion to untable and 
move this on. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, is there any objection to untabling 
the motion? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Mr. 
Williams. 

MR. WILLIAMS: I ' d  like to offer a motion, an amendment to -- 

MR. PERRET: Substitute motion. 

MR. WILLIAMS: A substitute motion. This is a substitute motion 
for the committee motion on Page 6 that was tabled, Page 6 of 
the Reef Fish report. It is on the board. I'll read it: 

A for-hire vessel with a U.S. Coast Guard certificate of 
inspection, COI, may fish for reef fish under its commercial 
fishing license provided: 

A. That vessel meets but does not exceed the minimum crewing 
requirements outlined in its COI when under way over 12 hours; 
or 

B. Meet the minimum crewing requirements outlined in the COI 
when underway under 12 hours and not exceed the total crew of 
three. Mr. Sherlock, put that together. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, we have a motion. Do we have a 
second? 

MR. RIECHERS: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a second, Mr. Riechers. And let me 
ask, your motion is putting it into Amendment 18; is that 
correct? 



MR. WILLIAMS : Yes, that is where the original motion was, 
correct. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, and Mr. Grimes is stating that we may 
have a problem putting it there. 

MR. GRIMES: In your language up here, it is specific to reef 
fish. Two things, if you're going to do this way and have 
different regulations for coastal pelagics and reef fish, you 
need to explain for the record the basis for that, I mean, why 
you're treating the two differently; or, preferably, not treat 
the two differently and correct this problem, if you want to 
call it that, across the board. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, I've got a long list. I'm going to 
recognize Mr. Atran. 

MR. ATRAN: Yes, just to address what Shepherd is concern about, 
if we can't do coastal pelagics in Amendment 18, could we maybe 
put this in Amendment 18 with the provision that this would 
become effective when the coastal pelagics does an equivalent 
change? That would get us out of having to do joint amendments. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Let me just stop, I think we've lost a quorum. 
We can't take any further action. Have we still got nine? 
Mr. Perret. 

MR. PERRET: I've dealt with enough legislation to know that 
when you do it like this at the last minute, you're probably 
creating more of a problem than you think. Do we have to do 
this today? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: No. 

MR. GRIMES: And you can't do anything now. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We can't do anything now, anyway. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, let's work to develop a record. 

MR. PERRET: Do what, Roy? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Develop a record. All right, then I'm going 
to go down my list, and I'm going to add you to it. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Well, I think you said earlier, Shep, that the 
South Atlantic Council doesn't use it in their king mackerel 
rules, right? 



MR. GRIMES: No. 

MR. WILLIAMS : And, honestly, I don't think we do need to 
either. The issue over there was a North Carolina headboat that 
wanted to fish commercially and was exceeding - -  I mean, he had 
so many passengers - -  to meet his COI, he had to have extra 
crew, but then under the three rule, he was considered 
recreational so the South Atlantic fixed that problem. 

King mackerel boats are one- and two-man operations. You never 
fish for king mackerel. It's a trolling operation, and so 
you've got a couple lines out, that's it. So, this really 
doesn't need to be in the king mackerel rule. We can do it the 
same way the South Atlantic does, I think. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Mr. Williams. Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Ms. Grimes, I know we had some discussion. Why 
would this be more appropriate to put it in the charter boat 
moratorium document instead of Amendment 18? 

MR. GRIMES: Well, that was a suggestion, that if you were going 
to fix the problem and you were going to fix it for coastal 
pelagics and reef fish, that's a joint amendment. It would fit 
nicely there, but I've also had some concerns expressed to me 
about putting that in the amendment because it is sort slowing 
down the process, which nobody, I don't think, wants to see 
happen to any of the moratorium-related amendments. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Okay, and for my next question to Madam Chair, 
are we going to do this quickly enough by putting it in 
Amendment 18, since Amendment 18 has so many things in there? I 
mean, it doesn't matter to me. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: I'm going to ask you to hold off just a minute 
and Mr. Leard has a recommendation. 

DR. LEARD: Well, I was just going to say that Amendment 18 is 
rather complicated, and we're also working with the South 
Atlantic Council on a scoping document for Amendment 16 to the 
Coastal Migratory Pelagics. 

The same language could be added for coastal migratory pelagics, 
basically king mackerel charter permits in the Gulf only, if you 
wanted to in Amendment 16. They probably will be implemented 
about the same time, but it won't be any time soon. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Grimes, would there be any objection from 
you on us placing this into Amendment 16? 

MR. GRIMES: I don't care where you put it. I mean, I just 
wanted to sort of let you - -  

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ginny . 

MS. FAY: Well, I just also want to point out that there is a 
lot of stuff in 16 as well, maybe not as much as 18, but 16 is 
also going to be rather controversial. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: This is relative to what Roy said. I know he is 
correct. I used to be chair of the mackerel committee and we 
went through all this years ago, but it's true, two people - -  
and a lot of them just fish one person on the mackerel trolling 
boats . 

But, what we're faced with is the question of whether or not 
charter boats or headboats or whatever it is with COIs want to 
go mackerel fishing commercially overnight, over 12 hours, in 
which case, like it or not, they would have to carry four people 
according to their COI. 

So, in that instance, it would apply to the coastal pelagic 
fishery as well as to the reef fishery. Whether or not anybody 
is going to do that, I don't know, but that is what we're 
talking about. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER : So you would support having it placed in 
Amendment 16? 

DR. CLAVERIE: If anybody says that they - -  if any charter boats 
or headboats want to go mackerel trolling overnight for two 
days. 

MR. GRIMES: To that point. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: To that point, Mr. Grimes. 

MR. GRIMES: Just so the record is clear, they can legally 
comply with the Coast Guard regulations and our passenger 
limitations by getting that endorsement and placing it on their 
certificate; so just as we -discussed a minute ago, it does not, 
per se, require you to break their regulations or ours. You can 
comply with both. 



CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, I understood that we're not certain of 
that as far as costs and those sort of things, and that is going 
to be brought back to the committee -- 

LCDR SHERLOCK: That's something that I have to check. I can't 
definitively - -  it sounds reasonable but I have to go and ask 
the people that work in that department to be able to answer 
that. 

MR. GRIMES: Well, I mean, not just in terms of - -  I mean, I 
thought it was just cost, but you mean across the board. 

LCDR SHERLOCK : I don't know anything about turning a 
certificate over. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: So that needs to be clarified at our next 
meeting. Mr. Thomassie. 

MR. THOMASSIE: Grimes answered my question. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Ms. Williams 
22 
23 M S .  WILLIAMS: In speaking with Mr. Zales - -  and he's familiar 
24 with the issue. He's also very familiar with the charter boat 
'25 industry - -  he assures me there is no problem in leaving it in 
26 Amendment 18, especially after what Roy Williams said, so I 
27 agree with Roy Williams as well as Mr. Zales. We should just 

leave it in Amendment 18. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: This idea of turning over your COI for the trip 
would apply equally to coastal pelagics as it would to the reef 
fish fishery; so if it is good for one, it is good for both, I 
assume. Wouldn't that be right? 

LCDR SHERLOCK: If it's permitable under one circumstance, I 
don't see why it wouldn't be for coastal pelagics. 

DR. CLAVERIE: So what I'm saying is if it has to be done for 
one, it might be done for the other, too. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, is there any further -- Ms. Foote. 

MS. FOOTE: Just two grammatical things on B, if you want me to 
just say them real quick. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Well, we can't vote on this -- 



MS. FOOTE: I know, but we can just add an 's" to the "meet" and 
make it "meets" and a "does" in front of "not", and then it will 
be grammatically more appropriate, I think. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Thank you, Ms. Foote. Okay, let's see if we 
can get Irby in here because we'll have a quorum then to go 
ahead and vote. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Should I amend this to include coastal pelagic or 
just we'll do that in some other kind of way? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It's your choice, if you want to make a 
motion. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, I think it ought to apply to both, but I 
don't know, because this is going into a reef fish amendment, 
whether or not this is the proper place to do it. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: It probably would not be appropriate, but I 
would defer to Mr. Grimes. 

MR. GRIMES: I mean, because this is going in a reef fish plan, 
no, but if you wanted to make - -  if you do an identical 
provision in whatever coastal pelagic amendment. 

DR. CLAVERIE: Well, let me make another motion after this just 
saying that. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, we have the motion on the board. I'm 
going to read it for the record: A for-hire vessel with a U . S .  
Coast Guard certificate of inspection may fish for reef fish 
under its commercial fishing license provided: 

A. That vessel meets but does not exceed the minimum cr-ewing 
requirements outlined in its COI when under way over 12 hours; 
or 

B. meets the minimum crewing requirements outlined in its COI 
when under way under 12 hours and does not exceed the total crew 
of three. 

Is there any further discussion? Is there any objection to the 
motion? The motion carries. Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I would like to make an identical motion except 
where this one says "may fish for reef fish under its commercial 
fishing license", it says "may fish for coastal pelagics under 
its commercial fishing license". 



MR. PERRET: Second. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: We have a motion and a second. I understand 
that you want this to go into Amendment 16? 

MR. CLAVERIE: I'm like Shep, I donr t care where it goes, but I 
think if we're going to do it for one we ought to do it for the 
other, too. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Okay, Amendment 16. We have a motion and a 
second. Ms. Williams. 

MS. WILLIAMS: That was going to be my suggestion that we put it 
in 16. 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: All right, Mr. Claverie. 

DR. CLAVERIE: I have a discussion under B. If the minimum 
crewing requirements in a COI is two, the intention of B is that 
they can have one more than two, they can have the three? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Exactly. 

DR. CLAVERIE : And that1 s correct, because thatr s a little 
ambiguous the way it is stated. Just to make the record clear, 
that would apply to both of these motions? 

CHAIRMAN WALKER: Yes. All right, I'm going to read the motion. 
A for-hire vessel with a U.S. Coast Guard certificate of 
inspection may fish for coastal migratory pelagics under its 
commercial fishing license provided: A. That vessel meets but 
does not exceed the minimum crewing requirements outlined in its 
COI when under way over 12 hours; or B. meets the minimum 
crewing requirements outlined in its COI when under way under 12 
hours and does not exceed a total crew of three. 

Is there any further discussion on the motion? Hearing no 
discussion, is there any objection? No objection to the motion. 
The motion carries. 

Is there any other business that needs to come before the 
council? May I have a motion to adjourn? We're adjourned. 

(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 o'clock a.m., 
March 12, 2004.) 
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INDEX OF MOTIONS 

Page 63: A motion was passed and on behalf of the committee, I 
so move that the HPC recommends that the full council approve 
the final EFH EIS with allowances for editorial changes by staff 
and MRAG, Americas. Motion carried on Page 64. 

Page 65: A motion was passed, and on behalf of the committee I 
so move that the council participate in and sign the memorandum 
of understanding for the Southeast Aquatic Resource Partnership. 
Motion carried on Page 66. 

Page 66: A motion was passed and on behalf of the committee, I 
so move that the council send Jeff Rester to attend the meeting 
and represent the council. Motion carried on Page 68. 

Page 69: Without objection, the committee recommends and I so 
move that Alternative 6 in Section 4.2.2 be moved to considered 
but rejected, rebuild the vermilion snapper stock in three years 
using zero F strategy. The required ABC starting in 2004 is 
zero pounds and equates to 100 percent reduction in the harvest 
for three years. Motion carried on Page 70. 

Page 70: Motion that the preferred alternative for Section 
4.2.2 be Alternative 3, rebuild the vermilion snapper stock in 
ten years using a stepped strategy that holds harvest constant 
for an initial four years' interval consistent with the average 
of the same four years under a constant fishing mortality and 
then three-year intervals thereafter. The required ABCs starting 
in 2004 is 1.637 million pounds and equates to a 25.5 percent 
reduction in directed harvest based on the average of the 2000 
to 2002 estimated landings. Motion carried on Page 71. 

Page 71: Move that the preferred alternative for Section 
4.2.3.2 be Alternative 4, Sub-option B, the minimum size for 
recreationally caught vermilion snapper will be eleven inches 
total length and the bag limit will be seven fish. This 
rebuilds the stock using Strategy 3, 25.6 percent harvest 
reduction, but the harvest reduction from the seven-f ish bag 
limit is an approximation of Table 4.2.3.1.6. Motion as amended 
carried on Page 81. 

Page 74: Move an amendment that rather than a seven-fish bag 
limit, we go to a ten-fish bag limit on the recreational 
fishery. Amendment carried on Page 79. 

Page 83: Motion that the preferred alternative to go out to 
public hearing be Alternative 3. The minimum size for 



commercially caught vermilion snapper will be twelve inches, 
which rebuilds the stock using Strategy 2 or 3 with a 27 percent 
harvest reduction. Motion carried on Page 85. 

Page 85: Motion to have a second preferred alternative and that 
is an eleven-inch minimum size total length with a 2,250 pound 
trip limit which achieves a 26.3 percent reduction. Motion 
carried on Page 87. 

Page 90: Move that public hearing sites for Mackerel 15, Reef 
Fish Amendment 23, and charter boat permit moratorium be these 
locations: Port Isabelle, Texas; Port Aransas, Texas; 
Galveston, Texas; New Orleans, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; 
Orange Beach, Alabama; Destin, Florida; St. Petersburg, Florida; 
and Naples, Florida. Motion carried on Page 90. 
Page 91: Motion that the full council approve Reef Fish 
Amendment 22. Motion to table carried on Page 91. 

Page 94: Move that the council proceed with the development of 
the red snapper IFQ plan amendment. Motion carried on Page 94. 

Page 94: Move the species grouping for status determination 
criteria be as follows: Group 1 for shallow water grouper; 
Group Option 3 for deep water grouper for tilefish removed from 
the grouping; and Group Option 6 for amberjacks. Motion carried 
on Page 95. 

Page 96: Move to allow a vessel with a U.S. Coast Guard 
certificate or inspection to fish for reef fish under its 
commercial fishing license with the three crew or the minimum 
number allowed on the certificate of inspection, whichever is 
higher. 

Page 96: Substitute Motion: A vessel is considered to be under 
charter when: (A)-an uninspected vessel that has more than three 
persons on board, including a licensed U.S. Coast Guard captain 
to carry passengers for hire; or (B), a U.S. Coast Guard 
inspected vessel that has more than the minimum number of 
required crew according to the vessel's certificate of 
inspection and the length of the voyage. Then the second part 
is a charter vessel may fish under commercial reef fish 
regulations when it has: (A) an uninspected vessel with three 
or fewer passengers on board; or (B), is a U.S. Coast Guard 
inspected vessel with the minimum amount of crew required by the 
vessel's COI according to the length of the voyage - -  according 
to the vessel certificate of inspection, COI. Page 97: Add 
"inspected or uninspected" as a friendly amendment. Substitute 
motions withdrawn on Page 102. 



Page 102: Move to table this issue, have staff work with 
appropriate NOAA staff, Coast Guard staff, NMFS enforcement 
staff and others and come back with a recommendation to us. 
Motion carried on Page 103. 

Page 103: Move that Section 5 . 4 . 2 ,  seasonal closed areas, be 
moved to the considered but rejected section. Motion failed on 
Page 105. 

Page 107: Without objection, the committee recommends and I so 
move that the council appoint the SEDAR Steering Committee as an 
advisory panel. Motion carried on Page 107. 

Page 107: Without objection, the committee recommends and I so 
move that the council add Dave Donaldson, Steve Vandercooy, Jeff 
Rester, Dennis 0' Hern, Joe 0' Hop, the regional administrator or 
his designees, the Southeast Fishery Center director or 
designees, and all those persons listed in Tab B, Number 9B with 
asterisks by their name to the SEDAR pool. Motion carried on 
Page 109. 

Page 108: Motion to amend the committee motion to add Skipper 
Thiery. Motion carried on Page 109. 

Page 109: Without objection, the committee recommends and I so 
move that the council appoint to the SEDAR pool the Gulf Council 
executive director or designees and all five state directors or 
designees. Motion carried on Page 109. 

Page 109: Without objection, the committee recommends and I so 
move that the SSC and SEP are not mandatory members of the stock 
as.sessrnent panel or the panel review, but they may be added at 
the council's discretion. Motion carried on Page 109. 

Page 109: Without objection, the committee recommends and I so 
move that the full council have the final say on who the SEDAR 
participants will be; however, in the event that a participant 
cannot participate for an unforeseen reason, then the council 
chair may appoint someone from the SEDAR pool to attend that 
particular meeting. Motion carried on Page 110. 

Page 116: The committee recommends, and I so move to purchase 
from Vendor 1 the items listed in Tab C5 without the chair 
station and with only 20 microphones and including the purchase 
of the digital recorder. The adjusted cost would be $9,670. 
Substitute motion: The substitute motion would just take out 



"without the chair station". Motion carried on Page 118, as 
amended. 

Page 118: Move that the staff write a letter to FSU thanking 
them for their interest in the request by Mr. Fensom and 
apologize that we were unable to enter into a contract for the 
economic study; however, we will keep them in mind for future 
needs. Motion carried on Page 118. 

Page 119: The committee recommends and I so move to convey to 
the council and personnel committee that we have adequate 
financial resources to either contract or hire additional staff 
expertise in social and economic analysis and that we highly 
encourage the council staff to make arrangements for these 
services. Motion carried on Page 119. 

Page 120: Following discussion, the committee recommends and I 
so move to contract with Bidder 1 to produce the committee and 
council minutes through the end of calendar year 2004. 

Page 121: Motion: Revised Alternative 1, no action status quo. 
MSY for the penaeid shrimp stock falls within the range of 
values defined by the Schaefer surplus production model. MSY 
for the brown shrimp stock is between 100 and 132 million pounds 
of tails. MSY for the white shrimp stock is between 50 to 64 
million pounds of tails. MSY for the pink shrimp stock is 
between 15 to 20 million pounds of tails. 

Revised Alternative 2. MSY for penaeid shrimp stocks fall 
within the range of values defined by the lowers and highest 
landings taken annually from the 1990 through 2000 that does not 
result in recruitment overfishing as defined herein: MSY for 
the brown shrimp stock is between 67 and 105 million pounds of 
tails. MSY for the white shrimp stock is between 35 and 71 
million pounds of tails. MSY for the pink shrimp stock is 
between 6 and 19 million pounds of tails. 

Current alternative 6.A. MSY for brown, white and pink shrimp 
in the Gulf of Mexico is defined as, "all the shrimp that can be 
taken during the open seasons in permissible areas in a given 
fishing year with existing gear and technology without resulting 
in recruitment overfishing as herein defined." Motion carried 
on Page 122. 

Page 122: Motion: Alternative 1, no action, status quo: OY is 
defined as all the penaeid shrimp that can be taken during open 
seasons in permissible areas in a given fishing year with 
existing gear and technology without resulting in recruitment 



overfishing. Under optimum environmental conditions and maximum 
effort, the maximum probable catch of brown shrimp is 132 
million pounds of tails; the maximum probable catch of white 
shrimp, 64 million pounds of tails; the maximum probable catch 
of pink shrimp is 20 million pounds of tails. 

Alternative 2: OY for the penaeid shrimp stocks equals MSY. 
Alternative 3: OY for the penaeid shrimp equals 0.90 MSY. 
Alternative 4: OY for the penaeid shrimp stocks equals 0.75 MSY. 
Motion carried on Page 122. 

Page 123: Move that Actions 8, the overfishing definition; 9, 
overfished definition; and 10, the recruitment overfishing and 
the overfished condition for the following stocks is indicated 
when parent stock levels are reduced below the levels indicated 
below for each species, in Tab Dl Number 3, be removed from the 
options paper for Amendment 13. Motion carried on Page 123. 

Page 123: Move that the revised alternatives under Tab D l  
Number 3A, for Action 11 be used for analysis: 

Action 11. Alternatives to establish a bycatch reporting 
methodology through the use of improved shrimping effort data 
and best available data on bycatch; 

11.A.: Logbooks. 

Option 1: Improve the shrimping effort data by requiring that 
all federally permitted shrimp vessels complete an effort 
logbook and submit it to NMFS on a monthly, bimonthly or 
quarterly basis that includes: 
a. The size and number of shrimp trawls deployed for each set; 
b. Time of deployment and time of retrieval for each set; 
c. The number of sets per trip; 
d. The length/duration of each trip; 
e. The area fished for each set. 

Vessel permits will not be renewed for vessels that do not 
provide reports under the schedule established by National 
Marine Fisheries Service. 

Option 2 would be the same as Option 1 except add f, type of 
bycatch taken. Again, vessel permits will not be renewed for 
vessels that do not provide reports under the schedule 
established by NMFS. 
Option 3, same as Option 1 or Option 2 except that the list of 
shrimp vessel permit holders would be used to develop a 



statistically valid sample of shrimp vessels operating in the 
EEZ to participate in the program. 

Option 4 would be no action to establish logbooks. Motion 
carried on Page 124. 

Page 125: Move to remove sub-option i from Section 6.2, scope 
of the amendment: Broaden the scope to provide for open ocean 
marine aquaculture systems as defined in Sections 5.1 by Drs. 
Kolian and Sammaro and place it in the considered but rejected 
section. Motion carried on Page 125. 

Page 125: Therefore, the committee recommends and I so move 
that the ad hoc advisory panel be created addressing the 
aquaculture scoping document that would report back to the full 
council and make recommendation for the final amendment. Motion 
carried on Page 126. 

Page 126: Move that from Section 6.2, scope of the amendment, 
move Item F to Section 6.6.1, move Item G to Section 6.5.5, and 
move Item H to 6.5.9. Motion carried on Page 126. 

Page 129: Move that staff develop a draft amendment for a joint 
reef fish/mackerel limited access amendment. Motion carried on 
Page 129. 

Page 129: Move to include in the scoping document for Amendment 
16 to the Coastal Migratory Pelagic Fishery Management Plan 
options for effort reduction in the king mackerel fishery. 
Motion carried on Page 129. 

Page 175: Move to remove from the table the motion that was 
tabled yesterday afternoon relative to defining the inspected, 
uninspected and so on vessels. Motion carried on Page 176. 

Page 176: Substitute motion for the committee motion on Page 6 
that was tabled, Page 6 of the Reef Fish report: 

A for-hire vessel with a U.S. Coast Guard certificate of 
inspection, COI, may fish for reef fish under its commercial 
fishing license provided: 

A. That vessel meets but does not exceed the minimum crewing 
requirements outlined in its COI when under way over 12 hours; 



1 B. Meet the minimum crewing requirements outlined in the COI 
2 when underway under 12 hours and not exceed the total crew of 
3 three. Motion carried on Page 181. 
4 
5 Page 181: Identical motion except where this one says "may fish 
6 for reef fish under its commercial fishing license", it says 
7 "may fish for coastal pelagics under its commercial fishing 
8 license". Motion carried on Page 182. 
9 
10 - - - 
11 


